## Western University Scholarship@Western

**Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository** 

6-11-2020 2:00 PM

# Understanding Neonicotinoid Related Immunosuppression: A Potential for Beneficial Bacterial Intervention

John A. Chmiel, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Reid, Gregor, *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Science degree in Microbiology and Immunology © John A. Chmiel 2020

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Other Pharmacology, Toxicology and Environmental Health Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Chmiel, John A., "Understanding Neonicotinoid Related Immunosuppression: A Potential for Beneficial Bacterial Intervention" (2020). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 7085. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/7085

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

## Abstract

The use of neonicotinoid pesticides has been implicated in the recent decrease of honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) populations. In this thesis, a *Drosophila melanogaster* model was used to characterize immune impairment associated with imidacloprid (neonicotinoid) exposure and test the ability of beneficial bacteria (lactobacilli) to alleviate these harmful effects. The experiments outlined in chapters 2 and 3 demonstrate that imidacloprid alters the gut microbiota by exploiting the cooperation between gut immune pathways. The pesticide reduces expression of *Duox* via dysregulation of the immune deficiency pathway resulting in decreased hydrogen peroxide production. This contributes to the microbiota changes but also depletes antimicrobial peptide expression through reduced nitric oxide signalling. By supplementing *Drosophila* with certain strains of lactobacilli, this immune impairment was mitigated. In summary, these studies show how a widely used pesticide contributes to honey bee losses by dysregulating their immune system; however, these effects can be countered by lactobacilli intervention.

## Keywords

Pesticide, *Drosophila*, microbiota, dual oxidase, immune deficiency pathway, reactive oxygen species, antimicrobial peptides, *Lactobacillus*, probiotics, honey bee.

## Summary for Lay Audience

Honey bees are vital pollinators that help to maintain the global food supply. Despite their benefits to the global community, these insects are experiencing considerable population decline. While numerous causal factors have been identified, pesticides have been recognized for their unintentional toxicity to non-target insects. In particular, neonicotinoid pesticides are widely used despite warnings of collateral damage. The goal of this thesis is to understand the mechanisms whereby low doses of neonicotinoids harm honey bees. As it is difficult to do experiments on bees themselves, Drosophila melanogaster possess similar properties that make it a sufficient model organism. Capitalizing on the genetic tractability of these flies, we showed that neonicotinoids suppress the gut immune system, which then makes the honey bee susceptible to being killed by harmful bacteria. The dual oxidase (Duox) pathway is the first line of defence, which produces hydrogen peroxide to kill invading microorganisms. It was found that a commonly used neonicotinoid imidacloprid—impaired this pathway by reducing the production of hydrogen peroxide. Imidacloprid induced this by interacting with the immune deficiency pathway, the second line of gut defence. This resulted in insufficient hydrogen peroxide produced to kill harmful bacteria. Additionally, the reduction in hydrogen peroxide causes a decrease in the generation of nitric oxide and subsequent nitric oxide signalling to distal organs, which results in diminished antimicrobial peptide production. It was found that by feeding the flies with specially chosen lactobacilli (beneficial bacteria), the damage caused by the pesticide to the immune system was less severe. This work forms the basis of testing supplementation with beneficial bacteria as a means to reduce the demise of honey bee populations. Development has led to the creation of a BioPatty that contains the lactobacilli plus essential nutrients for the bees. Therefore, by using basic science principles and an appropriate fruit fly model, we can generate a mechanistic rationale to test an intervention in a real-world setting. While cessation of pesticide use should be the ultimate goal, until then, the application of probiotic lactobacilli may contribute to saving the honey bees and our food supply.

## **Co-Authorship Statement**

The experiments and data analyses within this thesis were primarily conceived, performed, and analyzed by John Chmiel with supervision and guidance from Gregor Reid. The manuscripts presented were written by John Chmiel with input from the co-authors.

#### **Chapter 1: General introduction.**

John Chmiel, Brendan Daisley, Graham Thompson, and Gregor Reid conceived the concepts of the manuscript. John Chmiel drafted the manuscript and collected the toxicology data. Brendan Daisley contributed to sections of the manuscript and provided scientific input. Andrew Pitek prepared the figures for the manuscript and provided practical honey beekeeping input. Graham Thompson provided scientific input. All authors read, revised, and approved the final manuscript.

# Chapter 2: Deleterious effects of neonicotinoid pesticides on *Drosophila melanogaster* immune pathways.

John Chmiel, Brendan Daisley, and Gregor Reid conceived the experiments. John Chmiel performed experiments, collected data, and analyzed data for all experiments with minor exceptions. Brendan Daisley assisted with some experiments and manuscript preparation. Jeremy Burton provided scientific input and access to the high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) instrument. All authors read, revised, and approved the final manuscript.

# Chapter 3: Imidacloprid impairs nitric oxide-mediated antimicrobial peptide production in *Drosophila melanogaster*.

John Chmiel and Gregor Reid conceived the experiments. John Chmiel performed experiments, collected data, and analyzed data for all experiments with minor exceptions. Brendan Daisley provided scientific input and assisted with some experiments. Paul Akouris and Anna-Lena Spierling assisted with *Drosophila* maintenance. Mark Stasiewicz, Bethany Rogers, and Brendan Daisley assisted with *Drosophila* microorganism collection and identification.

## Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Gregor Reid. Through the freedoms and opportunities that you have afforded me, I was able to pursue my curiosities in the lab and develop my passion for scientific discovery. You have also shown me that effective scientific communication, whether it be through presentations or manuscripts, is essential to critical advancements in science. Working with you, I have learned that science should not be done for the sake of science, but for the purpose of making the world a better place. I am positive that my experiences in your lab have helped me to be a better researcher, and I am incredibly grateful that I had this opportunity.

At the end of it, science is about discovery; however, it is the moments that are in between the discoveries where a scientist spends the majority of their time. These moments are crucial to developing ideas, expanding knowledge, and maintaining sanity. For this, I would like to thank the past and present members of the Reid and Burton labs. In particular, thank you to Stephanie Collins for helping me get a beginning in my research career. A big thank you to Brendan Daisley. Working with you has been essential for bouncing ideas and making the lab a more exciting place to be. Thank you for the great memories, whether they be through the mild haze of beer or the mental clarity of caffeine. Thank you to Kait Al for all of the support and wisdom that you have given me. Some of my greatest laughs and best ideas have come while sipping one of the excellent espressos crafted by either Kait or Brendan, but my inclination is that one person's style may be more fitting to the taste buds. Thank you to Hannah Wilcox for your support with my constant writer's block and the abundant supply of baked goods for the stomach and the soul. Thank you to Dr. Jeremy Burton for tidbits of wisdom that you have shared with me. Thank you to Shannon Seney. You are the foundation of the lab, and I appreciate all of the hard work that you have done for the lab. I would also like to thank my family for their continuous support and food donations throughout my studies. Lastly, I would like to give a big thanks to my girlfriend Andrea Macikunas for entertaining my wacky ideas about science and supporting me through my hardships. Your support means so much to me and has helped keep balance in my life (and get me through thesis writing). Throughout my studies, I am very grateful for the friendship that I have made. They reinforce the idea that science is a team sport, and I am proud of my team.

v

## Table of Contents

Abstract ii
Summary for Lay Audienceiii
Co-Authorship Statementiv
Acknowledgments v
Table of Contents
List of Tables xi
List of Figures xii
List of Appendices xiv
List of Abbreviations xv
Chapter 1 <b>Error! Bookmark not defined</b> .
1 General Introduction 1
1.1 Neonicotinoids in modern agriculture 1
1.1.1 What are neonicotinoids 1
1.1.2 Neonicotinoids mode of action
1.1.3 Generations of neonicotinoid pesticides
1.1.4 Regulation of neonicotinoids throughout the world
1.2 Impact of neonicotinoids on honey bees
1.2.1 Honey bee population decline7
1.2.2 Mode of pesticide exposure for honey bees
1.2.3 Dose-dependent toxicity of neonicotinoids to honey bees
1.2.4 Neonicotinoids affect metabolism in honey bees
1.2.5 Neonicotinoids negatively affect motor function, behaviour, and cognition
1.2.6 Neonicotinoids obstruct reproduction and development of honey bees 16
1.2.7 Neonicotinoids disrupt honey bee immunity

	1.3	Drosof	<i>whila</i> as a model organism for honey bees	. 22
		1.3.1	Overview	. 22
		1.3.2	Gut immunity in Drosophila	. 23
		1.3.3	Drosophila gut microbes	. 25
		1.3.4	Advantages of a Drosophila model	. 26
	1.4	Probio	tic potential of lactobacilli	. 27
		1.4.1	Benefits of lactobacilli in honey bees	. 27
		1.4.2	Methods of probiotic supplementation in honey bees	. 28
	1.5	Ration	ale and hypothesis	. 32
	1.6	Refere	nces	. 33
C	hapte	er 2		. 64
2	Del patł	eterious ways	s effects of neonicotinoid pesticides on Drosophila melanogaster immun	e . 65
	2.1	Abstra	ct	. 65
	2.2	Introdu	action	. 66
	2.3	Materi	als and Methods	. 68
		2.3.1	Chemicals	. 68
		2.3.2	Drosophila melanogaster husbandry	. 68
		2.3.3	Generation and rearing of germ-free D. melanogaster	. 69
		2.3.4	DNA extraction for qPCR-based quantification of <i>D. melanogaster</i> gut bacteria	. 69
		2.3.5	Culture-based enumeration of <i>D. melanogaster</i> gut bacteria	. 69
		2.3.6	D. melanogaster gut abundance of yeast	. 70
		2.3.7	Determination of H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> -specific ROS in <i>D. melanogaster</i>	. 70
		2.3.8	Adult D. melanogaster survival assays	. 71
			-	
		2.3.9	RNA extraction and reverse transcription	. 71

		2.3.11	LGR-1 imidacloprid tolerance assay	. 73
		2.3.12	Pesticide metabolism/binding assay	. 73
		2.3.13	Statistical analysis	. 74
	2.4	Results	5	. 74
		2.4.1	Imidacloprid exposure causes loss of microbial regulation in <i>Drosophil</i> melanogaster	'a 74
		2.4.2	Imidacloprid exposure affects Duox-mediated H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> production in <i>Drosophila melanogaster</i>	78
		2.4.3	Imidacloprid disrupts <i>Duox</i> expression via dysregulation of the IMD pathway	82
		2.4.4	Lactobacillus rhamnosus GR-1 supplementation mitigates imidaclopric induced impairment of the Duox pathway in Drosophila melanogaster.	1 85
	2.5	Discus	sion	. 88
	2.6	Ackno	wledgements	. 91
	2.7	Refere	nces	. 92
	2.8	Supple	mentary	. 99
C	hapte	er 3		102
3	Imio Dro	daclopri sophila	d impairs nitric oxide-mediated antimicrobial peptide production in <i>melanogaster</i>	102
	3.1	Abstra	ct	102
	3.2	Introdu	iction	103
	3.3	Materi	als and Methods	105
		3.3.1	Chemicals	105
		3.3.2	Drosophila melanogaster husbandry	105
		3.3.3	Commensal microorganism identification	106
		3.3.4	Commensal microorganism imidacloprid tolerance assay	107
		3.3.5	Commensal microorganism metabolism/binding assay	107
		3.3.6	RNA extraction and reverse transcription	108

		3.3.7	qPCR analysis	109
		3.3.8	Nitrite quantification	109
		3.3.9	Buoyancy assay	110
		3.3.10	Oral infection	110
		3.3.11	Adult D. melanogaster IMI survival assays	110
		3.3.12	Probiotic supplementation	111
		3.3.13	Statistical analysis	111
	3.4	Results	5	111
		3.4.1	The growth of <i>D. melanogaster</i> commensal microorganisms is not affected by imidacloprid	111
		3.4.2	Imidacloprid exposure impairs immune response in <i>Drosophila</i> melanogaster	115
		3.4.3	Functional immune pathways are required for survival on imidacloprid food	119
		3.4.4	Probiotic supplementation is unable to mitigate mortality from lethal imidacloprid exposure	121
	3.5	Discus	sion	123
	3.6	Ackno	wledgements	125
	3.7	Refere	nces	126
	3.8	Supple	mentary	134
Cł	napte	er 4		136
4	Gen	neral dis	cussion	136
	4.1	Propos	ed mechanism of imidacloprid-induced immunosuppression	136
	4.2	Future	directions	140
		4.2.1	Proposed mechanism of imidacloprid-induced immunosuppression	140
		4.2.2	LX3 combination for immune modulation	143
		4.2.3	Pesticide degradation by microbes	144
	4.3	Conclu	Iding comments	145

4.4 References	
Appendices	
Curriculum Vitae	156

## List of Tables

Table 1-1. Range and median of contact LD <sub>50</sub> values of pesticides for adult honey bees 1	1
Table 1-2. Range and median of oral $LD_{50}$ values of pesticides for adult honey bees	2
Table 2-1. qPCR primers used in this study. 9	9
Table 3-1. Drosophila melanogaster microbial isolates	3
Table 3-2. qPCR primers used in this study. 13-	4

## List of Figures

Figure 1-1. Chemical structures of neonicotinoids
Figure 1-2. Bioaccumulation of pesticides in a honey bee colony
Figure 1-3. Pesticides interfere with colony reproduction
Figure 1-4. Individual honey bee immunity impairment by pesticides
Figure 1-5. Comparison of methods for beneficial bacteria supplementation
Figure 2-1. Imidacloprid exposure causes loss of microbial regulation in <i>Drosophila melanogaster</i>
Figure 2-2. Imidacloprid exposure affects Duox-mediated H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> production in <i>Drosophila melanogaster</i>
Figure 2-3. Imidacloprid impairs Duox pathway expression via the IMD pathway
Figure 2-4. LGR-1 can survive with imidacloprid but not remove it from solution
Figure 2-5. Probiotic supplementation improves survival of <i>Drosophila melanogaster</i> exposed to imidacloprid
Figure 2-6. Determination of sublethal imidacloprid dose for $w^{1118}$ flies
Figure 2-7. Gel electrophoresis verification of qPCR primer specificity
Figure 3-1. Imidacloprid does not affect the growth of commensal microorganisms 114
Figure 3-2. Exposure to imidacloprid impairs the immune response of <i>Drosophila melanogaster</i>
Figure 3-3. Survival curves of mutant <i>Drosophila melanogaster</i> exposed to lethal
concentrations of imidacloprid

Figure 3-4. Probiotic supplementation is unable to mitigate mortality from lethal	
imidacloprid exposure 1	22
Figure 3-5. Overexpression of <i>pirk</i> 1	35
Figure 4-1. Proposed mechanism of imidacloprid immunosuppression in Drosophila	
melanogaster1	39

# List of Appendices

Appendix A. Content license from Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution. URL available at:	
https://www.frontiersin.org/journals/ecology-and-evolution#.	154
Appendix B. Content license from mBio. URL available at: http://mbio.asm.org/	155

## List of Abbreviations

AMP	Antimicrobial peptide
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BHI	Brain heart infusion (media)
bp	Base pair
Cad99C	Cadherin 99C (gene)
CFU	Colony-forming units
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide
СҮР	Cytochrome P450
ddH <sub>2</sub> O	Double-distilled water
Def	Defensin (gene)
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
Dpt	Diptericin (gene)
Drs	Drosomycin (gene)
Duox	Dual oxidase (gene)
DUOX	Dual oxidase (protein)
Duox	Dual oxidase pathway
Ecc15	Erwinia carotovora subspecies carotovora 15
EFSA	European Food Safety Authority
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
GAL4	Galactose-responsive transcription factor
GF	Germ-free
GOX	Glucose oxidase
GPCR	G protein-coupled receptor
$H_2O_2$	Hydrogen peroxide
HOCl	Hypochlorous acid
HPLC	High-performance liquid chromatography
IMD	Immune deficiency pathway
IMI	Imidacloprid
IP <sub>3</sub>	Inositol triphosphate
IRC	Immune-regulated catalase (gene)
ITS	Internal transcribed spacer
JAK/STAT	Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription

JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinase
LAB	Lactic acid bacteria
LB	Lysogeny broth
LD <sub>50</sub>	Lethal dose 50
LGR-1	Lactobacillus rhamnosus GR-1
LX3	Probiotic combination containing ( <i>L. plantarum</i> Lp39, <i>L. rhamnosus</i> GR-1, and <i>L. kunkeei</i> BR-1)
mAChR	Muscarinic acetylcholine receptor
MAN	Mannitol (media)
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
МКР	Mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase
MRS	De Man, Rogosa, and Sharpe (media)
nAChR	Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor
NF-κB	Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated b cells
NO	Nitric oxide
$NO_2^-$	Nitrite
NOS	Nitric oxide synthase (gene)
NOX	NADPH oxidase (protein)
OPH	Organophosphate-hydrolyzing protein
PAMP	Pathogen-associated molecular pattern
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
Pe	Pseudomonas entomophila DSM 28517
PER	Proboscis extension reflex
PGRP	Peptidoglycan recognition protein
PIP <sub>2</sub>	Phosphatidylinositol biphosphate
PLC-β	Phospholipase C-β
PO	Phenoloxidase
PPO	Prophenoloxidase
qPCR	Quantitative polymerase chain reaction
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
UAS	Upstream activator sequence
WT	Wild-type
YPD	Yeast peptone dextrose (media)

## Chapter 1

## 1 General Introduction

The material in this chapter has been reproduced/adapted from a review article published in Frontiers in Ecology and Evaluation and has a content license that can be found in Appendix A.

Chmiel JA, Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Thompson GJ, Reid G. Understanding the effects of sublethal pesticide exposure on honey bees: a role for probiotics as mediators of environmental stress. *Front Ecol Evol.* 2020;8(22):1-19. doi:10.3389/fevo.2020.00022

## 1.1 Neonicotinoids in modern agriculture

## 1.1.1 What are neonicotinoids

Neonicotinoids are a pesticide class that is used in modern agricultural practices to reduce herbivorous insect burden and improve crop yield. Compared to traditional pesticides (for example, organophosphates, carbamates, and pyrethroids), neonicotinoids demonstrate superior qualities, including improved water solubility (1), lower toxicity to mammals (2), ample specificity to insects (3), and reduce pesticide quantity needed to obtain an effective response (4). Neonicotinoids are systemic pesticides, which means that they enter plant circulation and are transported throughout rather than remaining on the surface.

In 2014, neonicotinoids were valued at \$3 billion (USD) and composed more than 25% of the global pesticide market (5). The most commonly used neonicotinoids are imidacloprid, clothianidin, and thiamethoxam (6), with imidacloprid highest of all in fruits and vegetables, from both domestic and imported sources, in the United States (5). In the Canadian Prairies, clothianidin and thiamethoxam are the most commonly found neonicotinoids in crop pollen (7).

Neonicotinoid pesticides can be conveniently applied to crops through foliar spray, soil drenching, granules, or seed dressing. However, because they are systemic pesticides,

seed dressing is often preferred because it reduces drift and off-target spreading of the chemical. Seed applications are commonly used for maize (corn), soybeans, and oilseed rape (canola) (8).

#### 1.1.2 Neonicotinoids mode of action

Neonicotinoids are a class of insecticide that interacts with postsynaptic nicotinic acetylcholine receptors (nAChRs) (9). A majority of these chemicals resemble nicotine, with a few resembling acetylcholine. They bind to insect nAChRs as agonists (10), which then induces a depolarization response and subsequent neural activation. This causes convulsions and loss of coordination, ultimately leading to the death of the insect. Despite the presence of nAChRs in vertebrates, neonicotinoids are less toxic to these organisms because the composition of their nAChR subunits differs from that of invertebrate nAChRs (2).

#### 1.1.3 Generations of neonicotinoid pesticides

There are currently 13 commonly used neonicotinoids, which span across four generations of development (**Figure 1-1**). This was started in the 1970s by the Shell Chemical Company, with the discovery of nithiazine, a heterocyclic nitromethylene-based chemical that showed high toxicity toward insects (11). This was ground-breaking because nithiazine did not function like traditional pesticides, which typically act as acetylcholinesterase inhibitors. Instead, it functioned through a novel mechanism that acted as a postsynaptic acetylcholine receptor agonist (12). However, the low photostability of nithiazine limited its in-field effectiveness and prompted the development of neonicotinoid pesticides (13).

In the 1980s, Nihon Bayer Agrochem synthesized imidacloprid. This featured improvements on the photosensitivity and insect toxicity of nithiazine (14) and led to the chemical being the archetype of first-generation neonicotinoids, characterized by pyridine-like rinks. Advancements using the structure of imidalcoprid led to the discovery of several other first-generation neonicotinoids (thiacloprid, nitenpyram, and acetamiprid) whose chemical structures are shown in **Figure 1-1**.



Figure 1-1. Chemical structures of neonicotinoids.

Production of first-generation neonicotinoids swiftly led to the discovery and development of second-generation neonicotinoids, thiamethoxam (15) and clothianidin (16). These chemicals have a distinctive thianicotinyl group. Thiamethoxam was selected for further development because of its ease of synthesis and improved insecticidal activity compared to first-generation neonicotinoids, acetamiprid and nitenpyram (17). Through further research, it was found that thiamethoxam was metabolized to clothianidin in both insects and plants (18), which may explain why these chemicals are usually found together in environmental samples (19) and how the presence of both increases lethality (20).

Dinotefuran is the sole member of the third-generation of neonicotinoids on the market, and it is characterized by furanicotinyl (based off of the  $(\pm)$ -tetrahydro-3-furylmethyl moiety) (21). The structure of dinotefuran differs from other neonicotinoids and more closely resembles acetylcholine rather than nicotine (21, 22). Although dinotefuran interacts with nAChRs, it appears that the mode of action differs slightly from other neonicotinoids (22). Similar to second-generation neonicotinoids, dinotefuran shows improved water solubility over imidacloprid (23).

Continued research has led to the fourth generation of neonicotinoids, which are less defined by chemical structure and more so by the chronological development of these chemicals (24). However, this begs the question of why is a classification system needed if the new neonicotinoids improve on established chemical moieties (24)? This new category is extremely broad, with approximately 600 synthesized compounds (25). Now, the most commonly used fourth-generation neonicotinoids are guadipyr, sulfoxaflor, flupyradifurone, imidaclothiz, cycloxaprid, and paichongding. The fourth-generation compounds have been further divided into a subclass of *cis*-neonicotinoids, which include cycloxaprid and paichongding (25). The *cis*-configuration of neonicotinoids shows improved insecticidal activity against neonicotinoid-resistant insect pests (26).

### 1.1.4 Regulation of neonicotinoids throughout the world

Throughout the world, neonicotinoids are highly controversial pesticides because of their association with honey bee population decline. As such, there have been multiple

movements to restrict their use. A net result is that some countries have introduced strong stipulations to control their application. In particular, the European Union has been a strong proponent of restricting neonicotinoid use, starting in January 2013 when the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) published multiple articles outlining the unacceptably high risks that thiamethoxam (27), clothianidin (28), and imidacloprid (29) pose to bees. From these studies, the European Commission in 2018 restricted the use of thiamethoxam (30), clothianidin (31), and imidacloprid (32) to seed treatment of plants that must remain in greenhouses and banned all use of the pesticides on field crops. Since their restrictions, the approvals of thiamethoxam (33) and clothianidin (34) have not been renewed past their expiration date of 2019; thus, they are effectively banned in Europe. Approval of imidacloprid has been renewed until July 2022 (35); however, its use is still restricted to greenhouses.

In Canada, restrictions in neonicotinoid use have begun due to increased pollinator death (36). In response to this report, Health Canada began collaborations in 2012 with the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and California Department of Pesticide Regulation to re-evaluate the status of thiamethoxam, clothianidin, and imidacloprid based on the safety of pollinators (37). In 2013, Health Canada issued a notice of intent, which suggested that neonicotinoids were affecting pollinator and bee health (38). This notice outlined some additional protective measured for neonicotinoid use and opened the discussion on other pesticide management options. In 2019, Health Canada issued a news release concluding that imidacloprid, clothianidin, and thiamethoxam were posing an unacceptable risk to bees and other pollinators (39). As a result, guidelines were updated to outline modifications to seed treatment protocols and reduced spraying in crops that bees were attracted to before and during the bloom of specific crops by April 2021 (37). Currently, the use of thiamethoxam, clothianidin, and imidacloprid is still permitted in Canada but heavily regulated.

While Pesticide use in Canada is typically governed at the federal level through the Pest Control Products Act (40), provinces are able to further regulate these substances within their own borders. Ontario was one of the first to do so. On July 1, 2015, Ontario defined a new class of pesticides (Class 12), which included pesticides that are used to treat corn seed or soybean seeds and contain imidacloprid, clothianidin, or thiamethoxam (41). They also stated plans to reduce the use of Class 12 pesticides in the Ontario agriculture industry (42). In 2015, Quebec began outlining restrictions limiting the use of neonicotinoids province-wide (43). The City of Vancouver acknowledged the need to limit neonicotinoid use and passed a by-law in 2015 that restricted the use of neonicotinoids within city boundaries (44).

Regulations on neonicotinoids were more controversial in the United States. In March 2012, a group of beekeepers and environmental- and consumer-based organizations, represented under the Center for Food Safety, sent an Emergency Petition to the EPA declaring that clothianidin was an imminent hazard to insect pollinators and bee health (45). The EPA responded in July 2012, refuting the claim that clothianidin was an 'imminent hazard' to bees; however, they acknowledged their own efforts in evaluating the risk of neonicotinoids to pollinators (46). The Center for Food Safety challenged the EPA in court on March 21, 2013, stating that the EPA violated the United States Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act when it approved the use of pesticides containing clothianidin or thiamethoxam (47). In May of 2017, the court found that the EPA had indeed violated the United States Endangered Species Act when it approved various pesticides that contained clothianidin and thiamethoxam, which have been known to cause harm to bees (43).

The disagreement between the EPA and the Center for Food Safety has led to new regulations for neonicotinoid use in the United States. Currently, the EPA proposes to reduce the application rate and restrict the use of thiamethoxam (48), clothianidin (48), imidacloprid (49), and dinotefuran (50) to specific crop stages. However, these proposed regulations do not apply to acetamiprid (51). Ultimately, the EPA has acknowledged the threat that neonicotinoid exposure presents to pollinators and bees, and aims to limit their exposure to these chemicals. Despite the documented harmful effects of neonicotinoids on honey bees and beneficial insects, the current Federal administration-headed EPA has approved new uses for the neonicotinoid, sulfoxaflor (52).

## 1.2 Impact of neonicotinoids on honey bees

### 1.2.1 Honey bee population decline

Popular interest in the biology of the common European honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) has surged in recent years due to the stark population decline of this important pollinator (53). Managed colonies of *Apis mellifera*, strictly speaking, are an invasive insect species to the Americas (54), but contribute hugely to its food supply and overall to the production of roughly a third (~35%) of the global food supply (55). In Canada, this single insect species is tied to a ~\$2.5 billion (CAD) industry of pollination services, whereby colonies are strategically situated in orchards and fields to promote farmer yields via the cross-fertilization of flowering crops (56). In the United States, the value of bee-mediated pollination is even larger (57). Despite the value of honey bees to the agrifood industry, we have yet to fully understand how their populations cope with natural-and agriculture-induced stress, or to what extent this stress explains recent increases to reported mortalities (53).

Although no single factor can provide a universal explanation for the apparent decline of honey bee populations, one overriding theme to emerge from the global research effort is that more than one factor combines to overwhelm bee health. Among them, pesticide exposure (58, 59), pathogens (60), and habitat loss (61, 62) are prime factors that disproportionately contribute to the decline. Sublethal pesticide exposure has been a popular focus of political discussion, which has highlighted the potential conflict between parties that rely on the production and use of commercial pesticides and those who advocate for their regulation and alternative means of crop pest control. Moreover, the risk of pesticides to honey bees is especially alarming due to their long chemical half-lives (19) and presence in food (63) and honey (64).

## 1.2.2 Mode of pesticide exposure for honey bees

Herbivorous pest insects are the intended target of systemic application of agriculture insecticides. Nonetheless, honey bees are insects just the same and thus cannot help but to be vulnerable through incidental exposure. The application of pesticides to crops occurs in two main ways: spraying and seed coating, both of which have effects on honey bee

exposure. Spraying is typically accomplished through aerial application, but vehiclebased sprayers or manual spray units are also used. These are effective for pest control but can inadvertently affect honey bees through direct topical contact or secondary exposure via bee consumption of contaminated pollen, nectar, or water (65–68). Furthermore, spray-based application allows pesticides to disseminate into the broader environment and contaminate surrounding habitats, including orchards and fields that are not sprayed (69, 70). The concept of seed coatings was used to avoid affecting off-site targets by more carefully controlling pesticide delivery to the full crop as it emerges from germination. However, pesticides are active in plant tissue, including nectar and pollen (71–74), therefore exposing honey bees.

Honey bees can deliberately be exposed to miticides and fungicides by beekeepers through basic hive management practices that aim to combat pests and pathogens within the hive. Although beekeepers have the best intentions, this practice can harm the bees.

In total, managed honey bee colonies can be exposed to a diverse set of pesticides, which can only be determined by detailed toxicological sampling (75). These chemicals affect bees through any combination of ingestion, contact exposure, or ambient intake through respiratory openings (spiracles). Contact exposure and ingestion as routes of contamination are well studied and reveal pesticide-specific effects on honey bee health (59, 69, 76, 77). Honey bee respiration, which occurs in respiratory spiracles that are found along the thorax and abdomen of adults, is thought only to be a minor route of pesticide uptake (78). Ultimately, these modes of exposure are responsible for the accumulation within individual bees, which can lead to bioaccumulation of pesticides throughout the hive (**Figure 1-2**).



#### Figure 1-2. Bioaccumulation of pesticides in a honey bee colony.

In summary, a wide variety of pesticides affect honey bees through agricultural practices and modern beekeeping. Typically, farming and other agricultural practices are responsible for exposing honey bees to insecticides, herbicides, and fungicides. As honey bees forage for nectar and pollen, they are incidentally exposed to pesticides and facilitate pesticide accumulation in the hive by physically transferring these contaminated food sources to unexposed bees. However, honey bees can also be intentionally exposed to acaricides and fungicides by beekeepers in efforts to control mite burden and fungal diseases in the hive. Ultimately, pesticide bioaccumulation in the hive has the potential to negatively impact all honey bee ranks.

#### 1.2.3 Dose-dependent toxicity of neonicotinoids to honey bees

The risk to honey bees as a result of pesticide exposure is evaluated by considering both the incidence of exposure and toxicity of pesticides used. Incidence is quantified by examining the usage rates of pesticides, mode of application, and environmentally relevant concentrations of pesticides in a crop-space. A widely used metric for quantifying pesticide-specific toxicity of adult honey bees is the lethal dose (LD) at which half the population dies, or the LD<sub>50</sub>. This latter metric uses acute exposure (24 – 96 hours) of adult honey bees to predict a toxic dose. Estimates of LD<sub>50</sub> can vary by length of exposure and mode of delivery, so knowing the oral- and dermal-specific LD<sub>50</sub> of individual pesticides can make a useful predictor of pesticide-associated risk. Further, by comparing LD<sub>50</sub> obtained for pest and beneficial insect species, we can better assess the trade-off between intended target species and any collateral damage to pollinators. When combined with pesticide application rates, toxicity values are useful for calculating the risk of pesticide use against the damage caused to pollinators. The Hazard Quotient (HQ = application rate/LD<sub>50</sub>) is a viable metric to calculate field use risk of pesticide application but can be erroneous alongside variable LD<sub>50</sub> values (76).

Despite the potential of comparative analysis, the variation that is associated with published estimates of  $LD_{50}$  for neonicotinoids is substantial for both contact (**Table 1-1**) and oral (**Table 1-2**) versions of this metric. This variation can reduce their value in risk assessment. The seemingly high variation in  $LD_{50}$  estimates, which can range up to 100-fold, may stem in part from differences in sample size, precision of measurement, and experimental protocol. Even for toxicological studies with a high degree of statistical power, the variance associated with  $LD_{50}$  can be large (79). This suggests that the genuine effect of pesticides on insect survivorship may vary intensely between populations, regardless of how it is measured. Biological sources of variation can stem from differences in age (young, nurse-age workers versus older, foraging-age workers), genotype (natural variation as well as apicultural strains), caste (workers, queens, drones), or life stage (larvae versus adults) (80, 81).

Pesticide	Contact LD50	Range	Number of
	(µg/bee)		reports
Acetamiprid	17.045	1.69 - 276.85	6
Clothianidin	0.03	0.021418 - 0.04426	5
Cycloxaprid	ND		
Dinotefuran	0.0378	0.0006 - 0.075	2
Flupyradifurone	69.25	15.7 – 122.8	2
Guadipyr	51.82	N/A	1
Imidacloprid	0.04645	0.0128 - 0.19	18
Imidaclothiz	ND		
Paichongding	ND		
Nitenpyram	0.138	N/A	1
Thiacloprid	38.82	14.6 - 122.4	3
Thiamethoxam	0.04	0.024 - 0.124	5
Sulfoxaflor	0.255	0.130 - 0.379	2

Table 1-1. Range and median of contact LD<sub>50</sub> values of pesticides for adult honey bees.

N/A, not applicable; ND, no data

Pesticide	Oral LD50 (µg/bee)	Range	Number of
			reports
Acetamiprid	11.815	0.0215 - 72.9	4
Clothianidin	0.00344	0.002608 - 0.0269	14
Cycloxaprid	ND		
Dinotefuran	ND		
Flupyradifurone	2.951	1.2 - 6.823	6
Guadipyr	ND		
Imidacloprid	0.049	0.0048 - 0.536	20
Imidaclothiz	ND		
Paichongding	ND		
Nitenpyram	ND		
Thiacloprid	19.955	17.32 - 22.59	2
Thiamethoxam	0.004358	0.00416 - 0.0112	10
Sulfoxaflor	0.146	N/A	2

Table 1-2. Range and median of oral LD<sub>50</sub> values of pesticides for adult honey bees.

N/A, not applicable; ND, no data

Additional sources of variation can occur due to the composition of the pesticide formulations that are used. While different amounts of solvents used for toxicology analysis can affect pesticide toxicology (82), pesticide adjuvants (other ingredients found in pesticide formulations that are thought to be inert) can also influence pesticide toxicity (83). An emerging interest is the potential for synergistic toxicity between multiple pesticides that are applied in combination. These can increase overall honey bee mortality in unpredictable ways (58, 84, 85), yet they are often overlooked in LD<sub>50</sub> studies, which typically determine the toxicity of individual pesticides in standard laboratory solvents.

#### 1.2.4 Neonicotinoids affect metabolism in honey bees

Like most insects, honey bees use an array of enzymes to detoxify pollutants and other harmful chemicals that they encounter, including pesticides (86). Unfortunately, honey bees are genetically depauperate in a number of key detoxification genes, with the remainder of relevant genes expressed at low levels (87). Some key detoxifying genes that appear underrepresented in the honey bee genome compared to the well-studied insect model, Drosophila melanogaster include many of the cytochrome P450 monooxygenases (Phase I detoxification-oxidation, reduction, and hydrolysis of xenobiotics), glutathione-S-transferases (Phase II detoxification-increase water solubility of xenobiotics for excretion), and carboxyl/cholinesterases (insecticide resistance) (87). Although honey bees possess similar amounts of detoxification genes compared to other members of the Apidae family, they have far fewer than pest insects, thus making them more susceptible to pesticides (88). The diminished repertoire of detoxifying genes in the honey bee might stem from compensatory mechanisms associated with their highly social behaviour, including herd immunity (89, 90) and a 'social detoxification system,' which focuses on how hive behavioural dynamics can reduce the burden of toxin substances on the detoxification system of individual members (91). It is uncertain if the relatively small innate capacity of the honey bee is fully compensated by social effects or if the bees remain genetically more sensitive to the toxic effects of pesticides.

Honey bees can clear imidacloprid, with studies reporting results from partial to complete clearance (92–94). Using <sup>14</sup>C-imidacloprid, honey bees were found to rely on Phase I

detoxification genes to metabolize the pesticide (94). The resultant major metabolites are olefin, 5-hydroxy-imidacloprid, 4,5-dihydroxy-imidacloprid, 6-chloronicotinic acid, and a urea derivative (94, 95). These metabolites have similar to less toxicity compared to imidacloprid (96, 97).

Honey bees exposed to neonicotinoids display altered metabolic profiles. While exposure to imidacloprid broadly up-regulates cytochrome P450 gene expression (98–100), presumably in response to the xenobiotic, it also disrupts ATP production (101). Nicodemo et al. (101) demonstrated that imidacloprid reduces oxygen consumption and impairs mitochondrial function. This reduction in aerobic respiration is accompanied by an increase in glycolysis and citric acid cycle-related gene expression in exposed honey bees (102, 103). Thus, pesticide exposure may be favouring low efficiency means of ATP production (glycolysis and citric acid cycle) over higher efficiency oxidative phosphorylation. Interestingly, the use of near-infrared light (670 nm) to restore mitochondria function can mitigate ATP reduction, diminish physiological impairments, and improve survival in bumblebees (*Bombus terrestris*) (104).

# 1.2.5 Neonicotinoids negatively affect motor function, behaviour, and cognition

Honey bees are highly social insects. They rely on individual cognition to navigate their environment and respond to changing conditions and colony needs. Forager bee cognition is demonstrated by their ability to encode memories of resources, which are typically found within a 2 - 6 km radius of the hive (105, 106). These memories are then transmitted through waggle dances to other foragers to encourage the process of collecting hive resources, which promotes the success of a colony (107). Exposure to pesticides appears to impair the foraging response in a dose-dependent relationship.

Acute neonicotinoid exposure induces a series of symptoms that are consistent with hyper-responsive neural impairments (96). These are observed as excitation symptoms, which include increased time in the air, increased flight distances, and an inability to right themselves when placed on their backs (108–110). By contrast, chronic exposure induces hypo-responsive neurological impairments (96), including decreased flight speed and

duration, and impaired navigation (110–112). Thus, initial exposure to neonicotinoids can overstimulate honey bees and induce a hyper-responsiveness, leading to exhaustion or hypo-responsiveness. One implication of this would be that neonicotinoid exposure drives foragers to go far distances, where they eventually become exhausted and lose their spatial awareness and cannot return to the hive. This reduces hive resources. As a result, nurse bees may begin foraging at a younger age, thus creating a group of precocious foragers, which then reduces the number of nurse bees available for rearing brood (113).

Honey bees likely cannot tell if food is contaminated with pesticides (109, 114); thus, they are not averse to it. Fortunately, pesticide exposure reduces the trophallactic transfer of food from donor to recipient (115, 116). Although this may reduce the spread of pesticide-contaminated food within a colony, the change in social behaviour may also compromise other forms of communication, including the waggle dance (which allows successful foragers to inform others in the colony on the direction and distance to food and water or new nesting sites) (117), or reduce larval feeding altogether (118).

The most pronounced pesticide-induced cognitive impairments are on olfactory learning, visual learning, and memory. Olfactory learning occurs when honey bees learn to associate an odour with an award, which is often tested using the proboscis extension reflex (PER). Honey bees exposed to imidacloprid show reduced PER activity compared to unexposed bees (119–121). Pesticides affect visual and associative learning in honey bees (122). For example, Han et al. (120) found that using their T-tube maze, less than half of bees treated with imidacloprid were able to successfully make the correct decision in a visual learning task. As visual learning is used to remember food locations and predators, this may explain why Eastern honey bees (*Apis cerana*) exposed to sublethal imidacloprid do not show aversion to the predator hornet, *Vespa velutina* (123). Imidacloprid may reduce the visual association and cognitive fear response when coming upon a predator. It seems likely that pesticides can have direct effects on the brain.

On a cellular level, neonicotinoids interfere with neuronal polarization in mushroom bodies, a segment of the honey bee brain that is associated with learning, memory, and sensory integration (124). Mushroom bodies are composed of Kenyon cells (neural cells). When these cells are exposed *in vitro* to imidacloprid, they show a modified synaptic profile, which is characterized by a slow depolarization, followed by increased excitability, then inhibition of the action potential (125). Imidacloprid is a partial agonist of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors; thus, it could be acting on these receptors and blocking a natural acetylcholine response, thereby altering the neural cell action potential. This may explain some of the impairment to the aforementioned cognitive processes. In addition, there appear to be differences in the brain proteome and microRNA (miRNA) expression of bees exposed to pesticides (126, 127), which could lead to changes in brain development and structure that result in differential signalling.

An alternate process to explain neural impairment following pesticide exposure is that pesticides may interfere with the perception of a stimulus rather than the cognition of one. Imidacloprid exposure has been shown to reduce calcium signalling in the antennal lobe in response to an odours stimulus (128). This results in problems perceiving the stimulus as opposed to difficulty coding and recalling the stimulus (cognition). Ultimately, pesticide-induced cognitive-related deficits may be a result of a combination of impairments to the honey bee brain.

### 1.2.6 Neonicotinoids obstruct reproduction and development of honey bees

Exposure to pesticides can slow the reproductive cycle of queens (**Figure 1-3**). This is illustrated by exposure to sublethal doses of thiamethoxam during development, resulting in reduced body weight and a lower probability of queen success (129). Likewise, laboratory experiments show that queens exposed to field-realistic concentrations of neonicotinoids carry fewer viable spermatozoa and lay fewer fertilized eggs that would normally develop into diploid (female) workers (130–132). Queens that underperform are eventually targeted by workers for replacement (133), but in the short-term reproductive succession is costly to the colony. Furthermore, queens exposed to sublethal doses of neonicotinoids have reduced mating compared with unexposed queens (134).

Drones are male bees whose sole purpose is to mate with virgin queen bees. They are also affected by pesticides. Sublethal concentrations of neonicotinoids and phenylpyrazoles can reduce sperm viability (135–138), which can hamper the fertilization of queens and the production of diploid workers. Together, reduced sperm transfer and fertilization may limit the production of a genetically diverse workforce, which may compromise the division of labour (139) and response to disease (140).

While pesticides are known to interfere with reproduction, they have also been implicated in changes to larval development. Honey bee larvae reared *in vitro* with thiamethoxam (1/10 of LC<sub>50</sub>) show atypical progression through developmental stages, including skipping some stages and reduced larval weight (141). This is corroborated by field data showing similar atypical developmental progression upon pesticide exposure (142). At the molecular level, honey bees exposed to imidacloprid show changes in miRNA transcription, which are responsible for development (98). In particular, a reduction in the miRNA, *mir-14*, has been observed (98); although its exact function in honey bees is unknown, in *D. melanogaster* it has been shown to modulate metabolism, nutritional status, and larval survival (143, 144). Thus, pesticide exposure impairs individual development, contributing to reduced colony strength.

Honey bee larval development is guided by hormone signalling and jelly supplementation. Exposure to neonicotinoids reduces the expression of vitellogenin, an essential protein that is required for honey bee development (146, 147). As brood develop, they primarily consume jelly, which is a nutritionally rich food source produced and delivered by nurse bees. Sublethal neonicotinoids reduce the size of the hypopharyngeal and mandibular glands where it is synthesized (148, 149), which in turn decreases jelly secretions and may lead to reduced longevity and smaller honey bee populations (150). The jelly produced may further be deficient in major royal jelly proteins (126) that are vital for honey bee development and physiology (151). These changes in hormone signalling and reduced nutritional value of jelly can contribute to the atypical development of honey bee larvae exposed to pesticides. By limiting the amount of viable brood and the rate at which these few larvae develop, pesticide exposure effectively reduces the overall workforce and success of the colony.



#### Figure 1-3. Pesticides interfere with colony reproduction.

Drones and queen sexual reproduction is the source of genetic diversity in the hive. This is important for pathogen resistance and colony survival. Sublethal pesticide exposure reduces sexual reproduction by affecting the drones and the queen. Drones exposed to pesticides have lower sperm viability, while queens display reduced sexual encounters, sperm amount, and sperm viability. Moreover, pesticide exposed queens have smaller body weights, which may explain the reduction in sperm amount and egg-laying. Developing larvae exposed to pesticides demonstrate atypical progression through developmental phases, reduced larval weight, and delayed moulting. These may be a result of direct pesticide exposure, but pesticides could also be indirectly affecting larvae. Nurse bees exposed to pesticides produce a reduced amount of royal jelly secretions, with lower nutritional value, potentially explaining the indirect effects of pesticides on honey bee larvae. Image of larvae in the hive is adapted from Maori et al. (145) under Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International (https://www-sciencedirect-com/science/article/pii/S10972765 19301844).

#### 1.2.7 Neonicotinoids disrupt honey bee immunity

Honey bees exposed to pesticides have increased loads of bacterial, fungal, and viral pathogens (73, 130, 152–157). This has raised concern over the potential of synergistic interactions between pesticides and pathogens that exacerbate mortality in honey bees (158–162). Vidau et al. (163) demonstrated that honey bees previously infected with *Nosema ceranae* were more sensitive to subsequent pesticide exposure. Fungal parasites like *Nosema* might therefore increase pesticide-related mortality by altering the expression of detoxification enzymes. As the adult honey bee gut microbiota develops 4 – 6 days after eclosion and is composed of bacteria from older bees and the hive environment (164), colonization by disease-causing microorganisms could alter resistance to pesticides (165, 166). Conversely, pesticides may cause immunosuppression in honey bees, rendering them more susceptible to pathogens. To better understand the possible synergism between pesticides and pathogens, it is essential to consider individual immunity and social immunity.

Individual honey bee immunity is divided into humoral and cellular immune responses, both of which are impaired by sublethal neonicotinoid exposure (**Figure 1-4**). The humoral response is initiated by recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), which triggers signalling through one of the four insect immune pathways: 1) the Toll pathway, 2) the Immune Deficiency (IMD) pathway, 3) the c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) pathway, and 4) the Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK/STAT) pathway (167). Activation of these pathways leads to the production of antimicrobial peptides (AMPs), namely proteases, complement-like proteins, or broad-range microbiocidal proteins. In insects, these signalling pathways and splice variants of immune genes compared to *Drosophila* and *Anopheles* (89).



Figure 1-4. Individual honey bee immunity impairment by pesticides.

Honey bee immune response toward pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) can be divided into humoral response and cellular response. The former generates antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) through activation of the four immune pathways: Toll, immune deficiency pathway (IMD), c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), and Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK/STAT). Sublethal pesticide exposure impairs the humoral immune response by reducing the production of AMPs. The cellular immune response is orchestrated through hemocyte function. Hemocytes can facilitate melanization of pathogens and wounds through activation of prophenoloxidase (PPO) to phenoloxidase (PO) and reactive oxygen species (ROS) as a by-product. In addition, hemocytes can phagocytosis and clear invading pathogens, as well as differentiation into other immune cells. Multiple aspects of the cellular immune response are impaired by sublethal pesticide exposure.
Exposure to pesticides reduces global AMP generation, thus further compromising an already depauperate immune system (126, 168–170). Although the specific mechanisms by which AMP production is reduced are largely unknown, Di Prisco et al. (155) demonstrated that honey bees exposed to clothianidin had increased expression of a leucine-rich repeat protein (*Amel/LRR*), which is similar to the *D. melanogaster* gene *CG1399*, a negative regulator of NF- $\kappa$ B signalling (Toll and IMD). Therefore, by increasing the expression of negative immune regulators, this pesticide acted to reduce AMP production, leading to higher infection titres of deformed wing virus (155). Although that study only represents one specific mechanism for one class of pesticide, it is possible that combined exposure to multiple classes of pesticide may further dysregulate the immune response leading to drastic outcomes on pathogen load and mortality.

Activation of the cellular immune response triggers the migration of hemocytes, leading to the engulfment of the pathogen and activation of prophenoloxidase (PPO) to phenoloxidase (PO). Active PO catalyzes the production of a melanin polymer capsule around the pathogen (melanization response). Reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide intermediates are also created, with both being important in pathogen defence (171, 172). Neonicotinoid exposure impairs this melanization response (173, 174), potentially due to the reduction of PO activity (99) or through the decrease of reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide (171, 172). Consequences of this would be reduced pathogen isolation and clearance, and slower wound healing, both of which could increase viral loads and systemic infections (174).

Neonicotinoid exposure, which reduces intestinal stem cell proliferation (175), increases midgut apoptosis (176) and potentially weakens the gut barrier, exacerbates systemic infections. Hemocytes also function as phagocytic cells in the honey bee hemolymph; however exposure to neonicotinoids reduces hemocytes phagocytic activity (171) and hemolymph antimicrobial activity (173). These pesticide-exposed hemocytes also display altered differentiation profiles and reduced total cell counts (173, 174, 177), factors that can lower the magnitude of the melanization response. The mechanisms of pesticide effects on hemocytes and cellular immunity remain elusive. Studies on *D. melanogaster* 

and *Chilo suppressalis* demonstrate that the nervous system can regulate hemocyte proliferation (178), and neurotransmitters have a role in modulating hemocyte phagocytosis (179, 180), perhaps suggesting that pesticides act through the nervous system to dysregulate hemocytes. Future studies are required to explore the mechanisms of pesticide-induced impairment of hemocytes, with a focus on pesticide dysregulation of neuro-immune cell signalling.

Social immunity, where individuals contribute to group health, can arise through individual secretion of peptides that effectively sterilize the hive environment. Glucose oxidase (GOX) is secreted from the hypopharyngeal glands and catalyzes the production of hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) to sterilize the hive. Alaux et al. (158) demonstrated that there is a synergistic interaction between imidacloprid exposure and *Nosema* infection, whereby GOX activity is reduced. Defensin 1 (*Def 1*) is a social immunity peptide that is secreted into the hive environment and is particularly effective against Gram-positive bacteria as well as fungi. Studies show that *Def 1* expression may increase (thiamethoxam) (168), decrease (fipronil) (169), or remain unchanged (acaricides) (170) in response to the exposure of different types of pesticides.

Honey bees also practice various hygienic behaviours that reduce pathogen load within colonies, most notably self- or mutual-grooming and removal of dead bees. Wu-Smart and Spivak (132) found that worker bees treated chronically with imidacloprid displayed significantly reduced hygienic removal of freeze-killed brood. Likewise, de Mattos et al. (181) showed that synthetic acaricides (coumaphos, amitraz, and tau-fluvalinate), caused workers to groom less, which led to higher *Varroa destructor* loads.

# 1.3 Drosophila as a model organism for honey bees

### 1.3.1 Overview

*Drosophila*, also known as the fruit fly, is a classic model organism that has been used in research since the beginning of the 20<sup>th</sup> century (182). Originally, the flies were used for analyses of inheritance because phenotypical differences could be easily identified, and the generation time is short. As scientific techniques advanced, *Drosophila* became

fundamental for discoveries in molecular genetics and biochemical pathway investigation.

While only having four pairs of chromosomes, exploitations of the *Drosophila* genome are practical and drive improvements to the mechanistic understanding of signalling pathways. In particular, the galactose-responsive transcription factor/upstream activator sequence (GAL4/UAS) allows for the binary manifestation of recombinant expression vectors that can control endogenous host gene articulation.

*Drosophila* can also be used to study host-microbe interactions. The presence of a welldeveloped and easily manipulated innate immune system allows for direct insights into microbial sensing and immune response in other organisms. Take, for example, the inquiry into the immune functions of Toll receptors in *Drosophila* (183, 184). This directly led to the discovery of Toll-like receptors in humans (185, 186). More recently, investigations have focused on the importance of the microbiota on host health (187). Considering the extent to which *Drosophila* models are used in scientific study, fruit flies are an excellent model for research into xenobiotics and host-microbe interactions in honey bees (188, 189).

#### 1.3.2 Gut immunity in Drosophila

Gut immunity pathways are essential in defence against invading pathogens. Of these, the first line of protection against enteric pathogens is the Dual oxidase (Duox) pathway (190, 191). This pathway is a redox-based immune response that generates hydrogen peroxide ( $H_2O_2$ ), a potent antimicrobial reactive oxygen species (ROS), via the Dual Oxidase (DUOX) protein (191, 192). While  $H_2O_2$  is antimicrobial on its own, in the presence of chloride it forms hypochlorous acid (HOCl) (191).

To better understand the Duox pathway, it is essential to consider distinctions between the expression and activation components. While activation leads to expression, this on its own does not lead to activation. Peptidoglycan-dependent expression of *Duox*, which is independent of phospholipase C- $\beta$  (PLC- $\beta$ ), thus would not activate the Duox pathway and cause generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (190, 193). The peptidoglycandependent expression of *Duox* is induced by the cross-talk between the immune deficiency (IMD) pathway, whereby peptidoglycan recognition proteins (PGRPs) bind peptidoglycan and signal through IMD, MEKK1, MKK2, p38, and ATF2, to induce expression of *Duox* (193, 194). This signalling cascade is independent of the IMD pathway terminal nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated b cells (NF- $\kappa$ B), Relish (193).

Activation of the Duox pathway is triggered through the recognition of uracil (predicted to activate a G protein-coupled receptor (GPCR)) or yeast (through an unknown receptor) (190, 195). For the former, endosome formation succeeds ligand recognition (196). Nevertheless, Duox pathway activation proceeds in a PLC- $\beta$ -dependant manner whereby PLC- $\beta$  converts phosphatidylinositol biphosphate (PIP<sub>2</sub>) to inositol triphosphate (IP<sub>3</sub>), which releases calcium stores from the endoplasmic reticulum (190). This calcium mobilizes to the EF-hand domain of the DUOX protein, where it causes DUOX-specific production of ROS (190). Meanwhile, the MEKK1, MKK2, p38, and ATF2 pathway is activated to increase the expression of *Duox* (193).

PLC-β-mediated activation of the Duox pathway is finetuned through the production of negative regulators. Activation of PLC- $\beta$  leads to the expression of *CanB* (a calcineurin family calcium-dependent phosphatase) and *Mkp3* (mitogen-activated kinase phosphatase-3), which dephosphorylate p38, subsequently reducing *Duox* expression (193). The production of immune-regulated catalase (IRC) scavenges and detoxifies ROS (192).

The IMD pathway also controls pathogen entry into the gut. It controls pathogens that can overcome ROS, by producing antimicrobial peptides (AMPs). The IMD pathway is activated by recognition of peptidoglycan by the pattern recognition receptors, PGRP-LC and PGRP-LE. The former is a transmembrane extracellular receptor, while PGRP-LE is a small intracellular receptor (197). Upon activation of these receptors, a signal cascade begins under the control of the IMD protein, which leads to the activation of the NF- $\kappa$ B, Relish. This then induces expression of AMPs, including *Diptericin, Ceropin*, and *Attacin*, along with the expression of negative regulators, including *Caudal, Pirk*, and *PGRP-LF* (198). Together through the finetuning of the Duox and IMD pathways, *Drosophila* is able to maintain microbial homeostasis and counter invading enteric pathogens.

#### 1.3.3 Drosophila gut microbes

The gut of *D. melanogaster* harbours a simple microbiota that consists of only a few bacterial taxa. The majority of bacteria found in the gut belong to the Proteobacteria or Firmicutes phylum (188). The dominant genera are *Gluconobacter* and *Acetobacter*— acetic acid-producing Proteobacteria; and *Lactobacillus*—lactic acid-producing Firmicutes. Interestingly, there are stark differences between the composition of bacteria in wild-caught and laboratory-reared flies. While wild-caught *D. melanogaster* are primarily dominated by *Gluconobacter* and *Acetobacter*, and show minimal *Lactobacillus*; laboratory-reared flies display limited *Gluconobacter*, but competing proportions of *Acetobacter* and *Lactobacillus* (199). The majority of these findings can be explained by differences in food sources; however, the microbiota of *Drosophila* can vary amongst laboratories despite using the same food source (200). Notably, *Drosophila* could affect the number of bacteria present in the gut based on food changing cycles (202).

Discussion of the bacteria found in *Drosophila* is not complete without considering the presence of the endosymbiotic bacteria, *Wolbachia*, which infects many laboratory stocks (203). This intracellular bacterium lives in both somatic and germline cells and is vertically transmitted to the offspring through the maternal lineage (204). The debate about the implications of *Wolbachia* on host health is ongoing, with studies finding both mutualistic and parasitic consequences associated with its presence (205).

A lesser studied component of the *Drosophila* microbiota are fungi, specifically yeast. While most research focuses on the importance of dietary yeast (both living and dead) (206), limited studies describe the presence of yeast in the microbiota. *Hanseniaspora* spp. appears to be the most dominant yeast based on samples from naturally occurring substrates throughout the world, followed by *Saccharomyces* and *Candida* (207). The yeast taxa also vary based on food source (207). Other yeast taxa found in *Drosophila* include *Cryptococcus*, *Saccharaomycopsis*, *Kloeckera*, and *Pichia* (201). The association of yeast in the gut is complicated because the digestive tract of the fly is a hazardous place for yeast; they likely overcome this by going dormant (208).

#### 1.3.4 Advantages of a Drosophila model

There are many complexities that need to be considered when studying honey bees, which can be mitigated by using a *D. melanogaster* model. While honey bees are eusocial insects that rely heavily on the division of labour, *D. melanogaster* are non-social insects, which reduces the need for groups because social structure is unnecessary. Unlike honey bees, *Drosophila* does not need stimulants, like pheromones, to maintain homeostasis (209). *Drosophila* can easily be studied in the laboratory where extraneous variables (for example, weather, infection, or environmental toxins) can be minimized; however, bees kept in laboratory cages can exhibit different responses compared with field colonies (210).

In addition to practicality, the *D. melanogaster* model offers strong genetic tractability and well-established cell biology. Although the honey bee genome (211) and *D. melanogaster* (212) genome were sequenced a few years apart, *Drosophila* genetic studies began as far back as 1910 (213). With the advent of molecular cloning, *Drosophila* genetics has grown to include an extensive repository of knockouts, knockdown, and overexpression mutants that allow for a mechanistic understanding of molecular pathways. One of the most commonly used expression systems in *Drosophila* (GAL4/UAS) was adapted from yeast in the 1980s and is still used today (214).

Another advantage of the *D. melanogaster* model is the low-diversity and predictability of the gut microbiota. This allows for practical microbiota composition monitoring, whether through qPCR or culture-based enumeration. The microbiota can also be easily abolished to generate germ-free flies, effectively eliminating microbes as a variable and allowing the exclusive study of the host responses. Combining the practicality of use with the repertoire of established gene knockouts and the modularity of the gut microbiota, *D*.

*melanogaster* is a powerful model to investigate how xenobiotics alter host-microbe interactions.

## 1.4 Probiotic potential of lactobacilli

#### 1.4.1 Benefits of lactobacilli in honey bees

One novel solution to combatting honey bee decline may be through supplementation beneficial microbes, such as lactic acid bacteria (LAB; such as *Lactobacillus* and *Bifidobacterium* spp.) believed capable of mitigating the harmful effects of pesticides and pathogens. The basis for this is several-fold, but the most discernible benefit is by reducing pesticide absorption via degradation (215–218) and sequestering ingested pesticides, thereby allowing them to pass through the digestive tract rather than be absorbed (219). In other model organisms, LAB have been shown to reduce toxicity and have a protective effect on the host (220, 221), thus establishing a basis to investigate this potential in honey bees.

Supplementing honey bees with beneficial bacteria can reduce *Nosema* spore counts (222–225) and *P. larvae* bacterial load (225–227). *In vivo* evidence from a *D. melanogaster* model of pesticide exposure has shown that supplementation with LAB improves the immunity of pesticide-exposed flies via immune stimulation (228, 229). Likewise, certain LAB are able to stimulate AMP production in honey bees and improve survival during *Paenibacillus larvae* infection (227, 230). Together these studies demonstrate that beneficial bacteria can *indirectly* contribute to pathogen resistance by stimulating the immune system and assisting the host in overcoming the infection. These form part of the basis for the present thesis.

Some lactobacilli strains can *directly* inhibit pathogen growth, thus enhancing overall honey bee resistance to infection. For example, isolates of *L. kunkeei* have been shown to inhibit *N. ceranae*, *P. larvae*, and *Serratia marcesscens* (225, 226, 231, 232). *Lactobacillus kunkeei* is known to produce biofilms in honey bees, thereby facilitating its vertical transmission from one generation to the next (233). Another LAB, *Lactobacillus apis* R4B<sup>T</sup>, can inhibit *P. larvae* and *M. pluntonius, in vitro* (234). Some *Bifidobacterium* species inhibit *P. larvae* and *S. marcesscens*, and when found adequately in the

microbiota they are associated with reduced pathogen load (226, 232, 235). Honey beederived *Lactobacillus johnsonii* CRL1647 is a well-documented LAB that has been shown to reduce the abundance of *Nosema* and *Varroa* in the hive (236). Although the mechanism for *direct* pathogen inhibition is not completely clear, it is likely the production of organic acids (223), bacteriocins (237), or other antimicrobial proteins (238). This forms a strong basis to mitigate the immune impairment caused by sublethal pesticide exposure. Supplementation with lactobacilli could prove to be an alternative to antibiotic prophylaxis to reduce pathogen burden.

In addition, beneficial bacteria can bolster colony developments that are notably decreased by pesticide exposure. Honey bees supplemented with LAB typically produce more honey, have more pollen stores, and have increased brood counts (236, 239–241). For example, *L. johnsonii* CRL1647 stimulates egg-laying, which can increase the hive population (239). These positive effects have been partially attributed to organic acid production (223), but could also be due to microbiota restoration as 'non-thriving' hives typically have lower levels of *Lactobacillus* and *Bifidobacterium* (242).

#### 1.4.2 Methods of probiotic supplementation in honey bees

The long-standing challenge to supplementing honey bees with beneficial bacteria is in the delivery method (**Figure 1-5**). A number of commercial bee supplements containing dried LAB claim to work by 'dusting' frames with the bacteria, which may also promote grooming. However, the efficacy has not been confirmed nor has survival of the organisms during shelf-life. Moreover, dusting is prone to uneven distribution and is negatively impacted by moisture and humidity.

More commonly, beneficial bacteria are added to sucrose-based syrup solutions. Numerous studies have utilized this method with results showing a reduction in *Nosema ceranae* loads (243), lowered overwintering death rates (244), and increased brood populations and harvestable honey by ~46% and ~60%, respectively (240). However, the lacklustre viability and activity of bacteria in sucrose-based solutions (>90% drop in original CFU after 96 hours at 30°C) due to osmotic stress (245) questions the practicality of this approach. In addition, this method of supplementation may not transfer bacteria to younger bees and larvae (246).

Another option is to infuse beneficial bacteria into pollen-substitute patties. This has the advantage of improving honey bee nutrition. Pollen-substitute patties per se have been shown to benefit honey bee health through reducing titers of deformed wing virus (247) and increasing hemolymph protein content (248). Evaluating pollen substitutes as a delivery method, Kaznowski et al. (249) demonstrated that hives supplemented with probiotic-infused pollen substitutes had better overall survival, higher dry mass, and increased crude fat levels of bees when compared to groups receiving only the pollen-substitute. Another study showed that honey bees receiving probiotic bacteria delivered via pollen-substitutes have better developed peritrophic membranes (responsible for nutrient utilization and pathogen protection) compared to vehicle controls (250). Some points to consider are that pollen-substitute patties may attract unwanted opportunistic insects (for example the small hive beetle, *Aethina tumida*) and it may not be consumed if other pollen sources exist. Nonetheless, pollen substitutes are already used by beekeepers with the hope of providing nutritional adequacy.

Along with the introduction of any live microorganism to the hive comes the risk of inducing hive microbial dysbiosis (251). A few documented cases exist in which negative effects were observed from supplying honey bees with ostensibly beneficial bacteria. Ptaszyńska et al. (245) reported that supplementation with *L. rhamnosus* (no strain type provided) increased honey bee susceptibility towards Nosemosis C. In the same year, the same group demonstrated that co-administration with three LAB (*Lactobacillus acidophilus, Lactobacillus delbrueckii*, and *Bifidobacterium bifidum*—no strain designations provided) led to a decrease in total yeast concentrations in adult honey bee guts, but an increase in *N. ceranae* spores (252). It is difficult to ascertain the biological relevance of these findings as crucial details are missing from analyses, including 1) strain-type information of lactobacilli used, 2) confirmation that live bacteria actually reached their target destination in the adult honey bee gut, and 3) whether or not the apparent increase in *Nosema* spp. led to any measurable changes in individual or hive-level health outcomes. Johnson et al. (253) found no net positive or negative effect on

hive health or performance following supplementation with lactobacilli in a high-fructose corn syrup vehicle. These collective findings illustrate the need to carefully select biological agents for in-hive supplementation.



#### Figure 1-5. Comparison of methods for beneficial bacteria supplementation.

Beneficial bacteria are usually combined with a vehicle to supplement honey bees in one of three ways: powder supplementation, sucrose syrup, or pollen patty. Powder supplementation can be easily performed by spreading a probiotic infused dust on the beehive, which also promotes bees to groom. However, it is prone to uneven distribution, negative impacts of moisture, and unknown efficacy as an application method. Sucrose syrup supplementation can be achieved by adding probiotics directly to conventional sucrose feeders for the hive. Although this method benefits from a small nutrient enhancement, the sucrose solution is not usually distributed well to all members of the hive, and it is an unfavourable environment for bacteria. Pollen patty supplementation involves adding beneficial bacteria directly to a traditional pollen supplement. In addition to the added nutrient benefit, pollen patty supplementation will be distributed throughout the hive to both adult bees and larvae. However, if sufficient nutrient sources already exist, then the pollen patty may be disregarded by the hive. Moreover, it is prone to hardening over time and could attract unwanted pests. Langstroth beehive image modified from Net Art under the Creative Commons Attribution 2.0 Generic License (https://netart.us/box-shaped-beehive-coloring-page/).

## 1.5 Rationale and hypothesis

Sublethal neonicotinoid exposure is known to impair the immune system of honey bees, which can alter their microbiota and increase their susceptibility to infection (254). A majority of studies note that neonicotinoids reduce AMP expression, but there is limited research identifying a mechanism of immunosuppression (254). Despite the research showing that neonicotinoids alter ROS generation, it has not been identified if neonicotinoids interfere with the Duox pathway, a key regulator of enteric pathogens and the microbiota (171, 190). Identifying and characterizing the interactions between neonicotinoids and the immune system will allow for the development of an intervention that can mitigate the elicited immunosuppression. Given some preliminary results showing benefits of probiotic lactobacilli, and the successful development and verification of Lactobacillus plantarum Lp39, Lactobacillus rhamnosus GR-1, and Lactobacillus kunkeei BR-1 in improving immunity in honey bees (227), it was hypothesized that the neonicotinoid imidacloprid will alter the signalling of the principle gut immune pathways (Duox and IMD) and this interaction can be mitigated through probiotic supplementation. This thesis will describe the use of a D. melanogaster model to examine the mechanism of pesticide exposure on the host, and the potential for remediation by probiotic intervention.

# 1.6 References

- Wood TJ, Goulson D. The environmental risks of neonicotinoid pesticides: a review of the evidence post 2013. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int*. 2017;24(21):17285-17325. doi:10.1007/s11356-017-9240-x
- Tomizawa M, Casida JE. Neonicotinoid insecticide toxicology: mechanisms of selective action. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol*. 2005;45(1):247-268. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.45.120403.095930
- Tomizawa M, Casida JE. Selective toxicity of neonicotinoids attributable to specificity of insect and mammalian nicotinic receptors. *Annu Rev Entomol.* 2003;48:339-364. doi:10.1146/annurev.ento.48.091801.112731
- Buszewski B, Bukowska M, Ligor M, Staneczko-Baranowska I. A holistic study of neonicotinoids neuroactive insecticides—properties, applications, occurrence, and analysis. *Environ Sci Pollut Res.* 2019;26(34):34723-34740. doi:10.1007/s11356-019-06114-w
- Craddock HA, Huang D, Turner PC, Quirós-Alcalá L, Payne-Sturges DC. Trends in neonicotinoid pesticide residues in food and water in the United States, 1999– 2015. *Environ Health*. 2019;18(7):1-16. doi:10.1186/s12940-018-0441-7
- Simon-Delso N, Amaral-Rogers V, Belzunces LP, et al. Systemic insecticides (neonicotinoids and fipronil): trends, uses, mode of action and metabolites. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int.* 2015;22(1):5-34. doi:10.1007/s11356-014-3470-y
- Codling G, Al Naggar Y, Giesy JP, Robertson AJ. Concentrations of neonicotinoid insecticides in honey, pollen and honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.) in central Saskatchewan, Canada. *Chemosphere*. 2016;144:2321-2328. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2015.10.135
- Hladik ML, Main AR, Goulson D. Environmental risks and challenges associated with neonicotinoid insecticides. *Environ Sci Technol*. 2018;52(6):3329-3335. doi:10.1021/acs.est.7b06388

- Buckingham SD, Lapied B, Le Corronc H, Grolleau F, Sattelle DB. Imidacloprid actions on insect neuronal acetylcholine receptors. *J Exp Biol*. 1997;200(Pt 21):2685-2692.
- Tan J, Galligan JJ, Hollingworth RM. Agonist actions of neonicotinoids on nicotinic acetylcholine receptors expressed by cockroach neurons. *Neurotoxicology*. 2007;28(4):829-842. doi:10.1016/j.neuro.2007.04.002
- Soloway SB, Henry AC, Kollmeyer WD, et al. Nitromethylene insecticides. In: *Advances in Pesticide Science, Part 2.* Pergamon Press; 1979:206-227.
- Schroeder ME, Flattum RF. The mode of action and neurotoxic properties of the nitromethylene heterocycle insecticides. *Pestic Biochem Physiol*. 1984;22(2):148-160. doi:10.1016/0048-3575(84)90084-1
- Kagabu S. Discovery of imidacloprid and further developments from strategic molecular designs. *J Agric Food Chem.* 2011;59(7):2887-2896. doi:10.1021/jf101824y
- Kagabu S, Medej S. Stability comparison of imidacloprid and related compounds under simulated sunlight, hydrolysis conditions, and to oxygen. *Biosci Biotechnol Biochem.* 1995;59(6):980-985. doi:10.1271/bbb.59.980
- Maienfisch P, Gsell L, Rindlisbacher A. Synthesis and insecticidal activity of CGA 293'343 a novel broad-spectrum insecticide. *Pestic Sci.* 1999;55(3):351-355. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1096-9063(199903)55:3<351::AID-PS903>3.0.CO;2-I
- Uneme H, Konobe M, Akayama A, Yokota T, Mizuta K. *Discovery and Development of a Novel Insecticide "Clothianidin."* Sumitomo Chemical Co., Ltd.; 2006. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Discovery-and-Developmentof-a-Novel-Insecticide-Uneme-Konobe/3bf7b6cefd2c2a49d5f7642836269155e9d465c4. Accessed January 31, 2020.

- Maienfisch P, Angst M, Brandl F, et al. Chemistry and biology of thiamethoxam: a second generation neonicotinoid. *Pest Manag Sci.* 2001;57(10):906-913. doi:10.1002/ps.365
- Nauen R, Ebbinghaus-Kintscher U, Salgado VL, Kaussmann M. Thiamethoxam is a neonicotinoid precursor converted to clothianidin in insects and plants. *Pestic Biochem Physiol.* 2003;76(2):55-69. doi:10.1016/S0048-3575(03)00065-8
- Bonmatin J-M, Giorio C, Girolami V, et al. Environmental fate and exposure; neonicotinoids and fipronil. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int*. 2015;22:35-67. doi:10.1007/s11356-014-3332-7
- Moffat C, Buckland ST, Samson AJ, et al. Neonicotinoids target distinct nicotinic acetylcholine receptors and neurons, leading to differential risks to bumblebees. *Sci Rep.* 2016;6:24764. doi:10.1038/srep24764
- 21. Wakita T, Kinoshita K, Yamada E, et al. The discovery of dinotefuran: a novel neonicotinoid. *Pest Manag Sci.* 2003;59(9):1016-1022. doi:10.1002/ps.727
- Kiriyama K, Nishimura K. Structural effects of dinotefuran and analogues in insecticidal and neural activities. *Pest Manag Sci.* 2002;58(7):669-676. doi:10.1002/ps.493
- Kurwadkar S, Evans A. Neonicotinoids: systemic insecticides and systematic failure. *Bull Environ Contam Toxicol*. 2016;97(6):745-748. doi:10.1007/s00128-016-1968-3
- Giorio C, Safer A, Sánchez-Bayo F, et al. An update of the Worldwide Integrated Assessment (WIA) on systemic insecticides. Part 1: new molecules, metabolism, fate, and transport. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int*. November 2017. doi:10.1007/s11356-017-0394-3
- Shao X, Liu Z, Xu X, Li Z, Qian X. Overall status of neonicotinoid insecticides in China: production, application and innovation. *J Pestic Sci*. 2013;38(1):1-9. doi:10.1584/jpestics.D12-037

- Cui L, Qi H, Yang D, Yuan H, Rui C. Cycloxaprid: a novel cis-nitromethylene neonicotinoid insecticide to control imidacloprid-resistant cotton aphid (*Aphis* gossypii). Pestic Biochem Physiol. 2016;132:96-101. doi:10.1016/j.pestbp.2016.02.005
- European Food Safety Authority (EFSA). Conclusion on the peer review of the pesticide risk assessment for bees for the active substance thiamethoxam. *EFSA J*. 2013;11(1):3067. doi:10.2903/j.efsa.2013.3067
- European Food Safety Authority (EFSA). Conclusion on the peer review of the pesticide risk assessment for bees for the active substance clothianidin. *EFSA J*. 2013;11(1):3066. doi:10.2903/j.efsa.2013.3066
- European Food Safety Authority (EFSA). Conclusion on the peer review of the pesticide risk assessment for bees for the active substance imidacloprid. *EFSA J*. 2013;11(1):3068. doi:10.2903/j.efsa.2013.3068
- European Commission. Addendum to the Review Report for the Active Substance Thiamethoxam.; 2018. https://ec.europa.eu/food/plant/pesticides/eu-pesticidesdatabase/public/?event=activesubstance.detail&language=EN&selectedID=1937. Accessed February 7, 2020.
- 31. European Commission. Addendum to the Review Report for the Active Substance Clothianidin.; 2018. https://ec.europa.eu/food/plant/pesticides/eu-pesticidesdatabase/public/?event=activesubstance.detail&language=EN&selectedID=1154. Accessed February 7, 2020.
- 32. European Commission. Addendum to the Review Report for the Active Substance Imidacloprid.; 2018. https://ec.europa.eu/food/plant/pesticides/eu-pesticidesdatabase/public/?event=activesubstance.detail&language=EN&selectedID=1473. Accessed February 7, 2020.
- Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2018/524 of 28 March 2018 Amending Implementing Regulation (EU) No 540/2011 as Regards the Extension of the

Approval Periods of the Active Substances Bacillus Subtilis (Cohn 1872) Strain QST 713, Identical with Strain AQ 713, Clodinafop, Clopyralid, Cyprodinil, Dichlorprop-P, Fosetyl, Mepanipyrim, Metconazole, Metrafenone, Pirimicarb, Pseudomonas Chlororaphis Strain: MA 342, Pyrimethanil, Quinoxyfen, Rimsulfuron, Spinosad, Thiacloprid, Thiamethoxam, Thiram, Tolclofos-Methyl, Triclopyr, Trinexapac, Triticonazole and Ziram. Vol 088.; 2018. http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg\_impl/2018/524/oj/eng. Accessed February 7, 2020.

- 34. Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2018/84 of 19 January 2018 Amending Implementing Regulation (EU) No 540/2011 as Regards the Extension of the Approval Periods of the Active Substances Chlorpyrifos, Chlorpyrifos-Methyl, Clothianidin, Copper Compounds, Dimoxystrobin, Mancozeb, Mecopropp, Metiram, Oxamyl, Pethoxamid, Propiconazole, Propineb, Propyzamide, Pyraclostrobin and Zoxamide. Vol 016.; 2018. http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg\_impl/2018/84/oj/eng. Accessed February 7, 2020.
- 35. Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2017/195 of 3 February 2017 Amending Implementing Regulation (EU) No 540/2011 as Regards the Extension of the Approval Periods of Several Active Substances Listed in Part B of the Annex to Implementing Regulation (EU) No 686/2012 (AIR IV Renewal Programme). Vol 031.; 2017. http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg\_impl/2017/195/oj/eng. Accessed February 7, 2020.
- 36. Health Canada. Update on Canadian Bee Incidents Reports 2012-2016. Government of Canada; 2017. https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/services/consumer-product-safety/reports-publications/pesticides-pestmanagement/fact-sheets-other-resources/update-canadian-incident-reports-2012-2016.html. Accessed February 9, 2020.
- Health Canada. Update on the Neonicotinoid Pesticides. Government of Canada;
   2020. https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/consumer-product-safety/reports-publications/pesticides-pest-management/fact-sheets-other-

resources/update-neonicotinoid-pesticides-january-2020.html. Accessed February 6, 2020.

- 38. Health Canada. Action to Protect Bees from Exposure to Neonicotinoid Pesticides. Government of Canada; 2013. https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/services/consumer-product-safety/pesticides-pestmanagement/public/consultations/notice-intent/action-protect-bees-exposureneonicotinoid.html. Accessed February 9, 2020.
- Health Canada. Health Canada releases final pollinator re-evaluation decisions for neonicotinoid pesticides.https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/news/2019/04/some-cancellations-and-new-restrictions-to-protect-beesand-other-pollinators.html. Published April 11, 2019. Accessed February 6, 2020.
- Pest Control Products Act. https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/PDF/P-9.01.pdf. Accessed February 8, 2020.
- Ontario Ministry of the Environment. Conducting a pest assessment for use of Class 12 pesticides. 2015. https://www.ontario.ca/page/pest-assessment-guide. Accessed February 6, 2020.
- Ontario Ministry of the Environment. Neonicotinoid regulations. Neonicotinoid regulations. https://www.ontario.ca/page/neonicotinoid-regulations. Published June 9, 2015. Accessed February 6, 2020.
- 43. Leduc M-C, Guillemette C, Roy V. *The Québec Pesticide Strategy 2015-2018: Protecting Public Health, Pollinators and the Environment*. Montréal, Canada: Gouvernement du Québec; 2015. http://www.environnement.gouv.qc.ca/pesticides/strategie2015-2018/indexen.htm. Accessed February 6, 2020.
- 44. Smith D. Amendments to Health By-Law No. 9535 with Respect to Neonicotinoid Pesticide Use. Vancouver City Council; 2016.

https://council.vancouver.ca/20160712/documents/a1.pdf. Accessed February 6, 2020.

- Center for Food Safety. Emergency Citizen Petition to the United States Environmental Protection Agency Seeking Suspension of Registration for Clothianidin.; 2012. https://www.centerforfoodsafety.org/files/cfs-clothianidinpetition-3-20-12\_57213.pdf. Accessed February 8, 2020.
- 46. Rossi L. Posting EPA-HQ-OPP-2012-0334 to Regulations. Gov for Public Access.;
  2012. https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=EPA-HQ-OPP-2012-0334-0001.
  Accessed February 8, 2020.
- 47. Ellis v. Bradbury.(United States District Court, N.D. California 2014).
- 48. United States Environmental Protection Agency. *Proposed Interim Registration Review Decision Case Numbers* 7620 and 7614.; 2020. https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-01/documents/clothianidin\_and\_thiamethoxam\_pid\_final\_1.pdf. Accessed February 8, 2020.
- 49. United States Environmental Protection Agency. *Proposed Interim Registration Review Decision Case Number* 7605.; 2020. https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-01/documents/imidacloprid\_pid\_signed\_1.22.2020.pdf. Accessed February 8, 2020.
- 50. United States Environmental Protection Agency. Proposed Interim Registration Review Decision Case Number 7441.; 2020. https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-01/documents/dinotefuran\_pid\_signed\_1.22.2020.pdf. Accessed February 8, 2020.
- 51. United States Environmental Protection Agency. *Proposed Interim Registration Review Decision Case Number* 7617.; 2020.

https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-01/documents/acetamiprid\_pid.pdf. Accessed February 8, 2020.

- United States Environmental Protection Agency. EPA Registers Long-Term Use of Sulfoxaflor While Ensuring Strong Pollinator Protection.; 2019. https://www.epa.gov/pesticides/epa-registers-long-term-uses-sulfoxaflor-whileensuring-strong-pollinator-protection. Accessed April 23, 2020.
- Goulson D, Nicholls E, Botías C, Rotheray EL. Bee declines driven by combined stress from parasites, pesticides, and lack of flowers. *Science*. 2015;347(6229):1255957. doi:10.1126/science.1255957
- Whitfield CW, Behura SK, Berlocher SH, et al. Thrice out of Africa: ancient and recent expansions of the honey bee, *Apis mellifera*. *Science*. 2006;314(5799):642-645. doi:10.1126/science.1132772
- 55. Blacquière T, Smagghe G, van Gestel CAM, Mommaerts V. Neonicotinoids in bees: a review on concentrations, side-effects and risk assessment. *Ecotoxicol Lond Engl.* 2012;21(4):973-992. doi:10.1007/s10646-012-0863-x
- 56. Mukezangango J, Page S. Statistical Overview of the Canadian Honey and Bee Industry and the Economic Contribution of Honey Bee Pollination, 2016. Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada; 2017:21. http://www.agr.gc.ca/eng/industrymarkets-and-trade/canadian-agri-food-sector-intelligence/horticulture/horticulturesector-reports/statistical-overview-of-the-canadian-honey-and-bee-industry-andthe-economic-contribution-of-honey-bee-pollination-2016/?id=1510864970935. Accessed October 21, 2018.
- Calderone NW. Insect pollinated crops, insect pollinators and US agriculture: trend analysis of aggregate data for the period 1992–2009. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(5):e37235. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037235
- 58. Zhu W, Schmehl DR, Mullin CA, Frazier JL. Four common pesticides, their mixtures and a formulation solvent in the hive environment have high oral toxicity

to honey bee larvae. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(1):e77547. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077547

- Sanchez-Bayo F, Goka K. Pesticide residues and bees a risk assessment. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(4):e94482. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0094482
- 60. Evans JD, Schwarz RS. Bees brought to their knees: microbes affecting honey bee health. *Trends Microbiol*. 2011;19(12):614-620. doi:10.1016/j.tim.2011.09.003
- Clermont A, Eickermann M, Kraus F, Hoffmann L, Beyer M. Correlations between land covers and honey bee colony losses in a country with industrialized and rural regions. *Sci Total Environ*. 2015;532:1-13. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.05.128
- Youngsteadt E, Appler RH, López-Uribe MM, Tarpy DR, Frank SD. Urbanization increases pathogen pressure on feral and managed honey bees. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(11):e0142031. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0142031
- Lu C, Chang C-H, Palmer C, Zhao M, Zhang Q. Neonicotinoid residues in fruits and vegetables: an integrated dietary exposure assessment approach. *Environ Sci Technol.* 2018;52(5):3175-3184. doi:10.1021/acs.est.7b05596
- 64. Mitchell E a. D, Mulhauser B, Mulot M, Mutabazi A, Glauser G, Aebi A. A worldwide survey of neonicotinoids in honey. *Science*. 2017;358(6359):109-111. doi:10.1126/science.aan3684
- Fairbrother A, Purdy J, Anderson T, Fell R. Risks of neonicotinoid insecticides to honeybees. *Environ Toxicol Chem Setac*. 2014;33(4):719-731. doi:10.1002/etc.2527
- 66. Poquet Y, Bodin L, Tchamitchian M, et al. A pragmatic approach to assess the exposure of the honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) when subjected to pesticide spray. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(11):e113728. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0113728

- 67. Zhu YC, Adamczyk J, Rinderer T, et al. Spray toxicity and risk potential of 42 commonly used formulations of row crop pesticides to adult honey bees (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *J Econ Entomol.* 2015;108(6):2640-2647. doi:10.1093/jee/tov269
- Park MG, Blitzer EJ, Gibbs J, Losey JE, Danforth BN. Negative effects of pesticides on wild bee communities can be buffered by landscape context. *Proc R Soc B Biol Sci.* 2015;282(1809):20150299. doi:10.1098/rspb.2015.0299
- McArt SH, Fersch AA, Milano NJ, Truitt LL, Böröczky K. High pesticide risk to honey bees despite low focal crop pollen collection during pollination of a mass blooming crop. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7:46554. doi:10.1038/srep46554
- Simon-Delso N, San Martin G, Bruneau E, Delcourt C, Hautier L. The challenges of predicting pesticide exposure of honey bees at landscape level. *Sci Rep*. 2017;7:3801. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-03467-5
- 71. Goulson D. An overview of the environmental risks posed by neonicotinoid insecticides. *J Appl Ecol.* 2013;50(4):977-987. doi:10.1111/1365-2664.12111
- Samson-Robert O, Labrie G, Chagnon M, Fournier V. Planting of neonicotinoidcoated corn raises honey bee mortality and sets back colony development. *PeerJ*. 2017;5:e3670. doi:10.7717/peerj.3670
- 73. Alburaki M, Boutin S, Mercier P-L, Loublier Y, Chagnon M, Derome N. Neonicotinoid-coated *Zea mays* seeds indirectly affect honeybee performance and pathogen susceptibility in field trials. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(5):e0125790. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0125790
- 74. Krupke CH, Hunt GJ, Eitzer BD, Andino G, Given K. Multiple routes of pesticide exposure for honey bees living near agricultural fields. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(1):e29268. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0029268

- Tsvetkov N, Samson-Robert O, Sood K, et al. Chronic exposure to neonicotinoids reduces honey bee health near corn crops. *Science*. 2017;356(6345):1395-1397. doi:10.1126/science.aam7470
- 76. Stoner KA, Eitzer BD. Using a hazard quotient to evaluate pesticide residues detected in pollen trapped from honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) in Connecticut. *PLoS* One. 2013;8(10):e77550. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077550
- Villa S, Vighi M, Finizio A, Bolchi Serini G. Risk assessment for honeybees from pesticide-exposed pollen. *Ecotoxicology*. 2000;9(4):287-297. doi:10.1023/A:1026522112328
- 78. Geoghegan T, Kimberly J, Scheringer M. Predicting honeybee exposure to pesticides from vapour drift using a combined pesticide emission and atmospheric transport model. In: SETAC Australasia - Multidisciplinary Approaches to Managing Environmental Pollution. Melbourne; 2013:174.
- 79. Baines D, Wilton E, Pawluk A, de Gorter M, Chomistek N. Neonicotinoids act like endocrine disrupting chemicals in newly-emerged bees and winter bees. *Sci Rep*. 2017;7(1):10979. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-10489-6
- Rinkevich FD, Margotta JW, Pittman JM, et al. Genetics, synergists, and age affect insecticide sensitivity of the honey bee, *Apis mellifera*. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(10):e0139841. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0139841
- Tosi S, Nieh JC. Lethal and sublethal synergistic effects of a new systemic pesticide, flupyradifurone (Sivanto®), on honeybees. *Proc R Soc B Biol Sci.* 2019;286(1900):20190433. doi:10.1098/rspb.2019.0433
- Wilkins S, Jarratt N, Harkin S, Thompson H, Coulson M. Effects of solvent on the toxicity of dimethoate in a honey bee *in vitro* larval study. *Pest Manag Sci*. 2013;69(4):462-463. doi:10.1002/ps.3465

- Chen L, Yan Q, Zhang J, Yuan S, Liu X. Joint toxicity of acetamiprid and coapplied pesticide adjuvants on honeybees under semifield and laboratory conditions. *Environ Toxicol Chem.* 2019;38(9):1940-1946. doi:10.1002/etc.4515
- Johnson RM, Dahlgren L, Siegfried BD, Ellis MD. Acaricide, fungicide and drug interactions in honey bees (*Apis mellifera*). *PLoS One*. 2013;8(1):e54092. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0054092
- Wade A, Lin C-H, Kurkul C, Regan ER, Johnson RM. Combined toxicity of insecticides and fungicides applied to California almond orchards to honey bee larvae and adults. *Insects*. 2019;10(1):20. doi:10.3390/insects10010020
- Gong Y, Diao Q. Current knowledge of detoxification mechanisms of xenobiotic in honey bees. *Ecotoxicol Lond Engl.* 2017;26(1):1-12. doi:10.1007/s10646-016-1742-7
- Claudianos C, Ranson H, Johnson RM, et al. A deficit of detoxification enzymes: pesticide sensitivity and environmental response in the honeybee. *Insect Mol Biol*. 2006;15(5):615-636. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2583.2006.00672.x
- Sadd BM, Barribeau SM, Bloch G, et al. The genomes of two key bumblebee species with primitive eusocial organization. *Genome Biol.* 2015;16:76. doi:10.1186/s13059-015-0623-3
- Evans JD, Aronstein K, Chen YP, et al. Immune pathways and defense mechanisms in honey bees *Apis mellifera*. *Insect Mol Biol*. 2006;15(5):645-656. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2583.2006.00682.x
- Cremer S, Armitage SAO, Schmid-Hempel P. Social immunity. *Curr Biol CB*. 2007;17(16):R693-702. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2007.06.008
- 91. Berenbaum MR, Johnson RM. Xenobiotic detoxification pathways in honey bees. *Curr Opin Insect Sci.* 2015;10:51-58. doi:10.1016/j.cois.2015.03.005

- 92. Cresswell JE, Robert F-XL, Florance H, Smirnoff N. Clearance of ingested neonicotinoid pesticide (imidacloprid) in honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) and bumblebees (*Bombus terrestris*). *Pest Manag Sci.* 2014;70(2):332-337. doi:10.1002/ps.3569
- Sánchez-Bayo F, Belzunces L, Bonmatin J-M. Lethal and sublethal effects, and incomplete clearance of ingested imidacloprid in honey bees (*Apis mellifera*). *Ecotoxicol Lond Engl.* 2017;26(9):1199-1206. doi:10.1007/s10646-017-1845-9
- 94. Suchail S, De Sousa G, Rahmani R, Belzunces LP. *In vivo* distribution and metabolisation of <sup>14</sup>C-imidacloprid in different compartments of *Apis mellifera* L. *Pest Manag Sci.* 2004;60(11):1056-1062. doi:10.1002/ps.895
- Suchail S, Debrauwer L, Belzunces LP. Metabolism of imidacloprid in *Apis* mellifera. Pest Manag Sci. 2004;60(3):291-296. doi:10.1002/ps.772
- 96. Suchail S, Guez D, Belzunces LP. Discrepancy between acute and chronic toxicity induced by imidacloprid and its metabolites in *Apis mellifera*. *Environ Toxicol Chem*. 2001;20(11):2482-2486. doi:10.1897/1551-5028(2001)020<2482:dbaact>2.0.co;2
- 97. Nauen R, Ebbinghaus-Kintscher U, Schmuck R. Toxicity and nicotinic acetylcholine receptor interaction of imidacloprid and its metabolites in *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *Pest Manag Sci.* 2001;57(7):577-586. doi:10.1002/ps.331
- Derecka K, Blythe MJ, Malla S, et al. Transient exposure to low levels of insecticide affects metabolic networks of honeybee larvae. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(7):e68191. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0068191
- Zhu YC, Yao J, Adamczyk J, Luttrell R. Feeding toxicity and impact of imidacloprid formulation and mixtures with six representative pesticides at residue concentrations on honey bee physiology (*Apis mellifera*). *PLoS One*. 2017;12(6):e0178421. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0178421

- De Smet L, Hatjina F, Ioannidis P, et al. Stress indicator gene expression profiles, colony dynamics and tissue development of honey bees exposed to sub-lethal doses of imidacloprid in laboratory and field experiments. *PLoS One*. 2017;12(2):e0171529. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0171529
- 101. Nicodemo D, Maioli MA, Medeiros HCD, et al. Fipronil and imidacloprid reduce honeybee mitochondrial activity. *Environ Toxicol Chem*. 2014;33(9):2070-2075. doi:10.1002/etc.2655
- 102. Roat TC, dos Santos-Pinto JRA, Dos Santos LD, Santos KS, Malaspina O, Palma MS. Modification of the brain proteome of Africanized honeybees (*Apis mellifera*) exposed to a sub-lethal doses of the insecticide fipronil. *Ecotoxicol Lond Engl.* 2014;23(9):1659-1670. doi:10.1007/s10646-014-1305-8
- 103. Renzi MT, Amichot M, Pauron D, et al. Chronic toxicity and physiological changes induced in the honey bee by the exposure to fipronil and *Bacillus thuringiensis* spores alone or combined. *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf.* 2016;127:205-213. doi:10.1016/j.ecoenv.2016.01.028
- 104. Powner MB, Salt TE, Hogg C, Jeffery G. Improving mitochondrial function protects bumblebees from neonicotinoid pesticides. *PLoS One*. 2016;11(11):e0166531. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0166531
- 105. Hagler JR, Mueller S, Teuber LR, Machtley SA, Van Deynze A. Foraging range of honey bees, *Apis mellifera*, in alfalfa seed production fields. *J Insect Sci*. 2011;11(1):144. doi:10.1673/031.011.14401
- 106. Couvillon MJ, Riddell Pearce FC, Accleton C, et al. Honey bee foraging distance depends on month and forage type. *Apidologie*. 2015;46(1):61-70. doi:10.1007/s13592-014-0302-5
- Henry M, Béguin M, Requier F, et al. A common pesticide decreases foraging success and survival in honey bees. *Science*. 2012;336(6079):348-350. doi:10.1126/science.1215039

- 108. Yang EC, Chuang YC, Chen YL, Chang LH. Abnormal foraging behavior induced by sublethal dosage of imidacloprid in the honey bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae). J Econ Entomol. 2008;101(6):1743-1748. doi:10.1603/0022-0493-101.6.1743
- 109. Williamson SM, Willis SJ, Wright GA. Exposure to neonicotinoids influences the motor function of adult worker honeybees. *Ecotoxicol Lond Engl.* 2014;23(8):1409-1418. doi:10.1007/s10646-014-1283-x
- 110. Tosi S, Burgio G, Nieh JC. A common neonicotinoid pesticide, thiamethoxam, impairs honey bee flight ability. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):1201. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-01361-8
- Fischer J, Müller T, Spatz A-K, Greggers U, Grünewald B, Menzel R.
   Neonicotinoids interfere with specific components of navigation in honeybees.
   *PLoS One*. 2014;9(3):e91364. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0091364
- 112. Tison L, Hahn M-L, Holtz S, et al. Honey bees' behavior is impaired by chronic exposure to the neonicotinoid thiacloprid in the field. *Environ Sci Technol*. 2016;50(13):7218-7227. doi:10.1021/acs.est.6b02658
- 113. Robinson GE, Page RE, Strambi C, Strambi A. Hormonal and genetic control of behavioral integration in honey bee colonies. *Science*. 1989;246(4926):109-112. doi:10.1126/science.246.4926.109
- Kessler S, Tiedeken EJ, Simcock KL, et al. Bees prefer foods containing neonicotinoid pesticides. *Nature*. 2015;521(7550):74-76. doi:10.1038/nature14414
- 115. Bevk D, Kralj J, Čokl A. Coumaphos affects food transfer between workers of honeybee *Apis mellifera*. *Apidologie*. 2012;43(4):465-470. doi:10.1007/s13592-011-0113-x
- 116. Brodschneider R, Libor A, Kupelwieser V, Crailsheim K. Food consumption and food exchange of caged honey bees using a radioactive labelled sugar solution. *PLoS One*. 2017;12(3):e0174684. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0174684

- 117. Eiri DM, Nieh JC. A nicotinic acetylcholine receptor agonist affects honey bee sucrose responsiveness and decreases waggle dancing. *J Exp Biol.* 2016;219(13):2022-2029. doi:10.1242/jeb.143727
- 118. Gil M, De Marco RJ. Olfactory learning by means of trophallaxis in *Apis mellifera*. *J Exp Biol*. 2005;208(Pt 4):671-680. doi:10.1242/jeb.01474
- Goñalons CM, Farina WM. Impaired associative learning after chronic exposure to pesticides in young adult honey bees. *J Exp Biol*. 2018;221(Pt 7):176644. doi:10.1242/jeb.176644
- 120. Han P, Niu C-Y, Lei C-L, Cui J-J, Desneux N. Use of an innovative T-tube maze assay and the proboscis extension response assay to assess sublethal effects of GM products and pesticides on learning capacity of the honey bee *Apis mellifera* L. *Ecotoxicol Lond Engl.* 2010;19(8):1612-1619. doi:10.1007/s10646-010-0546-4
- 121. Decourtye A, Devillers J, Cluzeau S, Charreton M, Pham-Delègue M-H. Effects of imidacloprid and deltamethrin on associative learning in honeybees under semifield and laboratory conditions. *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf.* 2004;57(3):410-419. doi:10.1016/j.ecoenv.2003.08.001
- 122. Hesselbach H, Scheiner R. Effects of the novel pesticide flupyradifurone (Sivanto) on honeybee taste and cognition. *Sci Rep.* 2018;8:4954. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-23200-0
- 123. Tan K, Chen W, Dong S, Liu X, Wang Y, Nieh JC. Imidacloprid alters foraging and decreases bee avoidance of predators. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(7):e102725. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0102725
- 124. Plath JA, Entler BV, Kirkerud NH, Schlegel U, Galizia CG, Barron AB. Different roles for honey bee mushroom bodies and central complex in visual learning of colored lights in an aversive conditioning assay. *Front Behav Neurosci*. 2017;11:98. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2017.00098

- 125. Palmer MJ, Moffat C, Saranzewa N, Harvey J, Wright GA, Connolly CN. Cholinergic pesticides cause mushroom body neuronal inactivation in honeybees. *Nat Commun.* 2013;4:1634. doi:10.1038/ncomms2648
- 126. Wu M-C, Chang Y-W, Lu K-H, Yang E-C. Gene expression changes in honey bees induced by sublethal imidacloprid exposure during the larval stage. *Insect Biochem Mol Biol.* 2017;88:12-20. doi:10.1016/j.ibmb.2017.06.016
- 127. Shi T-F, Wang Y-F, Liu F, Qi L, Yu L-S. Influence of the neonicotinoid insecticide thiamethoxam on miRNA expression in the honey bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae). J Insect Sci Online. 2017;17(5):96. doi:10.1093/jisesa/iex074
- 128. Andrione M, Vallortigara G, Antolini R, Haase A. Neonicotinoid-induced impairment of odour coding in the honeybee. *Sci Rep.* 2016;6:38110. doi:10.1038/srep38110
- 129. Gajger IT, Sakač M, Gregorc A. Impact of thiamethoxam on honey bee queen (Apis mellifera carnica) reproductive morphology and physiology. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol. 2017;99(3):297-302. doi:10.1007/s00128-017-2144-0
- 130. Chaimanee V, Evans JD, Chen Y, Jackson C, Pettis JS. Sperm viability and gene expression in honey bee queens (*Apis mellifera*) following exposure to the neonicotinoid insecticide imidacloprid and the organophosphate acaricide coumaphos. *J Insect Physiol*. 2016;89:1-8. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2016.03.004
- 131. Williams GR, Troxler A, Retschnig G, et al. Neonicotinoid pesticides severely affect honey bee queens. *Sci Rep.* 2015;5:14621. doi:10.1038/srep14621
- 132. Wu-Smart J, Spivak M. Sub-lethal effects of dietary neonicotinoid insecticide exposure on honey bee queen fecundity and colony development. *Sci Rep.* 2016;6:32108. doi:10.1038/srep32108
- 133. Sandrock C, Tanadini M, Tanadini LG, Fauser-Misslin A, Potts SG, Neumann P. Impact of chronic neonicotinoid exposure on honeybee colony performance and

queen supersedure. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(8):e103592. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0103592

- Forfert N, Troxler A, Retschnig G, et al. Neonicotinoid pesticides can reduce honeybee colony genetic diversity. *PLoS One*. 2017;12(10):e0186109. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0186109
- 135. Straub L, Villamar-Bouza L, Bruckner S, et al. Neonicotinoid insecticides can serve as inadvertent insect contraceptives. *Proc R Soc B Biol Sci.* 2016;283(1835):20160506. doi:10.1098/rspb.2016.0506
- 136. Kairo G, Biron DG, Ben Abdelkader F, et al. *Nosema ceranae*, fipronil and their combination compromise honey bee reproduction via changes in male physiology. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):8556. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-08380-5
- Kairo G, Provost B, Tchamitchian S, et al. Drone exposure to the systemic insecticide fipronil indirectly impairs queen reproductive potential. *Sci Rep*. 2016;6:31904. doi:10.1038/srep31904
- 138. Kairo G, Poquet Y, Haji H, et al. Assessment of the toxic effect of pesticides on honey bee drone fertility using laboratory and semifield approaches: a case study of fipronil. *Environ Toxicol Chem.* 2017;36(9):2345-2351. doi:10.1002/etc.3773
- Jones JC, Myerscough MR, Graham S, Oldroyd BP. Honey bee nest thermoregulation: diversity promotes stability. *Science*. 2004;305(5682):402-404. doi:10.1126/science.1096340
- 140. Sherman PW, Seeley TD, Reeve HK. Parasites, pathogens, and polyandry in social hymenoptera. Am Nat. 1988;131(4):602-610.
- 141. Tavares DA, Roat TC, Carvalho SM, Silva-Zacarin ECM, Malaspina O. *In vitro* effects of thiamethoxam on larvae of Africanized honey bee *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *Chemosphere*. 2015;135:370-378. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2015.04.090

- 142. Wu JY, Anelli CM, Sheppard WS. Sub-lethal effects of pesticide residues in brood comb on worker honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) development and longevity. *PLoS One*. 2011;6(2):e14720. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0014720
- 143. Varghese J, Lim SF, Cohen SM. *Drosophila miR-14* regulates insulin production and metabolism through its target, *sugarbabe*. *Genes Dev*. 2010;24(24):2748-2753. doi:10.1101/gad.1995910
- 144. Nelson C, Ambros V, Baehrecke EH. *miR-14* regulates autophagy during developmental cell death by targeting *ip3-kinase 2. Mol Cell*. 2014;56(3):376-388. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2014.09.011
- 145. Maori E, Navarro IC, Boncristiani H, et al. A secreted RNA binding protein forms RNA-stabilizing granules in the honeybee royal jelly. *Mol Cell*. 2019;74(3):598-608.e6. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2019.03.010
- 146. Abbo PM, Kawasaki JK, Hamilton M, et al. Effects of imidacloprid and Varroa destructor on survival and health of European honey bees, Apis mellifera. Insect Sci. 2017;24(3):467-477. doi:10.1111/1744-7917.12335
- 147. Shi T-F, Wang Y-F, Liu F, Qi L, Yu L-S. Sublethal effects of the neonicotinoid insecticide thiamethoxam on the transcriptome of the honey bees (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *J Econ Entomol.* 2017;110(6):2283-2289. doi:10.1093/jee/tox262
- 148. Renzi MT, Rodríguez-Gasol N, Medrzycki P, et al. Combined effect of pollen quality and thiamethoxam on hypopharyngeal gland development and protein content in *Apis mellifera*. *Apidologie*. 2016;47(6):779-788. doi:10.1007/s13592-016-0435-9
- 149. Hatjina F, Papaefthimiou C, Charistos L, et al. Sublethal doses of imidacloprid decreased size of hypopharyngeal glands and respiratory rhythm of honeybees *in vivo*. *Apidologie*. 2013;44(4):467-480. doi:10.1007/s13592-013-0199-4

- 150. Yang W, Tian Y, Han M, Miao X. Longevity extension of worker honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) by royal jelly: optimal dose and active ingredient. *PeerJ*. 2017;5:e3118. doi:10.7717/peerj.3118
- 151. Buttstedt A, Moritz RFA, Erler S. Origin and function of the major royal jelly proteins of the honeybee (*Apis mellifera*) as members of the *yellow* gene family. *Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc.* 2014;89(2):255-269. doi:10.1111/brv.12052
- Pettis JS, vanEngelsdorp D, Johnson J, Dively G. Pesticide exposure in honey bees results in increased levels of the gut pathogen *Nosema*. *Naturwissenschaften*. 2012;99(2):153-158. doi:10.1007/s00114-011-0881-1
- 153. Wu JY, Smart MD, Anelli CM, Sheppard WS. Honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) reared in brood combs containing high levels of pesticide residues exhibit increased susceptibility to *Nosema* (Microsporidia) infection. *J Invertebr Pathol*. 2012;109(3):326-329. doi:10.1016/j.jip.2012.01.005
- 154. DeGrandi-Hoffman G, Chen Y, Simonds R. The effects of pesticides on queen rearing and virus titers in honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.). *Insects*. 2013;4(1):71-89. doi:10.3390/insects4010071
- 155. Di Prisco G, Cavaliere V, Annoscia D, et al. Neonicotinoid clothianidin adversely affects insect immunity and promotes replication of a viral pathogen in honey bees. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2013;110(46):18466-18471. doi:10.1073/pnas.1314923110
- 156. Doublet V, Labarussias M, de Miranda JR, Moritz RFA, Paxton RJ. Bees under stress: sublethal doses of a neonicotinoid pesticide and pathogens interact to elevate honey bee mortality across the life cycle. *Environ Microbiol*. 2015;17(4):969-983. doi:10.1111/1462-2920.12426
- 157. Fine JD, Cox-Foster DL, Mullin CA. An inert pesticide adjuvant synergizes viral pathogenicity and mortality in honey bee larvae. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7:40499. doi:10.1038/srep40499

- Alaux C, Brunet J-L, Dussaubat C, et al. Interactions between *Nosema* microspores and a neonicotinoid weaken honeybees (*Apis mellifera*). *Environ Microbiol*. 2010;12(3):774-782. doi:10.1111/j.1462-2920.2009.02123.x
- 159. Pettis JS, Lichtenberg EM, Andree M, Stitzinger J, Rose R, vanEngelsdorp D. Crop pollination exposes honey bees to pesticides which alters their susceptibility to the gut pathogen *Nosema ceranae*. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(7):e70182. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0070182
- 160. Grassl J, Holt S, Cremen N, Peso M, Hahne D, Baer B. Synergistic effects of pathogen and pesticide exposure on honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) survival and immunity. *J Invertebr Pathol*. 2018;159:78-86. doi:10.1016/j.jip.2018.10.005
- Straub L, Williams GR, Vidondo B, et al. Neonicotinoids and ectoparasitic mites synergistically impact honeybees. *Sci Rep.* 2019;9(1):8159. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-44207-1
- 162. Tesovnik T, Zorc M, Ristanić M, et al. Exposure of honey bee larvae to thiamethoxam and its interaction with *Nosema ceranae* infection in adult honey bees. *Environ Pollut Barking Essex 1987*. 2019;256:113443. doi:10.1016/j.envpol.2019.113443
- 163. Vidau C, Diogon M, Aufauvre J, et al. Exposure to sublethal doses of fipronil and thiacloprid highly increases mortality of honeybees previously infected by *Nosema ceranae*. *PLoS One*. 2011;6(6):e21550. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0021550
- Powell JE, Martinson VG, Urban-Mead K, Moran NA. Routes of acquisition of the gut microbiota of the honey bee *Apis mellifera*. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2014;80(23):7378-7387. doi:10.1128/AEM.01861-14
- 165. Koleoglu G, Goodwin PH, Reyes-Quintana M, Hamiduzzaman MM, Guzman-Novoa E. Varroa destructor parasitism reduces hemocyte concentrations and prophenol oxidase gene expression in bees from two populations. Parasitol Res. 2018;117(4):1175-1183. doi:10.1007/s00436-018-5796-8

- 166. Li JH, Evans JD, Li WF, et al. New evidence showing that the destruction of gut bacteria by antibiotic treatment could increase the honey bee's vulnerability to *Nosema* infection. *PLoS One*. 2017;12(11):e0187505. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0187505
- 167. Danihlík J, Aronstein K, Petřivalský M. Antimicrobial peptides: a key component of honey bee innate immunity. *J Apic Res.* 2015;54(2):123-136. doi:10.1080/00218839.2015.1109919
- 168. Tesovnik T, Cizelj I, Zorc M, et al. Immune related gene expression in worker honey bee (*Apis mellifera carnica*) pupae exposed to neonicotinoid thiamethoxam and *Varroa mites* (*Varroa destructor*). *PLoS One*. 2017;12(10):e0187079. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0187079
- 169. Aufauvre J, Misme-Aucouturier B, Viguès B, Texier C, Delbac F, Blot N. Transcriptome analyses of the honeybee response to *Nosema ceranae* and insecticides. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(3):e91686. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0091686
- 170. Garrido PM, Antúnez K, Martín M, Porrini MP, Zunino P, Eguaras MJ. Immunerelated gene expression in nurse honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) exposed to synthetic acaricides. *J Insect Physiol*. 2013;59(1):113-119. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2012.10.019
- 171. Walderdorff L, Laval-Gilly P, Bonnefoy A, Falla-Angel J. Imidacloprid intensifies its impact on honeybee and bumblebee cellular immune response when challenged with LPS (lippopolysacharide) of *Escherichia coli*. J Insect Physiol. 2018;108:17-24. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2018.05.002
- 172. Paris L, Roussel M, Pereira B, Delbac F, Diogon M. Disruption of oxidative balance in the gut of the western honeybee *Apis mellifera* exposed to the intracellular parasite *Nosema ceranae* and to the insecticide fipronil. *Microb Biotechnol.* 2017;10(6):1702-1717. doi:10.1111/1751-7915.12772

- 173. Brandt A, Gorenflo A, Siede R, Meixner M, Büchler R. The neonicotinoids thiacloprid, imidacloprid, and clothianidin affect the immunocompetence of honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.). *J Insect Physiol*. 2016;86:40-47. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2016.01.001
- 174. Brandt A, Grikscheit K, Siede R, Grosse R, Meixner MD, Büchler R. Immunosuppression in honeybee queens by the neonicotinoids thiacloprid and clothianidin. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7:1-12. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-04734-1
- 175. Forkpah C, Dixon LR, Fahrbach SE, Rueppell O. Xenobiotic effects on intestinal stem cell proliferation in adult honey bee (*Apis mellifera* L) workers. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(3):e91180. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0091180
- 176. Gregorc A, Alburaki M, Rinderer N, et al. Effects of coumaphos and imidacloprid on honey bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae) lifespan and antioxidant gene regulations in laboratory experiments. *Sci Rep.* 2018;8(1):15003. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-33348-4
- 177. López JH, Krainer S, Engert A, Schuehly W, Riessberger-Gallé U, Crailsheim K. Sublethal pesticide doses negatively affect survival and the cellular responses in American foulbrood-infected honeybee larvae. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7:40853. doi:10.1038/srep40853
- Makhijani K, Alexander B, Rao D, et al. Regulation of *Drosophila* hematopoietic sites by Activin-β from active sensory neurons. *Nat Commun.* 2017;8:15990. doi:10.1038/ncomms15990
- 179. Wu S-F, Xu G, Stanley D, Huang J, Ye G-Y. Dopamine modulates hemocyte phagocytosis via a D1-like receptor in the rice stem borer, *Chilo suppressalis*. *Sci Rep*. 2015;5:12247. doi:10.1038/srep12247
- Qi Y, Huang J, Li M, Wu Y, Xia R, Ye G. Serotonin modulates insect hemocyte phagocytosis via two different serotonin receptors. Banerjee U, ed. *eLife*. 2016;5:e12241. doi:10.7554/eLife.12241

- 181. de Mattos IM, Soares AEE, Tarpy DR. Effects of synthetic acaricides on honey bee grooming behavior against the parasitic *Varroa destructor* mite. *Apidologie*. 2017;48(4):483-494. doi:10.1007/s13592-017-0491-9
- 182. Bellen HJ, Tong C, Tsuda H. 100 years of *Drosophila* research and its impact on vertebrate neuroscience: a history lesson for the future. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2010;11(7):514-522. doi:10.1038/nrn2839
- 183. Rosetto M, Engström Y, Baldari CT, Telford JL, Hultmark D. Signals from the IL-1 receptor homolog, Toll, can activate an immune response in a *Drosophila* hemocyte cell line. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1995;209(1):111-116. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1995.1477
- 184. Lemaitre B, Nicolas E, Michaut L, Reichhart JM, Hoffmann JA. The dorsoventral regulatory gene cassette *spätzle/Toll/cactus* controls the potent antifungal response in *Drosophila* adults. *Cell*. 1996;86(6):973-983. doi:10.1016/s0092-8674(00)80172-5
- 185. Medzhitov R, Preston-Hurlburt P, Janeway CA. A human homologue of the Drosophila Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity. Nature. 1997;388(6640):394-397. doi:10.1038/41131
- 186. Rock FL, Hardiman G, Timans JC, Kastelein RA, Bazan JF. A family of human receptors structurally related to *Drosophila* Toll. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1998;95(2):588-593. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.2.588
- 187. Douglas AE. The *Drosophila* model for microbiome research. *Lab Anim*. 2018;47(6):157-164. doi:10.1038/s41684-018-0065-0
- 188. Trinder M, Daisley BA, Dube JS, Reid G. Drosophila melanogaster as a highthroughput model for host-microbiota interactions. Front Microbiol. 2017;8:751. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2017.00751
- Camiletti AL, Thompson GJ. *Drosophila* as a genetically tractable model for social insect behavior. *Front Ecol Evol*. 2016;4:1-40. doi:10.3389/fevo.2016.00040
- Ha E-M, Lee K-A, Park SH, et al. Regulation of DUOX by the Gαq-phospholipase Cβ-Ca<sup>2+</sup> pathway in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Dev Cell*. 2009;16(3):386-397. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2008.12.015
- 191. Ha E-M, Oh C-T, Bae YS, Lee W-J. A direct role for dual oxidase in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Science*. 2005;310(5749):847-850. doi:10.1126/science.1117311
- 192. Ha E-M, Oh C-T, Ryu J-H, et al. An antioxidant system required for host protection against gut infection in *Drosophila*. *Dev Cell*. 2005;8(1):125-132. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2004.11.007
- 193. Ha E-M, Lee K-A, Seo YY, et al. Coordination of multiple dual oxidase-regulatory pathways in responses to commensal and infectious microbes in *Drosophila* gut. *Nat Immunol*. 2009;10(9):949-957. doi:10.1038/ni.1765
- 194. Chakrabarti S, Poidevin M, Lemaitre B. The *Drosophila* MAPK p38c regulates oxidative stress and lipid homeostasis in the intestine. *PLoS Genet*. 2014;10(9):e1004659. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1004659
- Lee K-A, Kim S-H, Kim E-K, et al. Bacterial-derived uracil as a modulator of mucosal immunity and gut-microbe homeostasis in *Drosophila*. *Cell*. 2013;153(4):797-811. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.04.009
- 196. Lee K-A, Kim B, Bhin J, et al. Bacterial uracil modulates *Drosophila* Duoxdependent gut immunity via Hedgehog-induced signaling endosomes. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2015;17(2):191-204. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.12.012
- Kurata S. Peptidoglycan recognition proteins in *Drosophila* immunity. *Dev Comp Immunol*. 2014;42(1). doi:10.1016/j.dci.2013.06.006
- Lee K-Z, Ferrandon D. Negative regulation of immune responses on the fly. *EMBO J.* 2011;30(6):988-990. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.47
- 199. Staubach F, Baines JF, Künzel S, Bik EM, Petrov DA. Host species and environmental effects on bacterial communities associated with *Drosophila* in the

laboratory and in the natural environment. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(8):e70749. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0070749

- 200. Chandler JA, Morgan Lang J, Bhatnagar S, Eisen JA, Kopp A. Bacterial communities of diverse *Drosophila* species: ecological context of a host–microbe model system. *PLoS Genet*. 2011;7(9):e1002272. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1002272
- 201. Broderick N, Lemaitre B. Gut-associated microbes of *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Gut Microbes*. 2012;3(4):307-321. doi:10.4161/gmic.19896
- 202. Pais IS, Valente RS, Sporniak M, Teixeira L. Drosophila melanogaster establishes a species-specific mutualistic interaction with stable gut-colonizing bacteria. PLoS Biol. 2018;16(7):e2005710. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.2005710
- 203. Clark ME, Anderson CL, Cande J, Karr TL. Widespread prevalence of *Wolbachia* in laboratory stocks and the implications for *Drosophila* research. *Genetics*. 2005;170(4):1667-1675. doi:10.1534/genetics.104.038901
- 204. Pietri JE, DeBruhl H, Sullivan W. The rich somatic life of *Wolbachia*. *Microbiologyopen*. 2016;5(6):923-936. doi:10.1002/mbo3.390
- 205. Zug R, Hammerstein P. Bad guys turned nice? A critical assessment of Wolbachia mutualisms in arthropod hosts. *Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc*. 2015;90(1):89-111. doi:10.1111/brv.12098
- 206. Anagnostou C, Dorsch M, Rohlfs M. Influence of dietary yeasts on *Drosophila melanogaster* life-history traits: Influence of yeast on *Drosophila melanogaster*. Entomol Exp Appl. 2010;136(1):1-11. doi:10.1111/j.1570-7458.2010.00997.x
- 207. Chandler JA, Eisen JA, Kopp A. Yeast communities of diverse *Drosophila* species: comparison of two symbiont groups in the same hosts. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2012;78(20):7327-7336. doi:10.1128/AEM.01741-12

- 208. Coluccio AE, Rodriguez RK, Kernan MJ, Neiman AM. The yeast spore wall enables spores to survive passage through the digestive tract of *Drosophila*. *PLoS One*. 2008;3(8):e2873. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002873
- 209. Bortolotti L, Costa C. Chapter 5 chemical communication in the honey bee society. In: Mucignat-Caretta C, ed. *Neurobiology of Chemical Communication*. Frontiers in Neuroscience. Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press/Taylor & Francis; 2014. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK200983/. Accessed February 11, 2020.
- Rinderer TE, Danka RG, Stelzer JA. Seasonal inconsistencies in the relationship between honey bee longevity in field colonies and laboratory cages. *J Apic Res*. 2012;51(2):218-219. doi:10.3896/IBRA.1.51.2.13
- 211. Honeybee Genome Sequencing Consortium. Insights into social insects from the genome of the honeybee *Apis mellifera*. *Nature*. 2006;443(7114):931-949. doi:10.1038/nature05260
- Adams MD, Celniker SE, Holt RA, et al. The genome sequence of *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Science*. 2000;287(5461):2185-2195. doi:10.1126/science.287.5461.2185
- 213. Morgan TH. Sex limited inheritance in *Drosophila*. Science. 1910;32(812):120-122. doi:10.1126/science.32.812.120
- Fischer JA, Giniger E, Maniatis T, Ptashne M. GAL4 activates transcription in Drosophila. Nature. 1988;332(6167):853-856. doi:10.1038/332853a0
- 215. Islam SMA, Math RK, Cho KM, et al. Organophosphorus hydrolase (OpdB) of Lactobacillus brevis WCP902 from kimchi is able to degrade organophosphorus pesticides. J Agric Food Chem. 2010;58(9):5380-5386. doi:10.1021/jf903878e
- 216. Lénárt J, Bujna E, Kovács B, Békefi E, Száraz L, Dernovics M. Metabolomic approach assisted high resolution LC-ESI-MS based identification of a xenobiotic derivative of fenhexamid produced by *Lactobacillus casei*. J Agric Food Chem. 2013;61(37):8969-8975. doi:10.1021/jf4022493

- 217. Zhang Y-H, Xu D, Zhao X-H, Song Y, Liu Y-L, Li H-N. Biodegradation of two organophosphorus pesticides in whole corn silage as affected by the cultured *Lactobacillus plantarum. 3 Biotech.* 2016;6(1):73. doi:10.1007/s13205-016-0364-3
- 218. Li C, Ma Y, Mi Z, et al. Screening for *Lactobacillus plantarum* strains that possess organophosphorus pesticide-degrading activity and metabolomic analysis of phorate degradation. *Front Microbiol*. 2018;9:2048. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2018.02048
- 219. Trinder M, McDowell TW, Daisley BA, et al. Probiotic *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* reduces organophosphate pesticide absorption and toxicity to *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2016;82(20):6204-6213. doi:10.1128/AEM.01510-16
- 220. Bouhafs L, Moudilou EN, Exbrayat JM, Lahouel M, Idoui T. Protective effects of probiotic *Lactobacillus plantarum* BJ0021 on liver and kidney oxidative stress and apoptosis induced by endosulfan in pregnant rats. *Ren Fail*. 2015;37(8):1370-1378. doi:10.3109/0886022X.2015.1073543
- 221. Bagherpour Shamloo H, Golkari S, Faghfoori Z, et al. *Lactobacillus casei* decreases organophosphorus pesticide diazinon cytotoxicity in human HUVEC cell line. *Adv Pharm Bull*. 2016;6(2):201-210. doi:10.15171/apb.2016.028
- 222. Sabaté DC, Cruz MS, Benítez-Ahrendts MR, Audisio MC. Beneficial effects of *Bacillus subtilis* subsp. *subtilis* Mori2, a honey-associated strain, on honeybee colony performance. *Probiotics Antimicrob Proteins*. 2012;4(1):39-46. doi:10.1007/s12602-011-9089-0
- 223. Maggi M, Negri P, Plischuk S, et al. Effects of the organic acids produced by a lactic acid bacterium in *Apis mellifera* colony development, *Nosema ceranae* control and fumagillin efficiency. *Vet Microbiol*. 2013;167(3-4):474-483. doi:10.1016/j.vetmic.2013.07.030

- 224. Corby-Harris V, Snyder L, Meador C a. D, Naldo R, Mott B, Anderson KE. *Parasaccharibacter apium*, gen. nov., sp. nov., improves honey bee
  (Hymenoptera: Apidae) resistance to *Nosema*. *J Econ Entomol*. 2016;109(2):537-543. doi:10.1093/jee/tow012
- 225. Arredondo D, Castelli L, Porrini MP, et al. *Lactobacillus kunkeei* strains decreased the infection by honey bee pathogens *Paenibacillus larvae* and *Nosema ceranae*. *Benef Microbes*. 2018;9(2):279-290. doi:10.3920/BM2017.0075
- 226. Forsgren E, Olofsson TC, Váasquez A, Fries I. Novel lactic acid bacteria inhibiting *Paenibacillus larvae* in honey bee larvae. *Apidologie*. 2010;41(1):99-108. doi:10.1051/apido/2009065
- 227. Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Chmiel JA, et al. Novel probiotic approach to counter *Paenibacillus larvae* infection in honey bees. *ISME J.* 2019;14:476-491. doi:10.1038/s41396-019-0541-6
- 228. Daisley BA, Reid G, Leong HS, et al. Neonicotinoid-induced pathogen susceptibility is mitigated by *Lactobacillus plantarum* immune stimulation in a *Drosophila melanogaster* model. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):2703. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-02806-w
- 229. Chmiel JA, Daisley BA, Burton JP, Reid G. Deleterious effects of neonicotinoid pesticides on *Drosophila melanogaster* immune pathways. *mBio*. 2019;10(5):e01395-19. doi:10.1128/mBio.01395-19
- 230. Evans JD, Lopez DL. Bacterial probiotics induce an immune response in the honey bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *J Econ Entomol*. 2004;97(3):752-756. doi:10.1603/0022-0493(2004)097[0752:bpiair]2.0.co;2
- 231. Al-Ghamdi A, Ali Khan K, Javed Ansari M, Almasaudi SB, Al-Kahtani S. Effect of gut bacterial isolates from *Apis mellifera jemenitica* on *Paenibacillus larvae* infected bee larvae. *Saudi J Biol Sci.* 2017;25(2):383-387. doi:10.1016/j.sjbs.2017.07.005

- 232. Olofsson TC, Butler È, Markowicz P, Lindholm C, Larsson L, Vásquez A. Lactic acid bacterial symbionts in honeybees an unknown key to honey's antimicrobial and therapeutic activities. *Int Wound J.* 2016;13(5):668-679. doi:10.1111/iwj.12345
- 233. Vásquez A, Forsgren E, Fries I, et al. Symbionts as major modulators of insect health: lactic acid bacteria and honeybees. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(3):e33188. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0033188
- 234. Killer J, Dubná S, Sedláček I, Švec P. *Lactobacillus apis* sp. nov., from the stomach of honeybees (*Apis mellifera*), having an *in vitro* inhibitory effect on the causative agents of American and European foulbrood. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol*. 2014;64(Pt 1):152-157. doi:10.1099/ijs.0.053033-0
- 235. Mattila HR, Rios D, Walker-Sperling VE, Roeselers G, Newton ILG. Characterization of the active microbiotas associated with honey bees reveals healthier and broader communities when colonies are genetically diverse. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(3):e32962. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0032962
- 236. Audisio MC, Sabaté DC, Benítez-Ahrendts MR. Effect of *Lactobacillus johnsonii* CRL1647 on different parameters of honeybee colonies and bacterial populations of the bee gut. *Benef Microbes*. 2015;6(5):687-695. doi:10.3920/BM2014.0155
- 237. Audisio MC, Albarracín L, Torres MJ, Saavedra L, Hebert EM, Villena J. Draft genome sequences of *Lactobacillus salivarius* A3iob and *Lactobacillus johnsonii* CRL1647, novel potential probiotic strains for honeybees (*Apis mellifera* L.). *Microbiol Resour Announc*. 2018;7(6):e00975-18. doi:10.1128/MRA.00975-18
- 238. Butler È, Alsterfjord M, Olofsson TC, Karlsson C, Malmström J, Vásquez A. Proteins of novel lactic acid bacteria from *Apis mellifera mellifera*: an insight into the production of known extra-cellular proteins during microbial stress. *BMC Microbiol*. 2013;13:235. doi:10.1186/1471-2180-13-235

- 239. Audisio MC, Benítez-Ahrendts MR. *Lactobacillus johnsonii* CRL1647, isolated from *Apis mellifera* L. bee-gut, exhibited a beneficial effect on honeybee colonies. *Benef Microbes*. 2011;2(1):29-34. doi:10.3920/BM2010.0024
- 240. Alberoni D, Baffoni L, Gaggìa F, et al. Impact of beneficial bacteria supplementation on the gut microbiota, colony development and productivity of *Apis mellifera* L. *Benef Microbes*. 2018;9(2):269-278. doi:10.3920/BM2017.0061
- 241. Fanciotti MN, Tejerina M, Benítez-Ahrendts MR, Audisio MC. Honey yield of different commercial apiaries treated with *Lactobacillus salivarius* A3iob, a new bee-probiotic strain. *Benef Microbes*. 2018;9(2):291-298. doi:10.3920/BM2017.0089
- 242. Ribière C, Hegarty C, Stephenson H, Whelan P, O'Toole PW. Gut and whole-body microbiota of the honey bee separate thriving and non-thriving hives. *Microb Ecol.* 2019;78(1):195-205. doi:10.1007/s00248-018-1287-9
- 243. Baffoni L, Gaggìa F, Alberoni D, et al. Effect of dietary supplementation of Bifidobacterium and Lactobacillus strains in Apis mellifera L. against Nosema ceranae. Benef Microbes. 2016;7(1):45-51. doi:10.3920/BM2015.0085
- 244. Kuzyšinová K, Mudroňová D, Toporčák J, Molnár L, Javorský P. The use of probiotics, essential oils and fatty acids in the control of American foulbrood and other bee diseases. *J Apic Res.* 2016;55(5):386-395. doi:10.1080/00218839.2016.1252067
- 245. Ptaszyńska AA, Borsuk G, Zdybicka-Barabas A, Cytryńska M, Małek W. Are commercial probiotics and prebiotics effective in the treatment and prevention of honeybee nosemosis C? *Parasitol Res.* 2016;115(1):397-406. doi:10.1007/s00436-015-4761-z
- 246. Brodschneider R, Crailsheim K. Nutrition and health in honey bees. *Apidologie*.
  2010;41(3):278-294. doi:10.1051/apido/2010012

- 247. DeGrandi-Hoffman G, Chen Y, Huang E, Huang MH. The effect of diet on protein concentration, hypopharyngeal gland development and virus load in worker honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.). *J Insect Physiol*. 2010;56(9):1184-1191. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2010.03.017
- 248. Jong DD, Silva EJ da, Kevan PG, Atkinson JL. Pollen substitutes increase honey bee haemolymph protein levels as much as or more than does pollen. *J Apic Res*. 2009;48(1):34-37. doi:10.3896/IBRA.1.48.1.08
- 249. Kaznowski A, Szymas B, Jazdzinska E, Kazimierczak M, Paetz H, Mokracka J. The effects of probiotic supplementation on the content of intestinal microflora and chemical composition of worker honey bees (*Apis mellifera*). J Apic Res. 2005;44(1):10-14. doi:10.1080/00218839.2005.11101139
- 250. Szymaś B, Łangowska A, Kazimierczak-Baryczko M. Histological structure of the midgut of honey bees (*Apis Mellifera* L.) fed pollen substitutes fortified with probiotics. *J Apic Sci.* 2012;56(1):5-12. doi:10.2478/v10289-012-0001-2
- 251. Alberoni D, Gaggìa F, Baffoni L, Di Gioia D. Beneficial microorganisms for honey bees: problems and progresses. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol*. 2016;100(22):9469-9482. doi:10.1007/s00253-016-7870-4
- Ptaszyńska AA, Borsuk G, Mułenko W, Wilk J. Impact of vertebrate probiotics on honeybee yeast microbiota and on the course of nosemosis. *Med Weter*. 2016;72(7):430-434. doi:10.21521/mw.5534
- 253. Johnson BR, Synk W, Jasper WC, Müssen E. Effects of high fructose corn syrup and probiotics on growth rates of newly founded honey bee colonies. *J Apic Res.* 2014;53(1):165-170. doi:10.3896/IBRA.1.53.1.18
- 254. Chmiel JA, Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Thompson GJ, Reid G. Understanding the effects of sublethal pesticide exposure on honey bees: a role for probiotics as mediators of environmental stress. *Front Ecol Evol.* 2020;8(22):1-19. doi:10.3389/fevo.2020.00022

# Chapter 2

# 2 Deleterious effects of neonicotinoid pesticides on *Drosophila melanogaster* immune pathways

The material in this chapter has been published in mBio as a full-length primary article and has a content license that can be found in Appendix B.

Chmiel JA, Daisley BA, Burton JP, Reid G. Deleterious effects of neonicotinoid pesticides on *Drosophila melanogaster* immune pathways. *mBio*. 2019;10(5):e01395-19. doi:10.1128/mBio.01395-19

# 2.1 Abstract

Neonicotinoid insecticides are common agrochemicals that are used to kill pest insects and improve crop yield. However, sublethal exposure can exert unintentional toxicity to honey bees and other beneficial pollinators by dysregulating innate immunity. Generation of hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$  by the dual oxidase (Duox) pathway is a critical component of the innate immune response, which functions to impede infection and maintain homeostatic regulation of the gut microbiota. Despite the importance of this pathway in gut immunity, the consequences of neonicotinoid exposure on Duox signalling has yet to be studied. Here, a *Drosophila melanogaster* model was used to investigate the hypothesis that imidacloprid (common neonicotinoid) can affect the Duox pathway. The results demonstrated that exposure to sublethal imidacloprid reduced  $H_2O_2$  production by inhibiting transcription of the *Duox* gene. Furthermore, the reduction in *Duox* expression was found to be a result of imidacloprid interacting with the midgut portion of the immune deficiency pathway. This impairment led to a loss of microbial regulation, as exemplified by a compositional shift and increased total abundance of Lactobacillus and Acetobacter spp. (dominant microbiota members) found in the gut. In addition, certain probiotic lactobacilli were able to ameliorate Duox pathway impairment caused by imidacloprid, but that this effect was not directly dependent on the Duox pathway itself. This study is the first to demonstrate the deleterious effects that neonicotinoids can have on Duox-mediated generation of  $H_2O_2$  and highlights a novel coordination between two important innate immune pathways present in insects.

# 2.2 Introduction

Neonicotinoid insecticides are a class of neuro-active agrochemicals used to control pest organisms. They are currently the most widely used (~20% of the global market) insecticides in the world, owing largely to affordability, flexible application, and long-lasting systemic activity in plant tissue (1). Imidacloprid (IMI), with a half-life exceeding 1,000 days in some cases (2), is the most commonly used neonicotinoid and has been detected in 52% and 66% of all fruits and vegetables in the United States and China, respectively (3). Further supporting its ubiquity in the environment, imidacloprid was recently found present in 51% of honey samples globally-sourced through a citizen science project (4).

Despite their success as a pesticide, neonicotinoids pose a threat to honey bees and other beneficial pollinators, and may contribute to declining pollinator populations (5, 6). Honey bees exposed to neonicotinoids have growth defects (7), motor deficiencies (8), and behavioural abnormalities (9, 10). Moreover, neonicotinoids at sublethal concentrations have been shown to cause immunosuppression and increased susceptibility to fungal and viral pathogens in honey bees (11–13). Therefore, by reducing immune function and increasing susceptibility to infection, exposure to low-dose pesticides are believed to pose a threat to beneficial pollinators.

The insect gut microbiota is simultaneously controlled by the immune deficiency pathway (IMD) and the dual oxidase pathway (Duox) (14–17). The IMD pathway is used to control Gram-negative bacteria through peptidoglycan recognition and subsequent Relish-mediated induction of antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) expression (18, 19). The Duox pathway is divided into an expression and an activation pathway. The expression pathway is mediated by p38 activation through the mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathway (20). Activated p38 causes phosphorylation of activating transcription factor-2 (ATF2), which is a transcription factor for the *Duox* gene. Duox pathway activation is induced by recognition of pathogen secreted uracil and yeast (21, 22). This drives PLC- $\beta$ -mediated calcium efflux, which triggers the subsequent conformational changes required in DUOX for H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> generation. In the presence of chloride, DUOX can convert hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) to HOCl, a potent antimicrobial compound (23). Together, the IMD and Duox pathways control the insect gut microbiota in both honey bees (24, 25) and *Drosophila melanogaster* (15).

Honey bees are intrinsically difficult to work with under controlled laboratory settings because of their stringent requirement for queen pheromone replacement and social hierarchy. *Drosophila melanogaster* is a suitable organism to model the effects of pesticides on the innate immune system of bees as both insects possess homologous nicotinamide acetylcholine receptors (the primary target of neonicotinoids) and share highly conserved innate immune systems (12, 26). A major advantage of this model is that the genome of *D. melanogaster* is well characterized and easily manipulated. This allows for generation of pathway mutants, which aids in the understanding of how factors, like pesticides, influence immune functionality of insects. Moreover, *D. melanogaster* possesses a simple microbiota that is dominated by culturable bacteria, low in diversity, and can be easily monitored via either culture-based CFU enumeration or molecular methods like qPCR-based quantification and 16S rRNA gene sequencing to determine composition (27).

It has been shown that loss of function mutations in the Duox or IMD pathways causes increased microbial load and reduced longevity (15). Interestingly, oral supplementation with certain probiotic *Lactobacillus* spp., can modulate these pathways to increase activation even in times of immunosuppression (28, 29). We have previously demonstrated that supplementation with *Lactobacillus plantarum* Lp39 could mitigate imidacloprid-induced susceptibility to septic infection with *Serratia marcescens*, a Gramnegative bacterial pathogen (29). Nevertheless, the relationship between the Duox pathway and the insect microbiota is still poorly understood, and the effect of neonicotinoids on the Duox pathway and the microbiota largely dominated by Gram-positive *Lactobacillus* spp. and Gram-negative *Acetobacter* spp.) was used as a tractable and high-throughput model to investigate the relationship between the Duox pathway, regulation of the insect microbiota, and the effect of sublethal imidacloprid exposure will alter Duox pathway signalling and thereby affect microbicidal H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> production in *D. melanogaster*.

# 2.3 Materials and Methods

#### 2.3.1 Chemicals

Imidacloprid (catalogue number: 37894) was obtained from Sigma-Aldrich. Stock solutions were prepared at 100 mg/mL in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; Sigma, catalogue number: D8418) and stored at 4°C until usage.

#### 2.3.2 Drosophila melanogaster husbandry

Wild-type (WT) Canton-S (stock number: 1; RRID:BDSC 1),  $w^{1118}$  (stock number: 3605; RRID:BDSC 3605), daughterless GAL4 (da-GAL4; stock number: 55850; RRID:BDSC 55850), *PGRP-LE*<sup>112</sup> (PGRP-LE<sup>-/-</sup>; stock number: 33055; RRID:BDSC\_33055), *PRGP-LC*<sup> $\Delta E$ </sup> (PGRP-LC<sup>-/-</sup>; stock number: 55713; RRID:BDSC\_55713), and *norpA*<sup>7</sup> (PLC- $\beta^{-/-}$ ; stock number: 5685, RRID:BDSC\_5685) were obtained from Bloomington Drosophila Stock Center (NIH P400D018537) at Indiana University. The previously described UAS-dDuox-RNAi (Duox-RNAi) fly line (approximately 50% reduction of Duox) (23) and R156 imd<sup>1</sup> (IMD<sup>-/-</sup>) fly line (30) were also used in this study. D. melanogaster were maintained using media with 1.5% (wt/vol) agar, 1.73% (wt/vol) yeast (Sigma-Aldrich, catalogue number: 51475), 7.3% (wt/vol) cornmeal, 7.6% (vol/vol) corn syrup, and 0.58% (vol/vol) propionic acid at 25°C with 12hour light/dark cycles. For experimental procedures, IMI media were supplemented with pesticide, and vehicle media were supplemented with dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) prior to agar solidification. All experiments were performed in wide polypropylene D. melanogaster vials (catalogue number: GEN32-121 and GEN49-101, Diamed Lab Supplies Inc., Mississauga, ON, Canada). Adult flies used for experiments were 3 to 5 days old unless otherwise stated. UAS/GAL4 crosses were performed by mating male da-GAL4 with virgin female UAS-dDuox-RNAi knockdown flies or virgin female w<sup>1118</sup> flies as control. The GAL4 driver, da-GAL4, is an all tissue driver, which has ubiquitous GAL4 expression. WT Canton-S flies were supplemented with 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid, as previously determined to be sublethal (29). The sublethal dose of imidacloprid for Duox-RNAi and GAL4/ $w^{1118}$  flies was determined to be 1  $\mu$ M (Supplementary, Figure 2-6).

#### 2.3.3 Generation and rearing of germ-free *D. melanogaster*

Germ-free flies were prepared and reared on sterile media (31). Eggs were collected, rinsed with water to remove excess debris, and dechlorinated with 2.7% (vol/vol) sodium hypochlorite for 2 – 3 minutes, followed by two rinses of 70% ethanol. Finally, eggs were rinsed with sterile water for 10 minutes and placed on sterile media to grow. Germ-free conditions were verified by homogenizing and plating *D. melanogaster* larvae on brain heart infusion (BHI), MRS, and mannitol (MAN) agar (3 g Bacto Peptone Number:3, 5 g yeast extract, 25 g mannitol, 15 g agar, 1 L H<sub>2</sub>O) incubating them at 30°C for 2 days.

# 2.3.4 DNA extraction for qPCR-based quantification of *D. melanogaster* gut bacteria

Three- to five-day-old Canton-S flies were placed on media containing 10 µM of imidacloprid or vehicle for 5 days. Five female flies were surface sterilized with 70% ethanol for 1 - 2 minutes and washed with sterile water. Flies were kept at  $-20^{\circ}$ C until DNA extraction was performed. DNA was extracted using the method from Staubach et al. (32) with the Qiagen QIAmp DNA Mini Kit (Qiagen, catalogue number: 51304). Briefly, flies were homogenized in 180 µL of ATL buffer containing 20 µL of proteinase K at 56°C for 30 minutes to soften the exoskeleton. Following this incubation, flies were homogenized by bead beating at 4,800 rpm with 0.1 mm (zirconia/silica; BioSpec, catalogue number: 11079101z), 0.5 mm (zirconia/silica; BioSpec, catalogue number: 11079105z), and 1 mm (glass) beads using a BioSpec 3110BX Mini Beadbeater 1 (Fisher Scientific, catalogue number: NC0251414) for 3 – 5 minutes, and another incubation for 30 minutes at 56°C. Next, 200 µL of lysis buffer AL was added, and samples were incubated at 70°C for 30 minutes and then 95°C for 10 minutes. The rest of the extraction followed the manufacturer's protocol. The quality of DNA was evaluated using DeNovix DS-11 Spectrophotometer and determined to have A260/280 and A260/230 absorbance ratios between 1.7 - 1.9 and 1.7 - 2.2, respectively.

#### 2.3.5 Culture-based enumeration of *D. melanogaster* gut bacteria

Three female flies were surface sterilized with 70% ethanol then homogenized with three 2 mm glass beads in 300  $\mu$ L of PBS using a BioSpec 3110BX Mini Beadbeater 1 (Fisher

Scientific, catalogue number: NC0251414). Homogenates were then serially diluted in PBS and plated on MRS and MAN agar. MRS plates were grown anaerobically at 30°C for 48 hours, and MAN plates were grown aerobically at 30°C for 48 hours. Subsequent colony-forming units on MRS and MAN plates were counted and confirmed to be *Lactobacillus* spp. or *Acetobacter* spp., respectively, based on morphological characteristics and Gram stain analysis.

## 2.3.6 D. melanogaster gut abundance of yeast

Three to five-day-old Canton-S flies were exposed to vehicle (DMSO), 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid, 2% (wt/vol) *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Fleischmann's® Traditional Active Dry Yeast) with vehicle, or 2% *S. cerevisiae* with 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid on previously described media without the addition of propionic acid to allow the yeast to survive. Tubes consisted of 25 – 30 flies that were then kept under standard conditions for 5 days. Five female flies were surface sterilized and collected in 500  $\mu$ L of PBS, then homogenized for 30 seconds at 4,800 rpm with three 2 mm glass beads. Homogenates were serially diluted and plated on YPD agar (10 g yeast extract, 20 g peptone, 20 g dextrose, 15 g agar, 1 L ddH<sub>2</sub>O) with 100  $\mu$ g/mL rifampicin as previously described (22), then incubated at 30°C for 24 – 48 hours.

#### 2.3.7 Determination of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-specific ROS in *D. melanogaster*

Hydrogen peroxide was quantified using Amplex Red Hydrogen Peroxide/Peroxidase Assay Kit (Invitrogen, catalogue number: A22188) as previously demonstrated but with minor modifications (30). Three female adult *D. melanogaster* were collected and homogenized in 300  $\mu$ L of PBS with three 2 mm glass beads beating for 10 seconds at 4,200 rpm. For Canton-S flies, heads were removed because of the intense red eye pigment. Samples were centrifuged at 12,000 × g for 3 minutes (room temperature) and 50  $\mu$ L of supernatant was used for the assay following the manufacturer's protocol with spectrophotometry quantification at 560 nm or excitation/emission 535/595 nm using a BioTek Eon microplate reader or Eppendorf PlateReader AF2200, respectively. Hydrogen peroxide concentrations were normalized to total protein and plotted as relative H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> to the vehicle. Total protein was quantified using a bicinchoninic acid (BCA) Protein Assay Kit (Invitrogen, catalogue number: 23227) following the manufacturer's microplate protocol. Protein was measured from samples that were obtained from the  $H_2O_2$  determination protocol and used to normalize  $H_2O_2$  quantification. Samples were centrifuged at  $12,000 \times g$  for 3 minutes (room temperature), and 25 µL was used for quantification as per the manufacturer's microplate protocol using a BioTek Eon microplate reader (BioTek, Eon) at 562 nm.

#### 2.3.8 Adult D. melanogaster survival assays

Five to ten-day-old flies were used for all adult survival experiments as described previously (29) with modifications. Prior to the experimental start point, flies were gently anesthetized with CO<sub>2</sub> and transferred from standard rearing media to an empty vial containing a 100  $\mu$ L ddH<sub>2</sub>O-soaked Whatman filter disc (25 mm; Sigma-Aldrich) and starved for 120 minutes to normalize feeding frequency. For lethal exposure experiments, flies were briefly anesthetized with CO<sub>2</sub> and transferred to vials with 5% sucrose agar (5% sucrose [wt/vol] and 1.5% agar [wt/vol]) containing 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid or vehicle (DMSO). Any early deaths (< 1 hour) were assumed to be from the transfer process and removed from subsequent analyses. Survival was monitored daily at 24-hour intervals from the experimental start point.

## 2.3.9 RNA extraction and reverse transcription

Five female adult *D. melanogaster* were homogenized in 550  $\mu$ L of TRIzol reagent (Ambion, catalogue number: 15596018) using three 2 mm glass beads beating twice for 30 seconds at 4,800 rpm with a BioSpec 3110BX Mini Beadbeater 1 (Fisher Scientific, catalogue number: NC0251414). Tubes were centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C to pellet debris. Supernatant was collected, and 0.2 volumes of chloroform were added, followed by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. The upper aqueous layer was collected, and 0.7 volumes of isopropanol was added to precipitate the RNA, followed by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. The RNA pellet was washed with 1 mL of 70% ethanol in diethyl pyrocarbonate-treated ddH<sub>2</sub>O and centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. Following removal of supernatant, the RNA was air-dried and then re-suspended in 30  $\mu$ L of nuclease-free water. The quality of

RNA was evaluated using a DeNovix DS-11 Spectrophotometer and determined to have A260/280 and A260/230 ratios between 1.7 - 2.2 and 1.8 - 2.4. cDNA was synthesized from 1,500 ng of total RNA using a High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit following manufacturer's instructions (Applied Biosystems, catalogue number: 4368813).

# 2.3.10 qPCR analysis

Reverse transcribed cDNA was diluted 6× and isolated D. melanogaster DNA was diluted 10× in nuclease-free water and used for qPCR reactions with the Power SYBR Green Kit (Applied Biosystems, catalogue number: 4368702). The following primers were used in this study (Supplementary, Table 2-1). For analysis of gene expression, *RpLP0* used as the endogenous reference gene because it was identified as the most stably expressed reference gene (29). The *Duox* primers were designed in this study and are exon-spanning for *Duox* mRNA (NM\_001273039.1). For qPCR analysis of total bacteria and the ratio of *Acetobacter* to *Lactobacillus*, *Dros\_rt\_1* (*Drosophila* actin gene) was used as the endogenous control. The vehicle (DMSO) group was used as the calibrator in all qPCR analysis experiments, except for the LGR-1 supplementation experiments, where the vehicle groups were used as the calibrators for the respective imidacloprid exposure groups. Reagent volumes for 10 µL reactions (performed in triplicate technical replicates) consisted of 2.5  $\mu$ L of diluted DNA or cDNA, 5  $\mu$ L of *Power* SYBR ( $2\times$ ), and 2.5 µL of forward and reverse primer mix ( $3.2 \mu$ M each stock). Reaction conditions were 50°C for 2 minutes, then 95°C for 10 minutes, followed by 40 cycles of 95°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 minute. qPCR was performed on a QuantStudio 5 Real-Time PCR System (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and analyzed using the associated QuantStudio Design and Analysis Software v1.4.3 (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Gene expression  $(2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct})$  was calculated using fold change, and statistics were performed on the  $-\Delta\Delta$ Ct values (33). PCR efficiencies were calculated using LinRegPCR version 2016.1 and determined to be above 1.80. Primer specificity was tested using gel electrophoresis (**Supplementary, Figure 2-7A–C**) and monitored by analyzing the melt curves.

#### 2.3.11 LGR-1 imidacloprid tolerance assay

LGR-1 was grown overnight in MRS and subcultured (1:100) into 96-well plates (Falcon, catalogue number: 35177) containing MRS with or without vehicle (DMSO) or 100 ppm imidacloprid. Plates were incubated at 37°C for 24 hours and measured every 30 minutes at 600 nm using a microplate reader (BioTek, Eon).

#### 2.3.12 Pesticide metabolism/binding assay

High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) analysis of culture supernatant was employed to test if LGR-1 was able to reduce the amount of imidacloprid in culture supernatant. LGR-1 grown in minimal media (2.5 g/L yeast extract, 1.5 g/L K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 0.5 g/L KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 0.5 g/L (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 0.5 g/L NaCl, 0.4 g/L MgSO<sub>4</sub>•7H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.05 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.03 g/L FeSO<sub>4</sub>•7H<sub>2</sub>O) and minimal media alone were spiked with 100 ppm of imidacloprid and incubated anaerobically for 24 hours at 37°C, with shaking (175 rpm), and protected from light. The solutions were then centrifuged at 5,000 rpm (4,500 × g) for 10 minutes at room temperature. Supernatants were removed and filter sterilized using 0.45 µm filters prior to HPLC analysis.

All samples and standards were analyzed using an Agilent 1100 HPLC equipped with a degasser (G1379A), quaternary pump (G1311A), autosampler (G1313A), and diode array detector (G1315B). All analyses were performed on an Agilent Poroshell 120 EC-C18 ( $4.6 \times 150 \text{ mm I.D.}$ , 4 µm particle size) column kept at ambient temperature. Acetonitrile (Fisher, catalogue number: A996-4) and water (Fisher, catalogue number: W5-4) used were HPLC grade. Mobile phase consisted of an isocratic mixture of acetonitrile/water (40:60 vol/vol) at a flow rate of 1.0 mL/min. Sample injection volume was 5 µL and detection was performed at 270 nm. Run times were 5 minutes with imidacloprid eluting at ~2.3 minutes. Data were analyzed using ChemStation A. 10.02. The peak area of samples was compared with the peak area of the external calibration curve (1 – 200 ppm) to determine imidacloprid quantification.

#### 2.3.13 Statistical analysis

All statistical comparisons were performed using GraphPad Prism 7.0 software. Nonparametric data were statistically compared with an unpaired, two-tailed Mann-Whitney test. Data were tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk test for data with unique values or D'Agostino and Pearson test for data with tied values. Normally distributed data were compared with an unpaired, two-tailed t test. Experiments with two factors were statistically compared with a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), complemented with Sidak's multiple comparisons test.

## 2.4 Results

# 2.4.1 Imidacloprid exposure causes loss of microbial regulation in Drosophila melanogaster

Quantitative PCR was used to determine the change in bacterial load in response to imidacloprid exposure. Wild-type (WT) Canton-S exposed to imidacloprid showed significantly higher  $-\Delta$ Ct values compared to control flies, which corresponds with a higher bacterial load (Mann-Whitney test, U = 1.000, *P* < 0.05; **Figure 2-1A**). The imidacloprid-exposed flies also demonstrated a significant increase in the ratio of *Acetobacter* spp. to *Lactobacillus* spp. compared to control flies (Mann-Whitney test, U = 1.000, *P* < 0.05; **Figure 2-1B**). Time-course CFU enumeration showed that the CFU of *Acetobacter* spp. and *Lactobacillus* spp. began to increase as early as 3 days after imidacloprid exposure (**Figure 2-1C** and **Figure 2-1D**). A significant increase in both *Acetobacter* spp. (two-way ANOVA, *P* < 0.001; **Figure 2-1C**) and *Lactobacillus* spp. (two-way ANOVA, *P* < 0.001; **Figure 2-1D**) were observed at day 6 and 9 of imidacloprid exposure.

*Drosophila melanogaster* exposed to imidacloprid was shown to have significantly higher abundance of total endogenous yeast per fly compared with control exposed flies (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 5.836, df = 22, P < 0.0001; **Figure 2-1E**). When *D. melanogaster* was administered 2% (wt/v) *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* along with vehicle or imidacloprid treatment, flies exposed to both imidacloprid and the 2% yeast supplement had significantly higher CFU of yeast per fly compared to *D. melanogaster* 

given only the 2% yeast supplement (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 3.661, df = 22, P < 0.01; Figure 2-1F).



Figure 2-1. Imidacloprid exposure causes loss of microbial regulation in *Drosophila melanogaster*.

Three to five-day old WT Canton-S flies were transferred to food vials containing vehicle (DMSO) or imidacloprid (IMI; 10µM) for five days. Flies were then surface sterilized, DNA was extracted, and bacteria were quantified using qPCR microbial quantification relative to *Dros\_rt\_1* (*Drosophila* actin gene). Data are displayed as mean  $-\Delta$ Ct of total bacteria (**A**) or mean  $-\Delta$ Ct *Acetobacter* spp./ $-\Delta$ Ct *Lactobacillus* spp. (**B**). From 5 biological replicates (each consisting of 5 flies). Error bars represent median with interquartile range (Mann-Whitney test). (**C** – **D**) WT Canton-S time course CFU enumeration over 9 days of dominant gut bacteria per fly. Flies were surface sterilized

and plated on MAN agar for *Acetobacter* spp. (C) and MRS agar for *Lactobacillus* spp. (D). Data displayed as mean CFU per fly  $\pm$  SD (two-way ANOVA) at each time point of 3 biological replicates (n = 18 per time point for each group). (E – F) Three to five-day old WT Canton-S flies were transferred to food vials containing either vehicle (DMSO) or imidacloprid (10µM) (E) or 2% (w/v) dried yeast (*Saccharomyces cerevisiae*) or 2% (w/v) dried yeast with 10 µM imidacloprid (F) for five days. Flies were then surface sterilized and plated on YPD with 100 µg/mL of rifampicin. Data displayed as mean yeast CFU per fly  $\pm$  SD (unpaired, two-tailed t test) of 12 biological replicates (each consisting of 5 flies). In box plot diagrams, boxes represent first and third quartile values while black lines denote medians. Whiskers encompass maximum and minimum values. \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*p<0.001. ns = not significant.

# 2.4.2 Imidacloprid exposure affects Duox-mediated H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> production in *Drosophila melanogaster*

Since H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> is the primary metabolite produced downstream of the Duox pathway, its concentration was used to monitor pathway activity. Wild-type (WT) Canton-S flies exposed to sublethal (10  $\mu$ M) imidacloprid had significantly reduced whole-body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> compared to vehicle-exposed flies (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 7.092, df = 32, *P* < 0.0001; **Figure 2-2A**). This was also observed in germ-free (GF) flies, where imidacloprid-exposed GF flies had significantly reduced whole-body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> compared to vehicle-exposed GF flies (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 4.633, df = 22, *P* < 0.001; **Figure 2-2B**).

To test if the Duox pathway is necessary to resist imidacloprid-induced toxicity, *Duox* RNA interference knockdown (Duox-RNAi) flies were exposed to imidacloprid and assessed for survival. Duox-RNAi flies exposed to imidacloprid demonstrated a significant reduction (log-rank [Mantel-Cox], chi-square = 40.04, degrees of freedom [df] = 1, P < 0.0001) in survival compared to control-crossed (GAL4/ $w^{1118}$ ) flies (Figure 2-**2C**). There were no observable differences (Mann-Whitney test, U = 6, P = 0.6857) in whole-body  $H_2O_2$  of *Duox*-RNAi flies exposed to either imidacloprid or vehicle (Figure 2-2D). Similar to our findings in WT flies, there was a significant decrease (Mann-Whitney test, U = 0, P < 0.05) in whole-body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> of control cross (GAL4/ $w^{1118}$ ) flies exposed to imidacloprid compared with vehicle-exposed control cross flies. In addition, there was no significant change in the ratio of *Acetobacter* spp. to *Lactobacillus* spp. of Duox-RNAi flies exposed to 1  $\mu$ M imidacloprid or vehicle (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 0.05109, df = 8, P = 0.9605; Figure 2-2E). Meanwhile, there was a significant increase in the ratio of Acetobacter spp. to Lactobacillus spp. for control crossed (GAL4/ $w^{1118}$ ) flies exposed to 1  $\mu$ M imidacloprid compared with vehicle exposure (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 2.557, df = 8, P < 0.05).

As it appeared that the Duox pathway is involved in imidacloprid toxicity, we looked at expression of Duox pathway-related genes in wild-type flies exposed to imidacloprid (**Figure 2-2F**). Canton-S flies exposed to sublethal imidacloprid displayed a significant reduction in expression of *Duox* (Mann-Whitney test, U = 2, P < 0.001), p38c (Mann-



Figure 2-2. Imidacloprid exposure affects Duox-mediated H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> production in *Drosophila melanogaster*.

Whole body  $H_2O_2$  concentrations of three female flies was measured using Amplex Red and normalized to total protein. (A – B) Three to five-day old conventional WT Canton-S

flies (A) and germ-free (GF) WT Canton-S (B) were placed on vehicle (DMSO) or imidacloprid (IMI; 10 $\mu$ M) for five days. Data displayed as mean relative H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (%) ± SD (unpaired, two-tailed t test) of 17 biological replicates and 12 biological replicates (each consisting of 3 flies), respectively. (C) Survival curves for GAL4/ $w^{1118}$  and Duox-RNAi on imidacloprid (10µM) or vehicle (DMSO) for 5 days. Data are displayed from at least 3 independent experiments (n = 15 - 25 for each group). Statistical analyses are shown from log-rank (Mantel-Cox) tests. (D – E) Three to five-day old GAL4/ $w^{1118}$  and Duox-RNAi were exposed to 1  $\mu$ M imidacloprid. (D) Whole body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> concentrations of three female flies was measured from flies exposed for 5-7 days. Data points represent mean relative H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (%)  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney tests) compared to GAL4/ $w^{1118}$  of 4 biological replicates (each consisting of 3 flies). (E) CFU enumeration of Acetobacter spp. : Lactobacillus spp. from flies exposed for 24 hours. Flies were surface sterilized and plated on MAN agar for *Acetobacter* spp. and MRS agar for *Lactobacillus* spp.. Data are displayed as mean Acetobacter spp. CFU divided by total bacteria (Acetobacter spp. CFU + Lactobacillus spp.) CFU  $\pm$  SD (unpaired, two-tailed t tests) of 5 biological replicates, each consisting of 3 flies. (F) Gene expression of Duox, p38c, Mkp3, and Cad99C in WT Canton-S flies exposed to imidacloprid (10µM) or vehicle (DMSO) for 5 days. Data points are displayed as mean fold change (relative to *RpLP0*) of 5 pooled female flies in each group (n = 9). Error bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney test). In box plot diagrams, boxes represent first and third quartile values while black lines denote medians. Whiskers encompass maximum and minimum values. \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.

# 2.4.3 Imidacloprid disrupts *Duox* expression via dysregulation of the IMD pathway

To understand how imidacloprid affects the expression of *Duox* and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> generation, *norpA*<sup>7</sup> (PLC- $\beta^{-/-}$ ) flies were exposed to 10 µM imidacloprid with no resultant change (Mann-Whitney test, U = 27, *P* = 0.6454) in *Duox* expression (**Figure 2-3A**). These flies also demonstrated no significant difference (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 0.4027, df = 12, *P* = 0.6943) in whole-body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (**Figure 2-3B**).

Cross talk between the IMD and Duox pathways allows for co-regulation of these two pathways. In particular, these two pathways converge on p38c, which is activated by the IMD pathway and regulates *Duox* transcription (34). Therefore, the potential of imidacloprid to interfere with the cross-talk between these pathways was assessed. The R156 *imd*<sup>1</sup> (IMD<sup>-/-</sup>) flies were first exposed to imidacloprid and no significant difference was found (Mann-Whitney test, U = 21, P = 0.7104) in *Duox* expression (Figure 2-3C) or total-body  $H_2O_2$  concentrations (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 1.388, df = 18, P = 0.1821; Figure 2-3D). Investigating upstream in the IMD pathway signalling cascade, *PGRP-LE<sup>112</sup>* (PGRP-LE<sup>-/-</sup>) flies were exposed to 10 µM imidacloprid or vehicle, again with no resultant significant difference (Mann-Whitney test, U = 23, P = 0.3823) in Duox expression (Figure 2-3E) and no significant difference in total body  $H_2O_2$  (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 1.015, df = 22, P = 0.3212; Figure 2-3F). The *PGRP-LC*<sup> $\Delta E$ </sup> (PGRP- $LC^{-/-}$ ) flies were exposed to 10 µM imidacloprid or vehicle, and this did show a significant decrease (Mann-Whitney, U = 0, P < 0.001) in *Duox* expression in imidacloprid-exposed flies (Figure 2-3G) and a significant reduction (unpaired, twotailed t test, t = 2.199, df = 18, P < 0.05) in total-body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Figure 2-3H).



Figure 2-3. Imidacloprid impairs Duox pathway expression via the IMD pathway.

(**A-B**) *norpA*<sup>7</sup> (PLC $\beta^{-/-}$ ) flies exposed to 10 $\mu$ M imidacloprid (IMI) or vehicle (DMSO) for 5 days. (**A**) *Duox* gene expression data points are displayed as mean fold change (relative to *RpLP0*) of 8 biological replicates with 5 pooled female flies in each group. Error bars

represent mean  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney test). (B) Whole body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> displayed as mean relative  $H_2O_2$  (%)  $\pm$  SD (unpaired, two-tailed t test) of 7 biological replicates (each consisting of 3 flies). (C-D) R156 imd<sup>1</sup> (IMD<sup>-/-</sup>) flies exposed to 10µM imidacloprid or vehicle (DMSO) for 5 days. (C) *Duox* gene expression data points are displayed as mean fold change (relative to *RpLP0*) of 7 biological replicates with 5 pooled female flies in each group. Error bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney test). (D) Whole body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> displayed as mean relative  $H_2O_2$  (%)  $\pm$  SD (unpaired, two-tailed t test) of 10 biological replicates (each consisting of 3 flies). (E-F) PGRP-LE<sup>112</sup> (PGRP-LE<sup>-/-</sup>) flies exposed to 10µM imidacloprid or vehicle (DMSO) for 5 days. (E) Duox gene expression data points are displayed as mean fold change (relative to *RpLP0*) of 8 biological replicates with 5 pooled female flies in each group. Error bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney test). (F) Whole body  $H_2O_2$  displayed as mean relative  $H_2O_2$  (%)  $\pm$  SD (unpaired, two-tailed t test) of 12 biological replicates (each consisting of 3 flies). (G-H) PGRP-LC<sup>AE</sup> (PGRP- $LC^{-/-}$ ) flies exposed to 10µM imidacloprid or vehicle (DMSO) for 5 days. (G) Duox gene expression data points are displayed as mean fold change (relative to RpLP0) of 8 biological replicates with 5 pooled female flies in each group. Error bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney test). (H) Whole body H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> displayed as mean relative H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (%)  $\pm$ SD (unpaired, two-tailed t test) of 10 biological replicates (each consisting of 3 flies). In box plot diagrams, boxes represent first and third quartile values while black lines denote medians. Whiskers encompass maximum and minimum values.\* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.

# 2.4.4 *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* GR-1 supplementation mitigates imidacloprid induced impairment of the Duox pathway in *Drosophila melanogaster*

To assess if human probiotic strain *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* GR-1 (LGR-1) would be a suitable supplement, its ability to survive in culture with the addition of imidacloprid was tested. There were no apparent differences in the growth profile of LGR-1 grown in MRS supplemented with 100  $\mu$ M imidacloprid compared to growth in MRS alone (**Figure 2-4A**). The LGR-1 was not able to significantly reduce the concentration of imidacloprid when grown *in vitro* (Mann-Whitney test, U = 6, P = 0.6857; **Figure 2-4B**).

Wild-type (WT) Canton-S were pre-supplemented with LGR-1 or phosphate buffered saline (PBS) for 48 hours, then placed on vehicle (dimethyl sulfoxide [DMSO]) or 10 µM imidacloprid to assess the ability of the bacterium to mitigate the sublethal effects of imidacloprid. When LGR-1 supplemented WT Canton-S flies were exposed to a sublethal concentration (10  $\mu$ M) of imidacloprid, they showed no change in the gut Acetobacter spp. to *Lactobacillus* spp. ratio (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 0.7744, df = 17, P =0.4493; Figure 2-5A). The PBS-supplemented flies showed a significant increase in Acetobacter spp. (unpaired, two-tailed t test, t = 4.215, df = 16, P < 0.001; Figure 2-5A). Looking at the Duox pathway, LGR-1 supplemented flies fed sublethal imidacloprid demonstrated no significant difference in *Duox* expression (Mann-Whitney test, U = 20, P = 0.5962; Figure 2-5B) and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Mann-Whitney test, U = 68, P = 0.2800; Figure 2-5C) compared with LGR-1 supplemented vehicle exposed flies. As seen with previous experiments, PBS-supplemented flies exposed to imidacloprid showed reduced *Duox* expression (Mann-Whitney test, U = 2, P < 0.05; Figure 2-5B) and reduced H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Mann-Whitney test, U = 8, P < 0.0001; Figure 2-5C) compared to PBS-supplemented vehicle flies.



Figure 2-4. LGR-1 can survive with imidacloprid but not remove it from solution.

Growth curve of LGR-1 in MRS and MRS supplemented with Vehicle (DMSO) or 10 mg/mL imidacloprid (IMI). Data points are depicted as means  $\pm$  SD of 3 biological replicates. (**B**) Percent imidacloprid remaining in culture of LGR-1 grown in minimal media with yeast extract for 24 hours. Data are displayed as mean percent imidacloprid remaining  $\pm$  SD of 4 biological replicates (Mann-Whitney test). \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.





(A) CFU enumeration of Acetobacter spp. : Lactobacillus spp.. Flies were surface sterilized and plated on MAN agar for Acetobacter spp. and MRS agar for Lactobacillus spp.. Data are displayed as mean Acetobacter spp. CFU divided by total bacteria (Acetobacter spp.  $CFU + Lactobacillus spp.) CFU \pm SD$  (unpaired, two-tailed t tests) of 10 biological replicates (PBS Vehicle), 8 biological replicates (PBS 10 µM imidacloprid; IMI), 9 biological replicates (LGR-1 Vehicle), and 10 biological replicates (LGR-1 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid), each consisting of 3 flies. (B) Duox gene expression displayed as mean fold change (relative to RpLPO) of 7 biological replicates with 5 pooled female flies in each group. Error bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney tests). (C) Whole body  $H_2O_2$  displayed as mean relative  $H_2O_2$  (%)  $\pm$  SD (Mann-Whitney tests) compared to PBS vehicle of 15 biological replicates (PBS Vehicle), 14 biological replicates (PBS 10 µM imidacloprid), 13 biological replicates (LGR-1 Vehicle), and 14 biological replicates (LGR-1 10 µM imidacloprid), each consisting of 3 flies. In box plot diagrams, boxes represent first and third quartile values while black lines denote medians. Whiskers encompass maximum and minimum values. \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.

## 2.5 Discussion

This study demonstrated that sublethal imidacloprid exposure interferes with the Duox pathway in *D. melanogaster*. Imidacloprid-induced immunosuppression was observed by an increase in total bacteria and yeast, which has been associated with impaired Duox (22) and IMD (29) pathway function. There was a shift in the gut microbiota from a homeostatic balance of *Lactobacillus* spp. and *Acetobacter* spp. towards an *Acetobacter*-dominated gut microbiota upon exposure to imidacloprid. However, this was not the case for *Duox*-RNAi flies exposed to imidacloprid, indicating that the Duox pathway may be critical for mediating the gut- perturbing effects of imidacloprid. *Acetobacter* colonization has been attributed to triacylglyceride reduction (35) and shortening of lifespan in *D. melanogaster* (36). Furthermore, *Acetobacter* spp. are known to accelerate larval development via increased insulin signalling (37), which has coined the idea that colonization with *Acetobacter* confers a "live fast, die young" lifestyle (36).

Hydrogen peroxide and other reactive oxygen species (ROS) are essential molecules generated by the immune system to control gut homeostasis (38). The H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> was reduced in both GF and conventional WT Canton-S flies exposed to imidacloprid, which suggests that imidacloprid is directly interacting with the host to elicit Duox impairment and that this effect is not a result of an altered microbiota. Corroborating this, honey bee hemocytes exposed to imidacloprid show reduced H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> levels *in vitro* (39). Despite the potential regulatory interactions that occur between different microbial species, reduced H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> levels in the lumen of the intestinal tract are suspected to be the most likely candidate responsible for the observed shift in the gut microbiota. Interestingly, Duox pathway knockout flies have increased amounts of *Acetobacter* (16), further supporting the role of Duox in controlling Gram-negative spp. in the gut. Given that many lactobacilli are inherently resistant to ROS (40), we propose that reduced H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> levels during imidacloprid exposure would permit the growth of ROS-susceptible organisms (like *Acetobacter* spp.), and thereby reduce the relative abundance of *Lactobacillus* spp. via competitive exclusion.

Reactive oxygen species are a product of many metabolic processes in *D. melanogaster*; therefore, it is important to confirm that imidacloprid is impairing Duox pathway

production of ROS and not one of the other generators of ROS. There was no significant difference between  $H_2O_2$  concentration of *Duox*-RNAi flies exposed to imidacloprid and vehicle, which suggests the Duox pathway is affected by imidacloprid exposure. Corroborating these findings that show reduced *Duox* expression by imidacloprid, it appears that the decrease in  $H_2O_2$  observed in imidacloprid-exposed WT Canton-S flies is a result of decreased *Duox* expression and is not mediated through direct impairment of the DUOX protein. Furthermore, activation-related components of the Duox pathway appear to be unaffected by imidacloprid. In particular, *Cadherin 99C (Cad99C)* expression, which has been shown to be induced by uracil (activator of Duox pathway) (21), remained unchanged between vehicle- and imidacloprid-exposed WT flies. In essence, it appears that Duox pathway functionality is intact, but expression is reduced, thus leading to reduced  $H_2O_2$ .

The Duox pathway is regulated by its own activation (22) and at the expression level by the IMD pathway (20). Since *Duox* expression was reduced, experiments were performed to determine how imidacloprid affects Duox pathway signalling. Expression of *Mkp3* (negative regulator of *Duox* expression) (20) and *p38c* (activator of ATF2 transcription factor leading to *Duox* transcription) (34) was reduced in imidacloprid-exposed flies. Moreover, there was no change in *Cad99C* (regulated by hedgehog signalling and associated with Duox pathway activation) (41). These results suggest that expression of *Duox* is not being inhibited by a negative regulator, nor by inadequate activation, but is impaired at the level of transcriptional activation of *Duox*. PLC- $\beta$  knockout (*norpA*<sup>7</sup>) flies exposed to imidacloprid showed no change in *Duox* expression or H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> concentration, likely because it functions downstream of Duox. Therefore, imidacloprid is not directly acting on the Duox pathway to cause reduced *Duox* gene expression.

The IMD pathway was investigated because it can modulate *Duox* expression through peptidoglycan-dependent activation of p38 (20, 42). The R156 *imd*<sup>1</sup> (IMD<sup>-/-</sup>) flies exposed to imidacloprid showed no change in *Duox* expression or H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> concentrations compared with vehicle-exposed flies. These flies lack a functional IMD protein; therefore, the absence of a change in *Duox* expression and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in imidacloprid-exposed *Drosophila* suggests that the IMD pathway is involved in mediating imidacloprid-

induced suppression of *Duox*. The IMD pathway activation is achieved by peptidoglycan recognition receptors PGRP-LC and PGRP-LE. PGRP-LC mainly functions in the foregut, hindgut, and fat body as a surface receptor found on the impenetrable cuticle (43). The PGRP-LE functions primarily in the midgut as an intracellular receptor that binds molecules that cross the permeable peritrophic matrix (43, 44). The PGRP-LC<sup>-/-</sup> flies exposed to imidacloprid showed a reduction in *Duox* expression and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> levels, indicating that imidacloprid is not acting through this receptor to impair the Duox pathway. Rather, PGRP-LE<sup>-/-</sup> flies exposed to imidacloprid showed no change in *Duox* expression and no change in H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> concentration, indicating that imidacloprid may be acting through PGRP-LE to hinder the Duox pathway. Given the interconnectedness of the two pathways, this makes sense as both the Duox pathway and PGRP-LE function to control gut immunity (28, 44).

In brief, the data indicate that imidacloprid is interacting with the IMD pathway in the gut, thereby influencing the Duox pathway by reducing *Duox* expression and  $H_2O_2$  generation. These results are corroborated by studies showing that neonicotinoids interfere with NF- $\kappa$ B signalling and increase susceptibility to pathogen challenge in *D. melanogaster* and honey bees (12, 29, 45).

Supplementation with LGR-1 restored the balance in the gut microbiota and mitigated imidacloprid-induced changes in the Duox pathway. Despite the ability of LGR-1 to inherently produce ROS (46), its effectiveness is likely attributed to its role in stimulating the host immune system. Gram-positive bacteria can be detected by PGRP-SD (47), which in turn can activate PGRP-LE and the subsequent IMD pathway (48). This activation of the IMD pathway can lead to p38-dependent Duox pathway expression (34), thereby alleviating the immune impairment induced by imidacloprid. Notably, LGR-1 is not able to metabolize or sequester imidacloprid thus promoting the notion of immune stimulation. Though it is cautionary to directly extrapolate the *Drosophila* findings to honey bees, similarities in immune response to neonicotinoids (49) and bacterial probiotics (50) suggests that lactobacilli supplementation could bolster honey bee resistance to neonicotinoids.

In summary, this study shows that (i) exposure to imidacloprid causes loss of microbial regulation by increasing Gram-negative bacteria and yeast, both regulated primarily by the Duox pathway; (ii) imidacloprid exposure impairs *Duox* expression leading to reduced antimicrobial H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>; (iii) imidacloprid-induced Duox pathway impairment might be acting through the IMD pathway in the midgut; and (iv) LGR-1 supplementation mitigates imidacloprid-mediated Duox pathway impairments. Further work is merited on understanding the mechanism in which imidacloprid interferes with the IMD pathway, investigating how lactobacilli mitigate imidacloprid-induced suppression of Duox, and extending our findings to off-target species like honey bees.

# 2.6 Acknowledgements

We thank Gerald M. Rubin (University of California, Berkeley) for the donation of  $norpA^7$  (PLC- $\beta^{-/-}$ ) flies, Shoichiro Kurata (Tohoku University) for the donation of *PGRP*-*LE*<sup>112</sup> (PGRP-LE<sup>-/-</sup>) flies, Bruno Lemaitre (Ecole Polytechnique Federale de Lausanne) for the donation of *PGRP*-*LC*<sup>4E</sup> (PGRP-LC<sup>-/-</sup>) to the Bloomington Drosophila Stock Center. Additionally, we greatly appreciate the generosity of Dr. Won-Jae Lee (Ewha Womans University, South Korea) for kindly providing the pUAST-*dDuox*-RNAi (*Duox*-RNAi) mutant *D. melanogaster* fly line and Dr. Jean-Luc Imler (Institut de Biologie Moléculaire et Cellulaire, France) for kindly providing the R156 *imd*<sup>1</sup> (IMD<sup>-/-</sup>) mutant *D. melanogaster* fly line. This work was funded by the Government of Canada Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC).

# 2.7 References

- Goulson D. Review: an overview of the environmental risks posed by neonicotinoid insecticides. *J Appl Ecol.* 2013;50(4):977-987. doi:10.1111/1365-2664.12111
- Bonmatin J-M, Giorio C, Girolami V, et al. Environmental fate and exposure; neonicotinoids and fipronil. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int*. 2015;22:35-67. doi:10.1007/s11356-014-3332-7
- Lu C, Chang C-H, Palmer C, Zhao M, Zhang Q. Neonicotinoid residues in fruits and vegetables: an integrated dietary exposure assessment approach. *Environ Sci Technol.* 2018;52(5):3175-3184. doi:10.1021/acs.est.7b05596
- Mitchell E a. D, Mulhauser B, Mulot M, Mutabazi A, Glauser G, Aebi A. A worldwide survey of neonicotinoids in honey. *Science*. 2017;358(6359):109-111. doi:10.1126/science.aan3684
- Zhu W, Schmehl DR, Mullin CA, Frazier JL. Four common pesticides, their mixtures and a formulation solvent in the hive environment have high oral toxicity to honey bee larvae. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(1):e77547. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077547
- Sanchez-Bayo F, Goka K. Pesticide residues and bees a risk assessment. *PLoS* One. 2014;9(4):e94482. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0094482
- Tavares DA, Roat TC, Carvalho SM, Silva-Zacarin ECM, Malaspina O. *In vitro* effects of thiamethoxam on larvae of Africanized honey bee *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *Chemosphere*. 2015;135:370-378. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2015.04.090
- Tosi S, Burgio G, Nieh JC. A common neonicotinoid pesticide, thiamethoxam, impairs honey bee flight ability. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):1201. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-01361-8
- Wu-Smart J, Spivak M. Sub-lethal effects of dietary neonicotinoid insecticide exposure on honey bee queen fecundity and colony development. *Sci Rep.* 2016;6:32108. doi:10.1038/srep32108
- Tan K, Chen W, Dong S, Liu X, Wang Y, Nieh JC. Imidacloprid alters foraging and decreases bee avoidance of predators. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(7):e102725. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0102725
- Alaux C, Brunet J-L, Dussaubat C, et al. Interactions between *Nosema* microspores and a neonicotinoid weaken honeybees (*Apis mellifera*). *Environ Microbiol*. 2010;12(3):774-782. doi:10.1111/j.1462-2920.2009.02123.x
- Di Prisco G, Cavaliere V, Annoscia D, et al. Neonicotinoid clothianidin adversely affects insect immunity and promotes replication of a viral pathogen in honey bees. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2013;110(46):18466-18471. doi:10.1073/pnas.1314923110
- Doublet V, Labarussias M, de Miranda JR, Moritz RFA, Paxton RJ. Bees under stress: sublethal doses of a neonicotinoid pesticide and pathogens interact to elevate honey bee mortality across the life cycle. *Environ Microbiol*. 2015;17(4):969-983. doi:10.1111/1462-2920.12426
- Kounatidis I, Ligoxygakis P. *Drosophila* as a model system to unravel the layers of innate immunity to infection. *Open Biol*. 2012;2(5):120075. doi:10.1098/rsob.120075
- Kim S-H, Lee W-J. Role of DUOX in gut inflammation: lessons from *Drosophila* model of gut-microbiota interactions. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol*. 2014;3:116. doi:10.3389/fcimb.2013.00116
- Xiao X, Yang L, Pang X, et al. A Mesh-Duox pathway regulates homeostasis in the insect gut. *Nat Microbiol*. 2017;2:17020. doi:10.1038/nmicrobiol.2017.20

- Buchon N, Broderick NA, Lemaitre B. Gut homeostasis in a microbial world: insights from *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Nat Rev Microbiol*. 2013;11(9):615-626. doi:10.1038/nrmicro3074
- Kleino A, Silverman N. The *Drosophila* IMD pathway in the activation of the humoral immune response. *Dev Comp Immunol*. 2014;42(1):25-35. doi:10.1016/j.dci.2013.05.014
- 19. Myllymäki H, Valanne S, Rämet M. The *Drosophila* IMD signaling pathway. *J Immunol.* 2014;192(8):3455-3462. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1303309
- Ha E-M, Lee K-A, Seo YY, et al. Coordination of multiple dual oxidase-regulatory pathways in responses to commensal and infectious microbes in *Drosophila* gut. *Nat Immunol*. 2009;10(9):949-957. doi:10.1038/ni.1765
- Lee K-A, Kim B, Bhin J, et al. Bacterial uracil modulates *Drosophila* Duoxdependent gut immunity via Hedgehog-induced signaling endosomes. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2015;17(2):191-204. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.12.012
- Ha E-M, Lee K-A, Park SH, et al. Regulation of DUOX by the Gαq-phospholipase
   Cβ-Ca<sup>2+</sup> pathway in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Dev Cell*. 2009;16(3):386-397.
   doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2008.12.015
- 23. Ha E-M, Oh C-T, Bae YS, Lee W-J. A direct role for dual oxidase in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Science*. 2005;310(5749):847-850. doi:10.1126/science.1117311
- Evans JD, Aronstein K, Chen YP, et al. Immune pathways and defense mechanisms in honey bees *Apis mellifera*. *Insect Mol Biol*. 2006;15(5):645-656. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2583.2006.00682.x
- Kawahara T, Quinn MT, Lambeth JD. Molecular evolution of the reactive oxygengenerating NADPH oxidase (Nox/Duox) family of enzymes. *BMC Evol Biol*. 2007;7:109. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-7-109

- Dupuis J, Louis T, Gauthier M, Raymond V. Insights from honeybee (*Apis mellifera*) and fly (*Drosophila melanogaster*) nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: from genes to behavioral functions. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2012;36(6):1553-1564. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2012.04.003
- Trinder M, Daisley BA, Dube JS, Reid G. *Drosophila melanogaster* as a high-throughput model for host-microbiota interactions. *Front Microbiol*. 2017;8:751. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2017.00751
- Lee K-A, Kim S-H, Kim E-K, et al. Bacterial-derived uracil as a modulator of mucosal immunity and gut-microbe homeostasis in *Drosophila*. *Cell*. 2013;153(4):797-811. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.04.009
- 29. Daisley BA, Reid G, Leong HS, et al. Neonicotinoid-induced pathogen susceptibility is mitigated by *Lactobacillus plantarum* immune stimulation in a *Drosophila melanogaster* model. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):2703. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-02806-w
- Lamiable O, Kellenberger C, Kemp C, et al. Cytokine Diedel and a viral homologue suppress the IMD pathway in *Drosophila*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2016;113(3):698-703. doi:10.1073/pnas.1516122113
- Bakula M. The persistence of a microbial flora during postembryogenesis of Drosophila melanogaster. J Invertebr Pathol. 1969;14(3):365-374. doi:10.1016/0022-2011(69)90163-3
- Staubach F, Baines JF, Künzel S, Bik EM, Petrov DA. Host species and environmental effects on bacterial communities associated with *Drosophila* in the laboratory and in the natural environment. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(8):e70749. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0070749
- 33. Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. Analysis of relative gene expression data using realtime quantitative PCR and the  $2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{T}$  method. *Methods*. 2001;25(4):402-408. doi:10.1006/meth.2001.1262

- Chakrabarti S, Poidevin M, Lemaitre B. The *Drosophila* MAPK p38c regulates oxidative stress and lipid homeostasis in the intestine. *PLoS Genet*. 2014;10(9):e1004659. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1004659
- Newell PD, Douglas AE. Interspecies interactions determine the impact of the gut microbiota on nutrient allocation in *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2014;80(2):788-796. doi:10.1128/AEM.02742-13
- Obata F, Fons CO, Gould AP. Early-life exposure to low-dose oxidants can increase longevity via microbiome remodelling in *Drosophila*. *Nat Commun*. 2018;9(975):1-12. doi:10.1038/s41467-018-03070-w
- Shin SC, Kim S-H, You H, et al. *Drosophila* microbiome modulates host developmental and metabolic homeostasis via insulin signaling. *Science*. 2011;334(6056):670-674. doi:10.1126/science.1212782
- Knaus UG, Hertzberger R, Pircalabioru GG, Yousefi SPM, Branco Dos Santos F. Pathogen control at the intestinal mucosa - H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> to the rescue. *Gut Microbes*. 2017;8(1):67-74. doi:10.1080/19490976.2017.1279378
- Walderdorff L, Laval-Gilly P, Bonnefoy A, Falla-Angel J. Imidacloprid intensifies its impact on honeybee and bumblebee cellular immune response when challenged with LPS (lippopolysacharide) of *Escherichia coli*. J Insect Physiol. 2018;108:17-24. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2018.05.002
- 40. Serata M, Kiwaki M, Iino T. Functional analysis of a novel hydrogen peroxide resistance gene in *Lactobacillus casei* strain Shirota. *Microbiology*. 2016;162(11):1885-1894. doi:10.1099/mic.0.000379
- 41. Lee K-A, Kim B, You H, Lee W-J. Uracil-induced signaling pathways for Duox-dependent gut immunity. *Fly (Austin)*. 2015;9(3):115-120. doi:10.1080/19336934.2015.1126011
- 42. Sano Y, Akimaru H, Okamura T, Nagao T, Okada M, Ishii S. *Drosophila* activating transcription factor-2 is involved in stress response via activation by

p38, but not c-Jun NH<sub>2</sub>-terminal kinase. *Mol Biol Cell*. 2005;16(6):2934-2946. doi:10.1091/mbc.E04-11-1008

- Neyen C, Poidevin M, Roussel A, Lemaitre B. Tissue- and ligand-specific sensing of gram-negative infection in *Drosophila* by PGRP-LC isoforms and PGRP-LE. J *Immunol.* 2012;189(4):1886-1897. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1201022
- 44. Bosco-Drayon V, Poidevin M, Boneca IG, Narbonne-Reveau K, Royet J, Charroux B. Peptidoglycan sensing by the receptor PGRP-LE in the *Drosophila* gut induces immune responses to infectious bacteria and tolerance to microbiota. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2012;12(2):153-165. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2012.06.002
- Wu M-C, Chang Y-W, Lu K-H, Yang E-C. Gene expression changes in honey bees induced by sublethal imidacloprid exposure during the larval stage. *Insect Biochem Mol Biol.* 2017;88:12-20. doi:10.1016/j.ibmb.2017.06.016
- 46. Schellenberg JJ, Dumonceaux TJ, Hill JE, et al. Selection, phenotyping and identification of acid and hydrogen peroxide producing bacteria from vaginal samples of Canadian and East African women. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(7):e41217. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0041217
- Kaneko T, Goldman WE, Mellroth P, et al. Monomeric and polymeric gramnegative peptidoglycan but not purified LPS stimulate the *Drosophila* IMD pathway. *Immunity*. 2004;20(5):637-649. doi:10.1016/s1074-7613(04)00104-9
- Iatsenko I, Boquete J-P, Lemaitre B. Microbiota-derived lactate activates production of reactive oxygen species by the intestinal NADPH oxidase Nox and shortens *Drosophila* lifespan. *Immunity*. 2018;49(5):929-942.e5. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2018.09.017
- 49. Brandt A, Gorenflo A, Siede R, Meixner M, Büchler R. The neonicotinoids thiacloprid, imidacloprid, and clothianidin affect the immunocompetence of honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.). *J Insect Physiol*. 2016;86:40-47. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2016.01.001

- Evans JD, Lopez DL. Bacterial probiotics induce an immune response in the honey bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *J Econ Entomol*. 2004;97(3):752-756. doi:10.1603/0022-0493(2004)097[0752:bpiair]2.0.co;2
- Elgart M, Stern S, Salton O, Gnainsky Y, Heifetz Y, Soen Y. Impact of gut microbiota on the fly's germ line. *Nat Commun.* 2016;7:11280. doi:10.1038/ncomms11280
- Jimeno R, Brailey PM, Barral P. Quantitative polymerase chain reaction-based analyses of murine intestinal microbiota after oral antibiotic treatment. *J Vis Exp*. 2018;141:e58481. doi:10.3791/58481

### 2.8 Supplementary

Primer	Sequence	Amplicon size (bp)	Efficiency
Dros_rt_1 (Drosophila actin gene) (51)	F: 5' GGAAACCACGCAAATTCTCAGT 3' R: 5' CGACAACCAGAGCAGCAACTT 3'	140	1.96
Universal bacterial primer (52)	F: 5' ACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGCAGT 3' R: 5' ATTACCGCGGCTGCTGGC 3'	172	1.85
Acetobacter spp. (51)	F: 5' TAGTGGCGGACGGGTGAGTA 3' R: 5' AATCAAACGCAGGCTCCTCC 3'	134	1.96
Lactobacillus spp. (51)	F: 5' AGGTAACGGCTCACCATGGC 3' R: 5' ATTCCCTACTGCTGCCTCCC 3'	108	1.98
<i>RpLP0</i> (29)	F: 5' CCGAAAAGTCTGTGCTTTGTTCT 3' R: 5' CGCTGCCTTGTTCTCCCTAA 3'	83	1.85
<i>Duox</i> (this study)	F: 5' CATGCGCTCCTTCCACAATG 3' R: 5' CACCAAGAAGAAACAGCCGC 3'	146	1.82
<i>p38c</i> (34)	F: 5' TACCTATCGCGAGATCCGTCT 3' R: 5' ATGTACTTCAGTCCCCGCAGT 3'	225	1.84
Mkp3 (20)	F: 5' GTGACGCTCGCCTACTTGAT 3' R: 5' GAAGTGGAAGTTGGGCGATA 3'	102	1.82
Cad99C (21)	F: 5' TCTTCGTGAAGCCAGTGGAC 3' R 5' ACGATAGCGGGTTACCGTGC 3'	123	1.84

Table 2-1. qPCR primers used in this study.



Figure 2-6. Determination of sublethal imidacloprid dose for *w*<sup>1118</sup> flies.

Three to five-day old  $w^{1118}$  flies were exposed to vehicle (DMSO) or various concentrations of imidacloprid (IMI) to assess the sublethal dose. Data are displayed from at least 3 independent experiments (n = 25 – 30 for each group). Statistical analyses are shown from log-rank (Mantel-Cox) tests. \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.





C)





(A) Primers shown: RpLP0, p38c, Mkp3, Cad99C, *Acetobacter* spp., *Lactobacillus* spp., and Dros\_rt\_1 (*Drosophila* actin). (B) Primer shown: Universal Bacterial primer. (C) Primer shown: Duox.

#### Chapter 3

# 3 Imidacloprid impairs nitric oxide-mediated antimicrobial peptide production in *Drosophila melanogaster*

#### 3.1 Abstract

The extensive use of neonicotinoid insecticides in modern agriculture is the primary strategy used to control pests and improve crop yield. However, incidental exposure of beneficial pollinators (e.g. honey bees) with these agricultural insecticides has been speculated to be a leading causal factor in the pollinator population decline by dysregulating their immune system and altering the microbiota. Using a Drosophila melanogaster model, experiments were undertaken to understand how commonly used neonicotinoid insecticide, imidacloprid, interferes with the insect innate immune system and if probiotic bacteria can improve tolerance to the pesticide. The hypothesis was that imidacloprid exposure alters nitric oxide (NO) signalling and that a three-strain probiotic combination (LX3), which has been shown to improve honey bee immunity, is able to alter the toxicity of imidacloprid in a *D. melanogaster* model. The results demonstrated that imidacloprid does not directly affect the microbes that are found in the gut of D. melanogaster, which further exemplifies that neonicotinoids induce immune impairment. Imidacloprid exposure reduced NO generation in flies, which leads to a reduction in antimicrobial peptide (AMP) generation. In an oral infection model, D. melanogaster exposed to both imidacloprid and oral pathogen insult displayed reduced survival compared to either treatment on their own, suggesting that the change in AMP production affects pathogen clearance in the flies. Together, these results indicate that imidacloprid is reducing the amount of NO in adult *D. melanogaster*, which reduces AMP generation, ultimately leading to immune impairment. We also found that the three-strain probiotic combination did not mitigate lethal imidacloprid toxicity. By better understanding the pernicious effects of pesticides on the immune system of pollinators and evaluating potential solutions to combat honey bee population decline, strategies can be developed to improve the long-term survival of these critical insect species.

#### 3.2 Introduction

Honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) are critical to maintaining an adequate food supply for the growing global population. Through pollination services alone, these insects contribute approximately \$225 billion (USD) annually to the global economy and aid in the production of almost a third of the global food supply (1, 2). Despite their importance, honey bee populations are continuing to decline, with pesticide exposure being a prominent contributor to these losses (3). While it is evident that pesticides can impair immune pathways (and ultimately increase pathogen burden), there is limited support to understand the role of pesticides on the microbiota of honey bees (4). In honey bees, the microbiota is important for immunity (5), behaviour (6), metabolic function (7), and overall health (8). Furthermore, 'thriving' hives appear to have higher levels of *Lactobacillus* and *Bifidobacterium* compared to 'non-thriving' hives (9). Evident by these observations, the microbiota is an essential aspect of honey bee health. Though research is limited, the majority of studies have demonstrated that exposure to neonicotinoid pesticides alters the microbiota of honey bees (10–12).

Neonicotinoids are a controversial class of neuro-active insecticides that are routinely used in modern agricultural practices. These chemicals have been implicated in the decline of honey bees and other pollinators, and are highly regulated throughout the world (13, 14). Notably, imidacloprid is one of the most studied neonicotinoids; despite the documented adverse effects of this chemical, it is still used today.

The inherent difficulties of working with honey bees can be circumvented through the use of a *Drosophila melanogaster* model of insect toxicity. The combination of the genetic tractability of this established model and the ability to do high-throughput experimentation allows for mechanistic analyses of insect physiology and host-microbe interactions (15). Exemplifying the similarities between *D. melanogaster* and honey bees, the gut microbiota of *D. melanogaster* is also altered upon neonicotinoid exposure (16, 17). These two species maintain some similarities in the composition of their gut microbiota, albeit with *D. melanogaster* fostering a simpler microbiota. Honey bees harbour an established set of core microbes, which include *Lactobacillus* Firm-5, *Lactobacillus* Firm-4, *Bifidobacterium* spp., *Gilliamella apicola*, and *Snodgrassella alvi* 

(18). They also possess varying amounts of *Frischella perrara*, *Bartonella apis* (alphaproteobacteria), and some members of the Acetobacteraceae family (18, 19). On the other hand, *D. melanogaster* are primarily colonized by bacteria from the Lactobacillaceae (*Lactobacillus* sp.) and Acetobacteraceae (*Acetobacter*, *Gluconobacter*, and *Commensalibacter* spp.) families (20).

Xenobiotic-induced disturbances to the microbiota in *D. melanogaster* could have a multitude of explanations; the most probable being innate immune pathway impairments. Previous work has shown that imidacloprid impairs the Dual oxidase (Duox) pathway by acting through the immune deficiency (IMD) pathway (17). The Duox pathway is responsible for first-line gut defence, and it produces antimicrobial hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$  to control invading microbes. However exposure to imidacloprid reduces the production of  $H_2O_2$  (17, 21). Hydrogen peroxide also acts as a signalling molecule, particularly for nitric oxide (NO) signalling and subsequent IMD pathway activation in distant organs (22). Upon reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation from pathogen assault, NOS (nitric oxide synthase) is upregulated by epithelial cells in the gut and produces NO in a  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependant reaction that utilizes L-arginine (23, 24). The NO then triggers the production of Relish-dependent (NF-κB) antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) in the fat body by relaying the signal through the hemocytes (22, 23). The fat body of D. *melanogaster* is analogous to the mammalian liver, and functions as a detoxifying and immune response organ (25, 26). It is unknown if the imidacloprid-induced impairment of the Duox pathway, which reduces H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, might also contribute to reduced NO signalling and subsequent AMP expression.

While disruptions to insect immunity are a compelling source of these microbiota changes, it is important to consider the xenobiotic-microbe interactions that may also occur. Many bacteria and yeast are able to metabolize neonicotinoids (27–30) or are harmed by its presence (31), which could explain the change in microbial composition. Of interest to both honey bees and *D. melanogaster*, growth of an *Acetobacter* sp. has been shown to increase in the presence of glyphosate, suggesting that this bacterium may use it as a carbon source (32). While some *Lactobacillus* spp. are able to degrade certain pesticides, (33–35), others (isolated from various origins) are not able to degrade

imidacloprid (16). It is not known if commensal *Lactobacillus* or *Acetobacter* spp. can utilize imidacloprid as a growth substance and drive changes to the microbiota.

In pursuit of a solution for honey population decline, probiotic supplementation has emerged as a practical and viable option. In particular, supplementation with the LX3 combination (*Lactobacillus plantarum* Lp39, *Lactobacillus kunkeei* BR-1, *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* GR-1) has been shown to enhance honey bee immunity and improve survival against a bacterial pathogen. This makes the LX3 combination a strong contender to mitigate the immunosuppression that is observed when honey bees are exposed to pesticides (36). In addition, bacteria are able to reduce the toxicity of xenobiotics by modulating host detoxification gene expression or through direct detoxification and sequestration of xenobiotics (35, 37, 38). Despite this, studies have not assessed if probiotics can improve neonicotinoid tolerance through either of these mechanisms.

In this study, the overall goal was to better understand the host-microbe-xenobiotic interactions in a simplified *in vivo* model. Specifically, the aim was to understand how imidacloprid interacts with the immune system and commensal microbes of *D*. *melanogaster*. The second aim was to test if probiotics improve tolerance to imidacloprid.

#### 3.3 Materials and Methods

#### 3.3.1 Chemicals

Imidacloprid (catalogue number: 37894) was obtained from Sigma. Stock solutions were prepared at 100 mg/mL in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; Sigma, catalogue number: D8418) and stored protected from light at 4°C until usage. Acetonitrile (Fisher, catalogue number: A996-4) and water (Fisher, catalogue number: W5-4) used for HPLC analysis were HPLC grade.

#### 3.3.2 Drosophila melanogaster husbandry

Wild-type (WT) Canton-S (stock number: 1; RRID:BDSC\_1),  $w^{1118}$  (stock number: 3605; RRID:BDSC\_3605),  $y^{1}w^{67c23}$  (stock number: 6599; RRID:BDSC\_6599), UAS-*pirk* (*pirk* overexpression; stock number: 15039; RRID:BDSC\_15039), *daughterless* GAL4 (*da*-GAL4; stock number: 55850; RRID:BDSC\_55850), *norpA*<sup>7</sup> (PLC- $\beta^{-/-}$ ; stock number:

5685, RRID:BDSC\_5685), *Tak1*<sup>2</sup>(TAK1<sup>-/-</sup>; stock number: 26272; RRID:BDSC\_26272) were obtained from Bloomington Drosophila Stock Center (NIH P400D018537) at Indiana University. *D. melanogaster* were maintained using media with 1.5% (wt/vol) agar, 1.73% (wt/vol) yeast (Sigma-Aldrich, catalogue number: 51475), 7.3% (wt/vol) cornmeal, 7.6% (vol/vol) corn syrup, and 0.58% (vol/vol) propionic acid at 25°C with 12-hour light/dark cycles. For experimental procedures, IMI media were supplemented with pesticide, and vehicle media were supplemented with dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) prior to agar solidification. All experiments were performed in wide polypropylene *D. melanogaster* vials (catalogue number: GEN32-121 and GEN49-101, Diamed Lab Supplies Inc., Mississauga, ON, Canada). Adult flies used for experiments were 3 to 5 days old unless otherwise stated.

UAS/GAL4 crosses were performed by mating male *da*-GAL4 with virgin female UAS*pirk* knockdown flies or virgin female  $y^{1}w^{67c23}$  flies as control. The GAL4 driver, *da*-GAL4, is an all tissue driver, which has ubiquitous GAL4 expression. Overexpression of *pirk* was found to be upregulated over 100-fold (**Supplementary, Figure 3-5**).

#### 3.3.3 Commensal microorganism identification

Commensal microorganisms were isolated from Caton-S and  $w^{1118}$  flies. Briefly, 5 female flies were surface sterilized with 70% ethanol, added to 500 µL of PBS with four 2 mm glass beads, homogenized by bead beating in a BioSpec 3110BX Mini Beadbeater 1 (Fisher Scientific, catalogue number: NC0251414), then plated on MRS (BD Difco, catalogue number: B11059) or MAN (mannitol agar; 3 g Bacto Peptone Number:3, 5 g yeast extract, 25 g mannitol, 15 g agar, 1 L H<sub>2</sub>O), and incubated at 30°C for up to 72 hours anaerobically and aerobically, respectively. Microorganisms were maintained on MRS, MAN, or SDA at appropriate culture conditions.

Once isolated, microorganisms were Gram-stained for initial screening and colony morphology. Bacteria were identified by sequencing the 16S rRNA gene, using the established pA/pH primers (39). Unknown isolate DNA was extracted by microwaving a small colony for 3 minutes and then adding the complete PCR master mix. Complete pA/pH master mix totaled 50  $\mu$ L and was composed of 1× PCR buffer, 3 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 400 nM dNTP, 0.8 mg/mL bovine serum albumin, 400 nM pA, 400 nM pH, and 5 U Taq polymerase at final concentrations. Reaction conditions were as follows: initial denaturation at 95°C for 5 minutes; followed by 35 cycles of 95°C for 30 seconds, 55°C for 30 seconds, and 68°C for 1 minute; final extension at 72°C for 10 minutes. Eukaryotic microorganisms were identified by sequencing the internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region using ITS1/ITS4 primers (40) with slight modifications. Complete ITS1/ITS4 master mix totaled 50 µL and contained 1× PCR buffer, 1.5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 200 nM dNTP, 500 nM ITS1, 500 nM ITS4, and 2.5 U Taq polymerase at final concentrations. Reaction conditions were as follows: initial denaturation at 95°C for 5 minutes; followed by 35 cycles of 95°C for 30 seconds, 50°C for 30 seconds, and 72°C for 1 minute; final extension at 72°C for 10 minutes. After bacteria and eukaryotes were sequenced, bands were gel purified and sequenced at the London Regional Genomics Centre (Robarts Research Institute, London, Canada). Identified isolates, morphology, and optimal culture conditions can be found in **Table 3-1**.

#### 3.3.4 Commensal microorganism imidacloprid tolerance assay

Commensal microbes were grown in their particular growth conditions (**Table 3-1**). After incubation, microorganisms were subcultured (1:100) into 96-well plates (Falcon, catalogue number: 35177) containing respective growth media with vehicle (DMSO) or 100 ppm IMI. Biological replicates were plated in triplicate technical replicates. Plates were incubated at 30°C for up to 72 hours and measured every 30 minutes at 600 nm using a microplate reader (BioTek, Eon).

#### 3.3.5 Commensal microorganism metabolism/binding assay

High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) analysis of culture supernatant was employed to test if a commensal microorganism or *L. kunkeei* BR-1 was able to reduce the amount of imidacloprid in the culture supernatant. Microorganisms were grown in their respective media (**Table 3-1**) spiked with 100 ppm of IMI and incubated aerobically at their 30°C for 24 hours, with shaking (175 rpm) and protected from light. After incubation, bacterial suspensions were centrifuged at 5,000 rpm (4,500 × g) for 10 minutes at room temperature. Supernatants were removed and filter sterilized using 0.45 µm filters prior to HPLC analysis.

All samples and standards were analyzed using an Agilent 1100 HPLC equipped with a degasser (G1379A), quaternary pump (G1311A), autosampler (G1313A), and diode array detector (G1315B). All analyses were performed on an Agilent Poroshell 120 EC-C18 (4.6 × 150 mm I.D., 4 µm particle size) column with a Poroshell 120 EC-C18 (4.6 mm, 4 µm particle size) guard column kept at ambient temperature. Acetonitrile (Fisher, catalogue number: A996-4) and water (Fisher, catalogue number: W5-4) used were HPLC grade. The mobile phase consisted of an isocratic mixture of acetonitrile/water (40:60 vol/vol) at a flow rate of 1.0 mL/min. Sample injection volume was 5 µL, and detection was performed at 270 nm. Run times were 5 minutes with imidacloprid eluting at ~2.4 minutes. Data were analyzed using ChemStation A. 10.02. The peak area of samples was compared with the peak area of the external calibration curve (1 – 200 ppm) to quantify imidacloprid.

#### 3.3.6 RNA extraction and reverse transcription

Five female adult *D. melanogaster* were homogenized in 550 µL of TRIzol reagent (Ambion, catalogue number: 15596018) using eight 2 mm glass beads beating twice for 30 seconds at 4,800 rpm with a BioSpec 3110BX Mini Beadbeater 1 (Fisher Scientific, catalogue number: NC0251414). Tubes were centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C to pellet debris. Supernatant was collected, and 0.2 volumes of chloroform were added, followed by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. The upper aqueous layer was collected, and 0.7 volumes of isopropanol were added to precipitate the RNA, followed by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. The RNA pellet was washed with 1 mL of 70% ethanol in diethyl pyrocarbonate-treated ddH<sub>2</sub>O and centrifuged at 13,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. Following removal of the supernatant, the RNA was air-dried and then re-suspended in 30 µL of nuclease-free water. The quality of RNA was evaluated using a DeNovix DS-11 Spectrophotometer and determined to have A260/280 and A260/230 ratios between 1.7–2.2 and 1.8–2.4. cDNA was synthesized from 1,500 ng of total RNA using a High-Capacity cDNA Reverse

Transcription Kit following manufacturer's instructions (Applied Biosystems, catalogue number: 4368813).

#### 3.3.7 qPCR analysis

Reverse transcribed cDNA was diluted  $10 \times$  in nuclease-free water and used for qPCR reactions with the Power SYBR Green Kit (Applied Biosystems, catalogue number: 4368702). The following primers were used in this study (Supplementary, Table 3-2). Diptericin A (DptA) and Defensin 1 (Def1) were designed in this study using Genbank sequences NM 057460.4 and NM 078948.3, respectively. For analysis of gene expression, *RpLP0* used as the endogenous reference gene because it was identified as the most stably expressed reference gene (16). The vehicle (DMSO) group was used as the calibrator in all qPCR analysis experiments. Reagent volumes for 10  $\mu$ L reactions consisted of 4.5 µL of diluted cDNA, 5 µL of Power SYBR (2×), and 0.5 µL of forward and reverse primer mix (each at 500 nM final concertation). Reaction conditions were 50°C for 2 minutes, then 95°C for 10 minutes, followed by 40 cycles of 95°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 minute. qPCR was performed on a QuantStudio 5 Real-Time PCR System (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and analyzed using the associated QuantStudio Design and Analysis Software v1.4.3 (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Gene expression  $(2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct})$  was calculated using fold change, and statistics were performed on the  $-\Delta\Delta Ct$ values (41). PCR efficiencies were calculated using LinRegPCR version 2016.1.

#### 3.3.8 Nitrite quantification

Nitric oxide was evaluated by measuring nitrite using the Griess reagent (Fluka, catalogue number: 03553) (42). To quantify nitrite in *D. melanogaster*, four  $w^{1118}$  female flies were homogenized in 400 µL of phosphate buffer (0.1 M phosphate [pH 7.4], 0.015 M KCl) with four 2 mm glass beads by bead beating at 7 m/s for 30 seconds. Fly homogenates were centrifuged at 10,000 × g for 10 minutes at 4°C. After centrifugation, 50 µL of supernatant was combined with 50 µL of Griess' reagent (Sigma, catalogue number: 03553) into a 96-well plate (Falcon, catalogue number: 35177) and incubated at room temperature in the dark for 10 minutes, then absorbance was read at 520 nm using a

microplate reader (BioTek, Eon), and compared to a standard curve of sodium nitrite (0 –  $100 \ \mu$ M).

Nitrite quantification was normalized to total protein, which was quantified using a bicinchoninic acid (BCA) Protein Assay Kit (Invitrogen, catalogue number: 23227) Briefly, after centrifugation for the nitrite assay, 25  $\mu$ L of supernatant was used for the BCA assay following the manufacturer's microplate protocol and measuring absorbance as 562 nm using a microplate reader (BioTek, Eon).

#### 3.3.9 Buoyancy assay

A buoyancy assay was used to estimate the fat levels of larvae (43). First instar Canton-S eggs were collected and placed on vehicle (DMSO) or 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid food and allowed to develop. Once the larvae became third instar wandering larvae, they were collected and placed in 10 mL of 9% sucrose prepared in PBS. Larvae were gently mixed and allowed to equilibrate for 5 minutes. After equilibration, the number of floating larvae was enumerated.

#### 3.3.10 Oral infection

Pathogenic bacteria, *Erwinia carotovora* subspecies *carotovora* 15 (*Ecc15*) and *Pseudomonas entomophila* DSM 28517 (*Pe*) were grown overnight in LB at 37°C shaking (150 rpm). After incubation, bacteria were washed twice with PBS, and infection inoculum was prepared by concentrating bacteria 100× in 5% sucrose with vehicle (DMSO) or 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid.

Prior to infection, adult  $w^{1118}$  flies were starved 1 hour on 1% agar then moved to a vial containing a 1% agar base with a filter disk on top immersed with 100 µL of the infection inoculum, which was replaced daily, and mortality was assessed twice per day.

#### 3.3.11 Adult D. melanogaster IMI survival assays

Three- to five-day-old *D. melanogaster* were used for all survival experiments. Prior to the experimental start point, flies were gently anesthetized with CO<sub>2</sub> and transferred from standard rearing media to a vial containing 1% agar and starved for 60 minutes to

normalize feeding frequency. Flies were then transferred to standard media containing vehicle (DMSO) or the appropriate amount of IMI. Any early deaths (< 1 hour) were assumed to be from the transfer process and removed from subsequent analyses. Survival was monitored daily at 24-hour intervals from the experimental start point.

#### 3.3.12 Probiotic supplementation

Three- to five-day-old Canton-S were supplemented for two days with 100  $\mu$ L of PBS or LX3 (containing *L. plantarum* Lp39, *L. kunkeei* BR-1, *L. rhamnosus* GR-1), which was allowed to dry on top of fly media. LX3 was prepared as previously described (36). After supplementation, flies were directly transferred to fly food containing vehicle (DMSO) or 100  $\mu$ M imidacloprid. Any early deaths (< 1 hour) were assumed to be from the transfer process and removed from subsequent analyses. Survival was monitored daily at 24-hour intervals from the experimental start point.

#### 3.3.13 Statistical analysis

All statistical comparisons were performed using GraphPad Prism 7.0 software. Nonparametric data were statistically compared with an unpaired, two-tailed Mann-Whitney test. Data were tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk test for data with unique values or D'Agostino and Pearson test for data with tied values. Data with two populations that were non-parametric were analyzed using a Mann-Whitney test, while parametric data were analyzed using a t test. Data that were non-parametric and greater than two groups were analyzed with a Kruskal-Wallis test (with Dunn's multiple comparisons). Mantel-Cox tests were used to analyze overall survival data. Grehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon tests were used to assess early timepoint deaths.

#### 3.4 Results

### 3.4.1 The growth of *D. melanogaster* commensal microorganisms is not affected by imidacloprid

*Drosophila melanogaster* microorganisms were isolated from adult Canton-S and  $w^{1118}$ *D. melanogaster* (**Table 3-1**). The main genera (*Lactobacillus* and *Acetobacter*) were the only bacteria isolated. The *Lactobacillus* genus was well represented by the two common species: *Lactobacillus plantarum* and *Lactobacillus brevis*. However, the *Acetobacter* genus was mostly limited to *Acetobacter persici*. Unanticipated, three eukaryotic organisms were isolated from the flies, two of which were identified as the algae *Prototheca* spp. and the other isolate was identified as the yeast *Pichia manshurica*.

Bacterial isolates show no substantial growth changes when grown in the presence of 100 ppm imidacloprid (**Figure 3-1A**). *Lactobacillus* (DM-8, DM-13, and DM-18) demonstrate almost identical growth with and without imidacloprid. Other microorganisms from the Acetobacteraceae family demonstrate similar trends compared to the *Lactobacillus*. Although with the exception of DM-34 and DM-35, which show increased variability in growth.

Microorganisms from *D. melanogaster* do not appear to be able to metabolize imidacloprid (**Figure 3-1B**). *Lactobacillus* isolates (DM-8, DM-13, and DM-18) appear to have the same or more imidacloprid remaining after incubation compared to the media only control. Acetobacteraceae (DM6, DM-10, DM-23, DM-34, DM-35, and DM-36) and eukaryotic (DM-1, DM-2, and DM-3) isolates appear to have the same amount of imidacloprid remaining after incubation as their respective controls.

Isolate	Microorganism	Culture conditions		
name		Temperature (°C)	Media	Oxygenation
<b>DM-1</b>	Pichia manshurica	30	MAN/SDA	Aerobic
<b>DM-2</b>	Prototheca spp.	30	MAN/SDA	Aerobic
DM-3	Prototheca spp.	30	MAN/SDA	Aerobic
DM-4	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-5	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-6</b>	Acetobacter persici	30	MAN	Aerobic
<b>DM-7</b>	Acetobacter persici	30	MAN	Aerobic
<b>DM-8</b>	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-9	Acetobacter persici	30	MAN	Aerobic
<b>DM-10</b>	Aceotbacter indonesiensis	30	MAN	Aerobic
<b>DM-11</b>	Acetobacter persici	30	MAN	Aerobic
<b>DM-12</b>	N/A	30	MAN	Aerobic
<b>DM-13</b>	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-14</b>	Acetobacter cerevisiae or	30	MAN/SDA	Aerobic
	Acetobacter persici			
DM-15	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-16</b>	Acetobacter persici	30	MAN	Aerobic
DM-17	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-18</b>	Lactobacillus brevis	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-19	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-20</b>	Acetobacter persici	30	MAN	Aerobic
DM-21	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-22	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-23	N/A	30	MAN	Aerobic
<b>DM-24</b>	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-25	Lactobacillus brevis	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-26</b>	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-27	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-28</b>	Lactobacillus brevis	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-30	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
<b>DM-31</b>	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-32	Lactobacillus brevis	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-33	Lactobacillus plantarum	30	MRS	Anaerobic
DM-34	Asaia astilbis	30	MAN	Aerobic
DM-35	Acetobacter indonesiensis	30	MAN	Aerobic
DM-36	Commensalibacter	30	MAN/SDA	Aerobic
	intestini			

 Table 3-1. Drosophila melanogaster microbial isolates.

N/A, not available; MRS, De Man, Rogosa, and Sharpe; MAN, mannitol; SDA, Sabourand dextrose agar



Figure 3-1. Imidacloprid does not affect the growth of commensal microorganisms.

(A) Representative growth curves of *Drosophila melanogaster* isolates in the presence of vehicle (DMSO; black solid line) or 100 ppm imidacloprid (red solid line). Data are displayed as mean OD600 (solid line)  $\pm$  SD (shaded region) of four biological replicates. (B) Relative amount of imidacloprid (IMI) in bacterial culture supernatant following 24-hour incubation. Data are displayed as mean (amount IMI [ppm]/average amount IMI [ppm] in media)  $\pm$  SD.

#### 3.4.2 Imidacloprid exposure impairs immune response in Drosophila melanogaster

Gene expression of immune-related genes in Canton-S flies exposed to vehicle (DMSO) was compared to Canton-S exposed to sublethal (10  $\mu$ M) imidacloprid (**Figure 3-2A**). Imidacloprid exposed flies displayed a significant decrease in *DptA* (*Diptericin A*; Mann-Whitney test, U = 12, *P* < 0.05), *Def1* (*Defensin 1*; Mann-Whitney, U = 12, *P* < 0.05), and *NOS* (*Nitric oxide synthase*; Mann-Whitney, U = 1, *P* < 0.001). They also showed a decrease in *DptB* (*Diptericin B*), although it was not significant (Mann-Whitney, U = 17, *P* = 0.0745). There was no significant change in *IRC* (*Immune regulated catalase*; Mann-Whitney, U = 36, *P* = 0.7304) or *Drs* (Mann-Whitney, U = 33, *P* = 0.5457).

To test if the decreased expression of *NOS* affects the nitric oxide response, Griess reagent was used to quantify nitrite, which is a proxy for nitric oxide (**Figure 3-2B**). *Drosophila melanogaster* exposed to imidacloprid demonstrate a significant reduction in relative nitrite ( $NO_2^-$ ) (Kruskal-Wallis, *P* < 0.0001).

Fat composition can be estimated by the proportion of larvae floating in a buoyancy assay (**Figure 3-2C**). Larvae grown on 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid were significantly decreased in the percent of floating larvae compared to vehicle grown larvae (Mann-Whitney, U = 0, *P* < 0.05).

Immune parameters appeared to be compromised with exposure to imidacloprid. To investigate if these impairments increased susceptibility to oral assault, flies were given food containing 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid, with or without oral insult (**Figure 3-2D**). *Drosophila melanogaster* fed imidacloprid and challenged orally with *Ecc15*, displayed reduced overall survival (log-rank [Mantel-Cox], chi-square = 81.23, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) and increased early timepoint deaths (Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test, chi-square = 64.64, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) compared to flies fed only imidacloprid. Similarly, *D. melanogaster* fed imidacloprid and challenged reduced overall survival (log-rank [Mantel-Cox], chi-square = 81.68, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) and increased early timepoint deaths (Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test, chi-square = 64.64, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) compared to flies fed only imidacloprid. Similarly, *D. melanogaster* fed imidacloprid and challenged orally with *Pe* also displayed reduced overall survival (log-rank [Mantel-Cox], chi-square = 81.68, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) and increased early timepoint deaths (Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test, chi-square = 64.32, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) compared to flies fed only imidacloprid. It should be noted that flies fed imidacloprid



Figure 3-2. Exposure to imidacloprid impairs the immune response of *Drosophila melanogaster*.

(A) Relative expression of *IRC*, *Drs*, *DptA*, *DptB*, *Def1*, and *NOS* in Canton-S flies exposed to vehicle (black) or 10  $\mu$ M imidacloprid (IMI; red) for 5 days. Data represent median fold change (relative to *RplP0*) of 8 – 9 biological replicates. All comparative statistics were performed on the  $\Delta\Delta$ Ct values (Mann-Whitney tests). Outliers were tested

by performing a Grubbs' test ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ) on linearized  $\Delta$ Ct values of each individual gene. One outlier was removed from the vehicle *DptA* group and one outlier was removed from the vehicle *DptB* group. (**B**) Relative nitrite (NO<sup>-</sup><sub>2</sub>) measured using the Griess test. Data are displayed as median relative NO<sup>-</sup><sub>2</sub> (%) (Kruskal-Wallis test). Vehicle has 32 biological replicates and both 1 µM IMI and 10 µM IMI have 16 biological replicates. In box plot diagrams, boxes represent first and third quartile values while black lines denote medians. Whiskers encompass maximum and minimum values. (**C**) Buoyancy assay of 3<sup>rd</sup> instar wandering Canton-S larvae grown on either vehicle (DMSO) or 10 µM IMI food. Data are displayed as mean % floating ± SD from four biological replicates, each containing 10 larvae (Mann-Whitney test). (**D**) Survival curves of  $w^{1118}$  flies exposed to vehicle (DMSO) or 10 µM IMI, and either given sucrose (vehicle), or oral infection with *Erwinia carotovora* subspecies *carotovora* 15 (*Ecc15*) or *Pseudomonas entomophila* DSM 28517 (*Pe*). Data are displayed from at least 3 independent experiments (n = 15 – 25 for each group). Statistical analyses are shown from log-rank (Mantel-Cox) tests. \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.

#### 3.4.3 Functional immune pathways are required for survival on imidacloprid food

To assess if immune pathways are necessary to resist imidacloprid toxicity, the survival of immune knockout or knockdown flies was tested in the presence of lethal concentrations of imidacloprid (**Figure 3-3**). The *norpA*<sup>7</sup> (PLC- $\beta^{-/-}$ ) flies exposed to 100  $\mu$ M imidacloprid had lower overall survival (log-rank [Mantel=Cox], chi-square = 127.8, df= 1, *P* < 0.0001) and increased early timepoint deaths (Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test, chi-square = 110.4, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) compared to background Canton-S flies (**Figure 3-3A**). The *Tak1*<sup>2</sup> (TAK1<sup>-/-</sup>) flies exposed to 100  $\mu$ M imidacloprid had reduced overall survival (log-rank [Mantel=Cox], chi-square = 54.29, df= 1, *P* < 0.0001) and increased early timepoint deaths (Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test, chi-square = 42.28, df = 1, *P* < 0.0001) compared to background Canton-S flies (**Figure 3-3B**). The UAS-*pirk* (overexpression of *pirk*) flies exposed to 50  $\mu$ M imidacloprid had not change in overall survival (log-rank [Mantel=Cox], chi-square = 1.717, df= 1, *P* = 0.1901) or early timepoint deaths (Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test, chi-square = 0.04321, df = 1, *P* = 0.8353) compared to control cross ( $y^I w^{67c23}$ ) flies (**Figure 3-3C**).



Figure 3-3. Survival curves of mutant *Drosophila melanogaster* exposed to lethal concentrations of imidacloprid.

(A) Canton-S (background) and *norpA*<sup>7</sup> flies were exposed to 100  $\mu$ M imidacloprid (IMI) or vehicle (DMSO). (B) Canton-S (background) and *Tak1*<sup>2</sup> flies were exposed to 100  $\mu$ M imidacloprid or vehicle (DMSO). (C)  $y^1 w^{67c23}$  (control cross) and UAS-*pirk* flies were crossed with *daughterless*-GAL4 for whole body expression of UAS/GAL4 system. F1 generation flies were exposed to 50  $\mu$ M imidacloprid or vehicle (DMSO). All data are displayed from at least 3 independent experiments (n = 20 – 30 for each group). Statistical analyses are shown from log-rank (Mantel-Cox) tests. \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.

## 3.4.4 Probiotic supplementation is unable to mitigate mortality from lethal imidacloprid exposure

Because neonicotinoid toxicity is the root cause of honey bee health impairments, the ability of LX3 to directly and indirectly reduce the toxicity of imidacloprid (**Figure 3-4**). Although it had previously been shown that *L. plantarum* Lp39 and *L. rhamnosus* GR-1 are unable to remove imidacloprid from culture supernatant (16, 17), is not known if *L. kunkeei* BR-1 has this potential. *L. kunkeei* BR-1 did not appear to remove imidacloprid from the supernatant (**Figure 3-4A**). Supplementation with LX3 did not improve overall survival (log-rank [Mantel=Cox], chi-square = 1.375, df= 1, *P* = 0.2410) or early timepoint deaths (Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test, chi-square = 0.02276, df = 1, *P* = 0.8801) of *D. melanogaster* exposed to lethal imidacloprid compared to the lethal imidacloprid alone (**Figure 3-4B**).



Figure 3-4. Probiotic supplementation is unable to mitigate mortality from lethal imidacloprid exposure.

(A) Relative amount of imidacloprid (IMI) in bacterial culture supernatant following 24hour incubation. Data are displayed as mean (amount IMI [ppm]/average amount IMI [ppm] in media)  $\pm$  SD. (B) Survival curve of probiotic flies exposed to lethal concentrations of imidacloprid. Canton-S flies were supplemented with PBS or LX3 for 2 days and then transferred to 100 µM imidacloprid or vehicle (DMSO). Data are displayed from at least 3 independent experiments (n = 20 – 30 for each group). Statistical analyses are shown from log-rank (Mantel-Cox) tests. \* p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001. ns = not significant.

#### 3.5 Discussion

In this study, the neonicotinoid insecticide, imidacloprid, did not appear to be degraded by or harmful to the commensal gut microbes of *D. melanogaster*, but did affect the immune response through the nitric oxide (NO) signalling pathway. This suggests that the previously documented changes in the composition of the gut microbiota of *D. melanogaster* (17) are not xenobiotic-microbe mediated. Rather, imidacloprid elicits a host response.

A decrease in relative nitrite  $(NO_2^{-})$  levels were found upon exposure to the pesticide. Although the change in nitrite levels is not a definitive measure of NO, nitrite is a final product of NO oxidation and provides a suitable representation of NO levels in *D*. *melanogaster* (42, 44). Combining the change in nitrite concentrations with the decrease in expression of *nitric oxide synthase* (*NOS*), it is surmised that imidacloprid lowered reduced NO in *D. melanogaster* and likely impaired NO pathway signalling.

Nitric oxide is a key signalling molecule that has several roles in immune pathway regulation. Specifically, NO contributes to the Relish-dependent regulation of *Diptericin* (*Dpt*), an IMD pathway effector in the fat body (22, 23). Exposure to imidacloprid reduces the expression of *Dpt* and *Defensin* (*Def*), but not *Drosomycin* (*Drs*), suggesting that imidacloprid is affecting the IMD pathway and not the Toll pathway (45). A reduction in *DptA*, a known immune effector was found. As *DptB* has roles in the immune system and behaviour, this potentially explains the non-significant reduction (46). These findings complement previous research showing AMP expression is reduced in *D. melanogaster* and honey bees in the presence of neonicotinoids (47, 48).

The unchanged expression of *IRC* indicates that any reduction in ROS is not due to catalase-mediated elimination. Given the interconnectedness of these immune pathways, it appears that reduced NO signalling is contributing to the decrease in AMP expression and ultimately inducing immune impairment that leaves *D. melanogaster* susceptible to oral pathogen insult.

The immune system was shown to mitigate imidacloprid toxicity. The *norpA*<sup>7</sup> (PLC- $\beta^{-/-}$ ) flies had reduced survival on toxic concentrations of imidacloprid. These insects do not have a functional phospholipase C- $\beta$  (PLC- $\beta$ ), which is needed for Duox-dependent H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> production (49). The reduced survival of *norpA*<sup>7</sup> flies substantiates the same findings in *Duox*-RNAi (*Duox* knockdown) flies, which also have reduced ROS (17, 21). The TAK1 protein is required for IMD pathway activation and may have implications in the Duox pathway as a crosstalk kinase (25, 50). As *Tak1*<sup>2</sup> (TAK1<sup>-/-</sup>) flies have reduced survival when fed imidacloprid, this indicates the importance of the protein in imidacloprid toxicity. *Pirk* is a negative regulator of the IMD pathway that stops the signalling cascade at the PGRP-LC/-LE and IMD complex (51); thus we would suspect that overexpression of *pirk* would reduce IMD pathway signalling and increase susceptibility to the pesticide (16). However, while *pirk* impairs the PGRP/IMD complex, it does not necessarily affect the expression of downstream IMD effectors, which implies that the pathway might still be functional to some extent, and would explain the observations (51).

The buoyancy assay results demonstrate that larvae grown in the presence of imidacloprid have lower fat content compared to larvae grown in vehicle. While these require further experimentation, they allow for speculations into the consequence of altered larval density. The most probable explanation is that these larvae have a smaller fat body, which would increase their density and reduce the number of floating larvae (25, 26). As the fat body contributes to adult size, it is likely that when these flies eclose, they will be smaller than their vehicle control counterparts (52). Indeed, honey bee larvae allowed to develop in the presence of sublethal thiamethoxam (neonicotinoid) levels display reduced larval weight (53). Another consideration is that the fat body is an essential site for AMP generation (54). Thus, if larvae develop into adults with a smaller fat body, their immune response and AMP generation might be hampered.

Supplementation with LX3 was not able to reduce the lethal toxicity of imidacloprid. The results indicate that the LX3 strains did not sufficiently stimulate host detoxification of the pesticide. In humans, the gut microbiota is able to modulate the expression of host detoxification enzymes (55). However, in *D. melanogaster*, germ-free larvae had reduced

amounts of imidacloprid metabolites and slightly more unaltered imidacloprid than controls (56). Despite not removing imidacloprid, the LX3 combination may be able to modulate the expression of metabolic genes.

To explore this further, the LX3 strains were found not to degrade imidacloprid when grown in isolation (16, 17). Further studies are required to test the whole strain combination to see if the bacteria compensate for the metabolic needs of each other (57). As of now, several insect cytochrome P450 genes (CYP) have been identified to degrade imidacloprid (58), and while bacteria can degrade the compound (27), no genes have been identified to correlate with these findings. In contrast, organophosphate insecticides are degraded by the organophosphate-hydrolyzing protein (OPH), which is encoded by the *opd* gene and also found in some lactobacilli (33, 59). Considering this, the LX3 combination may still convey detoxification of other pesticides.

In conclusion, these investigations have demonstrated that (i) the gut microbes of *D. melanogaster* are not affected by imidacloprid exposure; (ii) exposure to this pesticide reduces immune signalling and the generation of AMPs, which leads to depleted survival when challenged when a pathogen insult; (iii) immune pathways are required for imidacloprid survival; and (iv) LX3 is not able to improve survival with toxic levels of imidacloprid.

Further experiments should utilize the advantages of the germ-free *D. melanogaster* model to focus on understanding the direct interactions between imidacloprid and the host that induce immunosuppression. Although LX3 was not able to metabolize imidacloprid, additional work is warranted in testing if LX3 can degrade other pesticides, which would eliminate these harmful chemicals from the honey bee hive environment.

#### 3.6 Acknowledgements

The gesture of Dr. KyeongJin Kang (Sungkyunkwan University) for graciously providing us with a stock of *Erwinia carotovora* subspecies *carotovora* 15 (*Ecc15*) is acknowledged. This work has been funded by the Government of Canada Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC).

#### 3.7 References

- Mordecai GJ, Wilfert L, Martin SJ, Jones IM, Schroeder DC. Diversity in a honey bee pathogen: first report of a third master variant of the Deformed Wing Virus quasispecies. *ISME J*. 2016;10(5):1264-1273. doi:10.1038/ismej.2015.178
- Blacquière T, Smagghe G, van Gestel CAM, Mommaerts V. Neonicotinoids in bees: a review on concentrations, side-effects and risk assessment. *Ecotoxicol Lond Engl.* 2012;21(4):973-992. doi:10.1007/s10646-012-0863-x
- Goulson D, Nicholls E, Botías C, Rotheray EL. Bee declines driven by combined stress from parasites, pesticides, and lack of flowers. *Science*. 2015;347(6229):1255957. doi:10.1126/science.1255957
- Chmiel JA, Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Thompson GJ, Reid G. Understanding the effects of sublethal pesticide exposure on honey bees: a role for probiotics as mediators of environmental stress. *Front Ecol Evol*. 2020;8(22):1-19. doi:10.3389/fevo.2020.00022
- Kwong WK, Mancenido AL, Moran NA. Immune system stimulation by the native gut microbiota of honey bees. *R Soc Open Sci.* 2017;4(2):170003. doi:10.1098/rsos.170003
- Jones JC, Fruciano C, Marchant J, et al. The gut microbiome is associated with behavioural task in honey bees. *Insectes Sociaux*. 2018;65(3):419-429. doi:10.1007/s00040-018-0624-9
- Kešnerová L, Mars RAT, Ellegaard KM, Troilo M, Sauer U, Engel P. Disentangling metabolic functions of bacteria in the honey bee gut. *PLoS Biol*. 2017;15(12):e2003467. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.2003467
- Zheng H, Powell JE, Steele MI, Dietrich C, Moran NA. Honeybee gut microbiota promotes host weight gain via bacterial metabolism and hormonal signaling. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2017;114(18):4775-4780. doi:10.1073/pnas.1701819114

- Ribière C, Hegarty C, Stephenson H, Whelan P, O'Toole PW. Gut and whole-body microbiota of the honey bee separate thriving and non-thriving hives. *Microb Ecol*. 2019;78(1):195-205. doi:10.1007/s00248-018-1287-9
- Raymann K, Motta EVS, Girard C, Riddington IM, Dinser JA, Moran NA. Imidacloprid decreases honey bee survival rates but does not affect the gut microbiome. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2018;84(13):e00545-18. doi:10.1128/AEM.00545-18
- Rouzé R, Moné A, Delbac F, Belzunces L, Blot N. The honeybee gut microbiota is altered after chronic exposure to different families of insecticides and infection by *Nosema ceranae*. *Microbes Environ*. 2019;34(3):226-233. doi:10.1264/jsme2.ME18169
- Zhu L, Qi S, Xue X, Niu X, Wu L. Nitenpyram disturbs gut microbiota and influences metabolic homeostasis and immunity in honey bee (*Apis mellifera* L.). *Environ Pollut Barking Essex 1987*. 2020;258:113671. doi:10.1016/j.envpol.2019.113671
- Rundlöf M, Andersson GKS, Bommarco R, et al. Seed coating with a neonicotinoid insecticide negatively affects wild bees. *Nature*. 2015;521(7550):77-80. doi:10.1038/nature14420
- Tsvetkov N, Samson-Robert O, Sood K, et al. Chronic exposure to neonicotinoids reduces honey bee health near corn crops. *Science*. 2017;356(6345):1395-1397. doi:10.1126/science.aam7470
- Trinder M, Daisley BA, Dube JS, Reid G. *Drosophila melanogaster* as a highthroughput model for host-microbiota interactions. *Front Microbiol*. 2017;8:751. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2017.00751
- Daisley BA, Reid G, Leong HS, et al. Neonicotinoid-induced pathogen susceptibility is mitigated by *Lactobacillus plantarum* immune stimulation in a

*Drosophila melanogaster* model. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):2703. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-02806-w

- Chmiel JA, Daisley BA, Burton JP, Reid G. Deleterious effects of neonicotinoid pesticides on *Drosophila melanogaster* immune pathways. *mBio*. 2019;10(5):e01395-19. doi:10.1128/mBio.01395-19
- Zheng H, Steele MI, Leonard SP, Motta EVS, Moran NA. Honey bees as models for gut microbiota research. *Lab Anim.* 2018;47(11):317-325. doi:10.1038/s41684-018-0173-x
- Corby-Harris V, Snyder LA, Schwan MR, Maes P, McFrederick QS, Anderson KE. Origin and effect of Alpha 2.2 Acetobacteraceae in honey bee larvae and description of *Parasaccharibacter apium* gen. nov., sp. nov. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2014;80(24):7460-7472. doi:10.1128/AEM.02043-14
- Broderick N, Lemaitre B. Gut-associated microbes of *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Gut Microbes*. 2012;3(4):307-321. doi:10.4161/gmic.19896
- 21. Ha E-M, Oh C-T, Bae YS, Lee W-J. A direct role for dual oxidase in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Science*. 2005;310(5749):847-850. doi:10.1126/science.1117311
- Wu S-C, Liao C-W, Pan R-L, Juang J-L. Infection-induced intestinal oxidative stress triggers organ-to-organ immunological communication in *Drosophila*. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2012;11(4):410-417. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2012.03.004
- Foley E, O'Farrell PH. Nitric oxide contributes to induction of innate immune responses to Gram-negative bacteria in *Drosophila*. *Genes Dev*. 2003;17(1):115-125. doi:10.1101/gad.1018503
- Regulski M, Tully T. Molecular and biochemical characterization of *dNOS*: a Drosophila Ca<sup>2+</sup>/calmodulin-dependent nitric oxide synthase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1995;92(20):9072-9076. doi:10.1073/pnas.92.20.9072
- Buchon N, Silverman N, Cherry S. Immunity in *Drosophila melanogaster* from microbial recognition to whole-organism physiology. *Nat Rev Immunol*. 2014;14(12):796-810. doi:10.1038/nri3763
- Chung H, Sztal T, Pasricha S, Sridhar M, Batterham P, Daborn PJ.
  Characterization of *Drosophila melanogaster* cytochrome P450 genes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2009;106(14):5731-5736. doi:10.1073/pnas.0812141106
- Hussain S, Hartley CJ, Shettigar M, Pandey G. Bacterial biodegradation of neonicotinoid pesticides in soil and water systems. *FEMS Microbiol Lett*. 2016;363(23):fnw252. doi:10.1093/femsle/fnw252
- Dai Y, Chen T, Ge F, Huan Y, Yuan S, Zhu F. Enhanced hydroxylation of imidacloprid by *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia* upon addition of sucrose. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol*. 2007;74(5):995-1000. doi:10.1007/s00253-006-0762-2
- 29. Phugare SS, Jadhav JP. Biodegradation of acetamiprid by isolated bacterial strain *Rhodococcus* sp. BCH2 and toxicological analysis of its metabolites in silkworm (*Bombax mori*). *CLEAN Soil Air Water*. 2015;43(2):296-304. doi:10.1002/clen.201200563
- Dai Y-J, Ji W-W, Chen T, et al. Metabolism of the neonicotinoid insecticides acetamiprid and thiacloprid by the yeast *Rhodotorula mucilaginosa* strain IM-2. J Agric Food Chem. 2010;58(4):2419-2425. doi:10.1021/jf903787s
- Mattiazzi Ušaj M, Kaferle P, Toplak A, Trebše P, Petrovič U. Determination of toxicity of neonicotinoids on the genome level using chemogenomics in yeast. *Chemosphere*. 2014;104:91-96. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.10.063
- Moneke AN, Okpala GN, Anyanwu CU. Biodegradation of glyphosate herbicide in vitro using bacterial isolates from four rice fields. *Afr J Biotechnol*. 2010;9(26):4067-4074. doi:10.4314/ajb.v9i26.

- 33. Islam SMA, Math RK, Cho KM, et al. Organophosphorus hydrolase (OpdB) of Lactobacillus brevis WCP902 from kimchi is able to degrade organophosphorus pesticides. J Agric Food Chem. 2010;58(9):5380-5386. doi:10.1021/jf903878e
- Zhang Y-H, Xu D, Zhao X-H, Song Y, Liu Y-L, Li H-N. Biodegradation of two organophosphorus pesticides in whole corn silage as affected by the cultured *Lactobacillus plantarum. 3 Biotech.* 2016;6(1):73. doi:10.1007/s13205-016-0364-3
- 35. Li C, Ma Y, Mi Z, et al. Screening for *Lactobacillus plantarum* strains that possess organophosphorus pesticide-degrading activity and metabolomic analysis of phorate degradation. *Front Microbiol*. 2018;9:2048. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2018.02048
- Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Chmiel JA, et al. Novel probiotic approach to counter *Paenibacillus larvae* infection in honey bees. *ISME J.* 2019;14:476-491. doi:10.1038/s41396-019-0541-6
- Trinder M, McDowell TW, Daisley BA, et al. Probiotic *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* reduces organophosphate pesticide absorption and toxicity to *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2016;82(20):6204-6213. doi:10.1128/AEM.01510-16
- Schwarz RS, Moran NA, Evans JD. Early gut colonizers shape parasite susceptibility and microbiota composition in honey bee workers. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* 2016;113(33):9345-9350. doi:10.1073/pnas.1606631113
- Edwards U, Rogall T, Blöcker H, Emde M, Böttger EC. Isolation and direct complete nucleotide determination of entire genes. Characterization of a gene coding for 16S ribosomal RNA. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1989;17(19):7843-7853. doi:10.1093/nar/17.19.7843
- 40. White TJ, Bruns TD, Lee SB, et al. Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics. In: *PCR Protocols: A Guide to Methods and Applications*. New York: Academic Press Inc; 1990:315-322.

- 41. Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. Analysis of relative gene expression data using realtime quantitative PCR and the  $2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{T}$  method. *Methods*. 2001;25(4):402-408. doi:10.1006/meth.2001.1262
- Ajjuri RR, O'Donnell JM. Novel whole-tissue quantitative assay of nitric oxide levels in *Drosophila* neuroinflammatory response. *J Vis Exp JoVE*. 2013;82:e50892. doi:10.3791/50892
- 43. Hazegh KE, Reis T. A buoyancy-based method of determining fat levels in *Drosophila. J Vis Exp JoVE*. 2016;117:e54744. doi:10.3791/54744
- Giustarini D, Rossi R, Milzani A, Dalle-Donne I. Nitrite and nitrate measurement by Griess reagent in human plasma: evaluation of interferences and standardization. *Methods Enzymol.* 2008;440:361-380. doi:10.1016/S0076-6879(07)00823-3
- Tanji T, Hu X, Weber ANR, Ip YT. Toll and IMD pathways synergistically activate an innate immune response in *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Mol Cell Biol*. 2007;27(12):4578-4588. doi:10.1128/MCB.01814-06
- 46. Barajas-Azpeleta R, Wu J, Gill J, et al. Antimicrobial peptides modulate long-term memory. *PLoS Genet*. 2018;14(10):e1007440. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1007440
- 47. Di Prisco G, Cavaliere V, Annoscia D, et al. Neonicotinoid clothianidin adversely affects insect immunity and promotes replication of a viral pathogen in honey bees. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2013;110(46):18466-18471. doi:10.1073/pnas.1314923110
- Tesovnik T, Cizelj I, Zorc M, et al. Immune related gene expression in worker honey bee (*Apis mellifera carnica*) pupae exposed to neonicotinoid thiamethoxam and *Varroa mites* (*Varroa destructor*). *PLoS One*. 2017;12(10):e0187079. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0187079

- 49. Ha E-M, Lee K-A, Park SH, et al. Regulation of DUOX by the Gαq-phospholipase Cβ-Ca<sup>2+</sup> pathway in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Dev Cell*. 2009;16(3):386-397. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2008.12.015
- Chen L, Paquette N, Mamoor S, et al. Innate immune signaling in *Drosophila* is regulated by TGFβ-activated kinase (Tak1)-triggered ubiquitin editing. *J Biol Chem.* 2017;292(21):8738-8749. doi:10.1074/jbc.M117.788158
- Aggarwal K, Rus F, Vriesema-Magnuson C, Ertürk-Hasdemir D, Paquette N, Silverman N. Rudra interrupts receptor signaling complexes to negatively regulate the IMD pathway. *PLoS Pathog*. 2008;4(8):e1000120. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000120
- Zhang Y, Xi Y. Fat body development and its function in energy storage and nutrient Sensing in *Drosophila melanogaster*. J Tissue Sci Eng. 2015;6(1):1-8. doi:10.4172/2157-7552.1000141
- Tavares DA, Roat TC, Carvalho SM, Silva-Zacarin ECM, Malaspina O. *In vitro* effects of thiamethoxam on larvae of Africanized honey bee *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *Chemosphere*. 2015;135:370-378. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2015.04.090
- 54. Imler J-L, Bulet P. Antimicrobial peptides in *Drosophila*: structures, activities and gene regulation. *Chem Immunol Allergy*. 2005;86:1-21. doi:10.1159/000086648
- Collins SL, Patterson AD. The gut microbiome: an orchestrator of xenobiotic metabolism. *Acta Pharm Sin B*. 2020;10(1):19-32. doi:10.1016/j.apsb.2019.12.001
- 56. Fusetto R, Denecke S, Perry T, O'Hair RAJ, Batterham P. Partitioning the roles of CYP6G1 and gut microbes in the metabolism of the insecticide imidacloprid in *Drosophila melanogaster*. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):11339. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-09800-2
- 57. Oliveira RP de S, Perego P, de Oliveira MN, Converti A. Growth, organic acids profile and sugar metabolism of *Bifidobacterium lactis* in co-culture with

*Streptococcus thermophilus*: the inulin effect. *Food Res Int*. 2012;48(1):21-27. doi:10.1016/j.foodres.2012.02.012

- Casida JE. Neonicotinoid metabolism: compounds, substituents, pathways, enzymes, organisms, and relevance. *J Agric Food Chem*. 2011;59(7):2923-2931. doi:10.1021/jf102438c
- Horne I, Sutherland TD, Harcourt RL, Russell RJ, Oakeshott JG. Identification of an *opd* (Organophosphate Degradation) gene in an *Agrobacterium* isolate. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2002;68(7):3371-3376. doi:10.1128/AEM.68.7.3371-3376.2002
- Loch G, Zinke I, Mori T, et al. Antimicrobial peptides extend lifespan in Drosophila. PLoS One. 2017;12(5):e0176689. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0176689

## 3.8 Supplementary

Table 3-2. qPCR	primers	used in	this study.
-----------------	---------	---------	-------------

Primer	Sequence	Amplicon size (bp)	Efficiency
<i>RpLP0</i> (16)	F: 5' CCGAAAAGTCTGTGCTTTGTTCT 3' R: 5' CGCTGCCTTGTTCTCCCTAA 3'	83	1.86
<i>IRC</i> (60)	F: 5' AAAGCGACTGGAGGACAATC 3' R: 5' GAAGTTGAGCGTGTGAAAGG 3'	74	1.88
Drs (16)	F: 5' TACTTGTTCGCCCTCTTCGC 3' R: 5' CACCAGCACTTCAGACTGGG 3'	185	1.81
DptA	F: 5' GCCACGAGATTGGACTGAAT 3' R: 5' TAGGTGCTTCCCACTTTCCA 3'	91	1.81
<i>DptB</i> (16)	F: 5' CCACTGGCATATGCTCCCAAT 3' R: 5' CAAGGTGCTGGGCATACGAT 3'	190	1.81
Def1	F: 5' AGTTCTTCGTTCTCGTGGCT 3' R: 5' GATCCACATCGGAAACTGGC 3'	78	1.79
NOS (22)	F: 5' CCGCACGACAAAATACC 3' R: 5' GCGTTAGTTGGGCAAG 3'	265	1.81



Figure 3-5. Overexpression of *pirk*.

Relative expression of *pirk* in F1 generation of  $y^1w^{67c23}$  (control cross) and UAS-*pirk* flies crossed with *daughterless*-GAL4. Data represent median fold change (relative to *RplP0*) of 3 or 4 biological replicates.

## Chapter 4

## 4 General discussion

# 4.1 Proposed mechanism of imidacloprid-induced immunosuppression

While pesticide-induced immune impairments are well documented (1), limited studies have deciphered the process by which these chemicals exert their harmful effects on the immune system. Thus, it makes it difficult to conceive a solution when the problem at hand is not completely understood.

One study in particular has deeply examined neonicotinoid-induced immunosuppression. Di Prisco et al. (2) demonstrated that neonicotinoids increase expression of *CG1399* (*Dmel\LRR*), a leucine-rich repeat protein that is a negative regulator of NF- $\kappa$ B and subsequently reduces expression of antimicrobial peptides (AMPs), thereby amplifying susceptibility to viral infection. This thesis builds on these findings and proposes that the neonicotinoid pesticide, imidacloprid, reduces Duox-specific hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) in an IMD pathway-dependent mechanism. The reduction in H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> results in reduced generation of nitric oxide (NO), which limited organ-to-organ signalling and antimicrobial peptide (AMP) production (**Figure 4-1**).

In Chapter 2, imidacloprid exposure was shown to alter the composition of the gut microbiota in *D. melanogaster*, with an increase in total bacteria, a higher proportion of *Acetobacter: Lactobacillus*, and increased yeast in imidacloprid exposed flies. These commensal microbes were not able to consume imidacloprid as a nutrient source, nor did the chemical hamper their growth. Therefore the conclusion was that imidacloprid was impairing the immune system, and the microbiota could be used as a diagnostic marker of immunosuppression, as well as immune deficiency (3–5).

Considering the observed changes to the microbiota and the published literature outlining that neonicotinoids impair the IMD pathway, it was reasonable that total bacteria increased, specifically *Acetobacter* spp. because they are Gram-negative and the host's response to them is mainly controlled by the IMD pathway (2, 6). However, the increase

in yeast was unusual as it did not coincide with a dramatic increase in Gram-positive bacteria, which would indicate that the Toll pathway, the main immune response against Gram-positive bacteria and fungi, is not affected by imidacloprid (7, 8). As the Duox pathway controls yeast and bacteria that secrete uracil, it is a likely candidate for an impaired immune response (3, 9).

Both conventional and germfree wild-type flies had a reduction in  $H_2O_2$  in the presence of imidacloprid, but *Duox*-RNAi knockdown flies did not. Wild-type flies exposed to either vehicle or imidacloprid demonstrated no change in expression of *immune regulated catalase* (*IRC*), which functions to eliminate  $H_2O_2$  (10). The *Duox*-RNAi flies also displayed no change in the ratio of *Acetobacter: Lactobacillus*. Taken together, these results suggest that imidacloprid decreases the ability of the Duox pathway to produce  $H_2O_2$ , thereby altering the composition of the gut microbiota in *D. melanogaster*.

Wild-type flies exposed to imidacloprid demonstrated reduced expression of *Duox*, *p38c*, and *Mkp3* (a negative regulator of *Duox*), suggesting that the loss of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> is a result of reduced *Duox* expression, which is not caused by overactivation of the Duox pathway negative regulator, MKP3 (11). In addition, there was no change in expression of *Cad99C*, a cadherin gene shown to be upregulated when the Duox pathway is activated (12). Flies with a knockout of phospholipase C- $\beta$ , a protein required for Ca<sup>2+</sup> mobilization and subsequent DUOX production of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, demonstrated no change in *Duox* expression or production of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (3). Altogether, these findings indicate that imidacloprid is altering the expression, not the activation, of the Duox pathway to reduce H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>.

Expression of the Duox pathway is controlled either by Duox pathway activation itself or through the IMD pathway which does not stimulate  $H_2O_2$  production (3, 11). Using IMD pathway knockout flies, it was determined that imidacloprid was interacting with the receptor, PGRP-LE of the IMD pathway, to reduce expression of *Duox*. The PGRP-LE is found in the midgut of *D. melanogaster*, which is where the Duox pathway functions and controls the composition of the gut microbiota (12, 13).

Hydrogen peroxide is not only a critical microbiocidal substance but also a potent signalling molecule, specifically in NO signalling (14). Imidacloprid exposed flies had reduced expression of *nitric oxide synthase* (*NOS*) and decreased levels of nitrite, a proxy for NO (15). These flies also had a diminished expression of *Diptericin*, a Relish-dependent (NF- $\kappa$ B) AMP (16). When taken together, these results show that imidacloprid exposure reduces NO signalling and successive AMP production.

In summary, **Figure 4-1** demonstrates that imidacloprid is interacting with PGRP-LE of the IMD pathway, which decreases the expression of *Duox* thus reducing basal levels of  $H_2O_2$ . Reduced basal  $H_2O_2$  does not allow for adequate expression of *NOS*, which decreases NO production and subsequent Relish-dependent expression of *Diptericin*. Ultimately, this immunosuppressive state, which is the result of imidacloprid exposure, causes an alteration in the microbiota that can be used to characterize imidacloprid exposure.



Figure 4-1. Proposed mechanism of imidacloprid immunosuppression in *Drosophila melanogaster*.

(1) Imidacloprid interacts with PGRP-LE in the gut epithelium to reduce IMD pathway signalling. (2) Impaired IMD pathway signalling reduces *dual oxidase (Duox)* expression via the p38-ATF2 signalling cascade. (3) Reduced *Duox* expression causes a reduction in basal hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) levels. (4) A decrease in H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> causes a decrease in *nitric oxide synthase (NOS)* expression, which is mediated through an unclear mechanism. (5) Reduced expression of *NOS* by the gut epithelium causes a reduction in nitric oxide (NO), a key signalling molecule (NO). (6) Reduced NO production causes a reduction in the equivocal NO-mediated signalling to the fat body, which decreases the Relish- (Rel; NF- $\kappa$ B) dependent expression of the antimicrobial peptide, *Diptericin (Dpt)*. Images were modified from Servier Medical Art by Servier under the Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 Unported License (https://smart.servier.com/).

### 4.2 Future directions

# 4.2.1 Proposed mechanism of imidacloprid-induced immunosuppression

While the proposed mechanism is not without flaws, future work would benefit from validating the findings. In particular, improving the specificity of the experiments will allow for a comprehensive understanding of the immune response under the influence of imidacloprid. The current model considers gene expression of whole flies; however, in actuality, these immune responses are localized to specific areas of the fly. The DUOX protein was initially identified in the trachea of flies, but it was later found to be part of the gut epithelial immune response (17). Thus, measuring gut-specific expression of *Duox* would provide a more accurate understanding of immune-related *Duox* expression. Similarly, the whole-body expression of AMPs was considered here, but the model focused on AMP expression in the fat body. Multiple systems make H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> throughout the body, which means that the analysis of relative  $H_2O_2$  could lack Duox pathway specificity. While the inclusion of relative H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> levels in *Duox*-RNAi flies is convincing of Duox pathway specificity, these results could be strengthened by measuring hypochlorous acid (HOCl), which is generated by the peroxidase domain of DUOX (18). By improving the specificity of the experiments used to elucidate the proposed mechanism, the accuracy of the proposed mechanisms would be strengthened.

Another limitation of using gene expression data is that they do not always represent what is going on at the protein level—the more functional aspect of physiology. For the Duox pathway, attempts were made to compensate for the limitations of qPCR by looking at H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. This method could be improved by using western blot of the DUOX protein or for p38 phosphorylation (the activator of *Duox* expression) (19, 20). For AMPs, a more comprehensive analysis could be achieved by looking at fluorescent reports, which provide localization and semi-quantification of proteins (21).

The *Drosophila* microbiota contributes to the innate immune response (22). By using germ-free *D. melanogaster*, the microbiota influence on the immune system would be deleted potentially allowing a better understanding of the host-xenobiotic interactions of

pesticide exposure. Germ-free flies could be exposed to imidacloprid, and gene expression and NO could be quantified to confirm that the overserved changes were a result of imidacloprid and not the microbiota.

Another set of experiments should be aimed at understanding the interaction between imidacloprid and the immune system. Imidacloprid was found to likely acts through the PGRP-LE receptor, although the mechanism is unclear. *In silico* forced modelling analysis could predict potential binding interactions between imidacloprid and PGRP-LE using PyMOL (23). These predictions could be followed up with *in vitro* ligand binding assays (24). After binding is confirmed, a functional analysis would be carried out to determine if the chemical is inhibiting or activating the receptor. While it is likely that imidacloprid is inhibiting PGRP-LE signalling, mutant flies (devoid of other PGRP receptors) would be stimulated with tracheal cytotoxin (which binds and activates PGRP receptors) in the presence or absence of imidacloprid and luciferase activity of AMPs can be quantified (25, 26).

Support for the claim that reduced H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> contributes to diminished NO signalling and subsequent reduced AMP expression, could be strengthened by using artificial ROS stimulation and mutant *D. melanogaster* fly lines. To validate that specifically Duox pathway H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> drives NO production, control cross and *Duox*-RNAi flies could be stimulated with uracil to activate Duox pathway H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> production, and relative NO levels can be quantified using the Griess reagent method (9). It would be expected that *Duox*-RNAi flies have reduced NO generation. Impairments to NO-mediated AMP production could be confirmed by measuring AMP expression of gut-specific *NOS*-RNAi knockdown flies or control cross flies exposed to imidacloprid. These flies can be generated by crossing UAS-*NOS*-RNAi (RRID:BDSC\_80469) with a gut-specific GAL4 driver (RRID:BDSC\_7098). The expectation is that imidacloprid is only able to decrease AMP expression in control cross flies and not *NOS*-RNAi flies.

Hemocytes are fundamental immune cells in *D. melanogaster* that also function to relay the NO signal to the fat body for distal AMP expression (27). The depletion of hemocytes using the UAS/GAL4 system will allow for testing if hemocytes are required for AMP expression in the fat body (28, 29). When exposed to imidacloprid, flies deficient of hemocytes would be expected to display no change in AMP expression. Another consideration is that honey bees exposed to imidacloprid display reduced total hemocyte counts (30). Thus, the amount of circulating and resident hemocytes in *D. melanogaster* could be quantified using the established GFP-tagged hemocyte method (31).

Another  $H_2O_2$ -producing enzyme in *D. melanogaster* is NADPH oxidase (NOX). While NOX and DUOX both function in the gut to generate ROS, much less is known about the regulation of the Nox pathway. Interestingly, the microbiota has a role in activating NOX-mediated production of  $H_2O_2$ , which contributes to epithelial proliferation and immunity (32, 33). Future work should aim to determine if the Nox pathway is affected by neonicotinoid exposure. Initial experiments should quantify the amount of  $H_2O_2$  in control cross and *Nox*-RNAi knockdown flies, to determine if the impairment of the Nox pathway contributes to the observed reduction in  $H_2O_2$  (18). If this is confirmed, experiments should aim to understand the mechanism of how imidacloprid causes this impairment.

Recent work has linked the Duox pathway and other immune pathways to *D*. *melanogaster* metabolism. In particular, lipid metabolism in *D. melanogaster* enterocytes is found to regulate DUOX protein activity (34). Furthermore, DUOX generation of HOCl binds the TrpA1 receptor to enhances defecation and reduce pathogen load (35). Future experiments could build on the bouncy assay to quantify triacylglycerols using colorimetric assays or use various stains to image tissue samples directly (36, 37). Defecation can be quantified by feeding *D. melanogaster* blue food dye and enumerating the dried defecation spots (35). Additionally, these flies can be imaged to assess intestinal permeability by observing the amount of blue dye that translocates throughout the fly; flies with increased permeability will appear blue, hence the term 'smurf' flies (38).

Although *D. melanogaster* provides a channel for a mechanistic understanding of immunosuppression, these results should be tested in honey bees to confirm the overserved effects. Preliminary experiments could test the ability of imidacloprid to reduce the expression of *Duox* in honey bee larvae, which can easily be grafted from a

hive and grown in a laboratory setting (39). Using a data mining approach, data could be collected from the multitude of RNA-seq studies on pesticide exposed honey bees and analyzed for the relationship between imidacloprid exposure and *Duox* expression. This work should expand the tested pesticides to thiamethoxam and clothianidin, which have seen increased use since the restrictions on imidacloprid have been put in place (40).

#### 4.2.2 LX3 combination for immune modulation

Experiments in this thesis demonstrated that three *Lactobacillus* strains, designated LX3, do not mitigate the toxic effects of imidacloprid. However, this probiotic combination does improve immunity in honey bees (41). As demonstrated here, *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* GR-1 (a component of LX3) can mitigate neonicotinoid-induced changes to the immune system; further work should investigate the potential for LX3 to mitigate imidacloprid-induced immunosuppression in honey bees. Preliminary studies can be done using honey bee larvae, which can easily be manipulated in a laboratory setting. These experiments could assess the changes in gene expression, the gut microbiota, and pathogen susceptibility of imidacloprid exposed larvae with or without the LX3 supplementation. Following that, semi-field studies which use large net structures to contain the experiment could be undertaken. These types of studies benefit from maintaining the bee in a relatively natural environment while refraining from transmitting these harmful chemicals into the wild.

Future investigations could also characterize the mechanism of the immune bolstering capabilities of LX3 to improve the understanding of host-microbe interactions. In particular, these experiments could take advantage of the genetic tractability of the established *D. melanogaster* model. Initial experiments should seek to recapitulate the results observed in honey bees, before testing the probiotic combination in flies with genetic knockouts of key immune pathways. Some key flies with mutations in immune receptors such as PGRP or Toll, which are the primary activators of the innate immune response, could be tested. These studies should also look at how probiotics regulate the Duox pathway since this pathway is impaired by imidacloprid exposure.

#### 4.2.3 Pesticide degradation by microbes

The ultimate problem is that honey bees come in contact with pesticides from fields and gardens. While measures can be taken to limit this exposure, or even mitigate the deleterious effects of these chemicals, these remediations are not sufficient. An alternate strategy would be to reduce the absorption of pesticides by supplementing the gut microbiota to block or degrade the chemicals.

A case has been made for the ability of lactobacilli to adsorb organophosphates (42), thereby sequestering the chemicals from the honey bee bolus and allowing the pesticide to be excreted along with the probiotic. This concept has proven effective in humans by reducing the accumulation of heavy metals (43, 44). Certain lactobacilli can even bind aflatoxin to reduce host uptake (45).

In general, lactobacilli are able to bind compounds that are highly aromatic or heterocyclic (46, 47). Many pesticides used today possess these functional groups so even non-viable lactobacilli might sequester the chemicals via their cell walls. The increased peptidoglycan content of these Gram-positive bacteria is the primary binding site (47), but polysaccharides and teichoic acids are also useful mediators (47, 48).

Bacteria used for pesticide sequestration can quickly be narrowed down by screening for favourable cell surface properties. A microbial adhesion to solvents (MATS) assay can be performed using common laboratory solvents (hexadecane, chloroform, and ethyl acetate) to screen for percent hydrophobicity and Lewis acid-base characteristics (49, 50). Bacteria could be directly tested for sequestration ability using HPLC or LC/MS to quantify remaining free pesticide (42).

Bacterial adsorption of xenobiotics benefits from the potential of live or dead microbes successfully reducing the absorption of toxic substances, but non-viable bacteria do not entirely resolve the problem because the pesticides still remain active in the hive environment. Therefore, another option would be to consider using live probiotic bacteria to metabolize pesticides. A good starting point would to examine the native microbiota of honey bees for candidate strains to degrade pesticides. Potentially, these pesticide degrading bacteria could be stimulated by prebiotics or supplemented into hives that are devoid of them.

Several lactobacilli can metabolize organophosphates (51, 52). One safety consideration is to prevent these probiotics from transferring to pest insects and conferring resistance to the pesticides.

So far, neonicotinoids can only be degraded by specific bacteria that are not optimal for honey bees (53). An alternate option would be to genetically modify honey bee bacteria with the machinery to degrade pesticides. In particular, *Lactobacillus kunkeei* is a prime contended because it is mainly found in bees and is able to harbour transgenic plasmids (54, 55). Also, *L. kunkeei* might colonize the honey bee through beneficial biofilm formation (56). While degradation removes the parent pesticide, consideration of the toxicity of the metabolites is imperative because metabolites could prove more toxic than the parent compound (57).

## 4.3 Concluding comments

Honey bees are crucial insect pollinators that strongly contribute to the global food supply and agriculture economy. Declining populations of these beneficial insects threaten the agriculture industry and jeopardize food security throughout the world. Unfortunately, the same industry that benefits from honey bee pollination services is also unintentionally contributing to their population decline through the use of pesticides. In particular, neonicotinoid pesticides are a class of insecticide that have been implicated in honey bee population decline. The use of these chemicals is increasing in modern agricultural practices due to their ease of application, superior efficacy against pest insects, and long-lasting systemic activity in plant tissues.

While exposure to high amounts of neonicotinoids is directly lethal to honey bees, exposure to sublethal concentrations of these chemicals threaten multiple aspects of honey bee health. One of the biggest concerns is that neonicotinoids impair honey bee immunity, which increases their susceptibility to infection. Although these observations have been documented in both field and laboratory settings, limited consideration has gone into identifying the mechanism of immunosuppression.

In this thesis, the neonicotinoid imidacloprid has been shown to impair the immune system of the model organism, *D. melanogaster*, which is characterized by a disruption to the gut microbiota. Imidacloprid interaction through the IMD pathway in the gut, which causes downregulation to the Duox pathway and reduced whole-body basal  $H_2O_2$  levels. The reduction of  $H_2O_2$  depresses the generation of the signalling molecule NO, which decreases distal AMP production in the fat body. Further research should attempt to reproduce these results in honey bees, identifying the direct interaction between the immune system and imidacloprid, and investigating the implications of reduced ROS and AMP expression.

Developing a comprehensive understanding of the problem is the first part of improving the health and productivity of honey bee populations (58). The next logical step is to investigate interventions that can adequately address this concern and fine-tuning them to maximize effectivity. Probiotic supplementation is an intervention potentially able to mitigate the immunosuppression involved with pesticide exposure. Although the strains tested here were not able to eliminate the neonicotinoids and reduce absorption, they showed potential to improve immunity in neonicotinoid-induced immunosuppressed flies. Additional investigations should aim to validate these findings by characterizing the mechanisms by which probiotics can achieve this and verify the outcomes in honey bees.

### 4.4 References

- Chmiel JA, Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Thompson GJ, Reid G. Understanding the effects of sublethal pesticide exposure on honey bees: a role for probiotics as mediators of environmental stress. *Front Ecol Evol*. 2020;8(22):1-19. doi:10.3389/fevo.2020.00022
- Di Prisco G, Cavaliere V, Annoscia D, et al. Neonicotinoid clothianidin adversely affects insect immunity and promotes replication of a viral pathogen in honey bees. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2013;110(46):18466-18471. doi:10.1073/pnas.1314923110
- Ha E-M, Lee K-A, Park SH, et al. Regulation of DUOX by the Gαq-phospholipase Cβ-Ca<sup>2+</sup> pathway in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Dev Cell*. 2009;16(3):386-397. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2008.12.015
- 4. Xiao X, Yang L, Pang X, et al. A Mesh-Duox pathway regulates homeostasis in the insect gut. *Nat Microbiol*. 2017;2:17020. doi:10.1038/nmicrobiol.2017.20
- Broderick NA, Buchon N, Lemaitre B. Microbiota-induced changes in *Drosophila melanogaster* host gene expression and gut morphology. *mBio*. 2014;5(3):e01117-14. doi:10.1128/mBio.01117-14
- Gottar M, Gobert V, Michel T, et al. The *Drosophila* immune response against Gram-negative bacteria is mediated by a peptidoglycan recognition protein. *Nature*. 2002;416(6881):640-644. doi:10.1038/nature734
- Michel T, Reichhart JM, Hoffmann JA, Royet J. *Drosophila* Toll is activated by Gram-positive bacteria through a circulating peptidoglycan recognition protein. *Nature*. 2001;414(6865):756-759. doi:10.1038/414756a
- Ligoxygakis P, Pelte N, Hoffmann JA, Reichhart J-M. Activation of *Drosophila* Toll during fungal infection by a blood serine protease. *Science*. 2002;297(5578):114-116. doi:10.1126/science.1072391

- Lee K-A, Kim S-H, Kim E-K, et al. Bacterial-derived uracil as a modulator of mucosal immunity and gut-microbe homeostasis in *Drosophila*. *Cell*. 2013;153(4):797-811. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.04.009
- Ha E-M, Oh C-T, Ryu J-H, et al. An antioxidant system required for host protection against gut infection in *Drosophila*. *Dev Cell*. 2005;8(1):125-132. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2004.11.007
- Ha E-M, Lee K-A, Seo YY, et al. Coordination of multiple dual oxidase-regulatory pathways in responses to commensal and infectious microbes in *Drosophila* gut. *Nat Immunol*. 2009;10(9):949-957. doi:10.1038/ni.1765
- Lee K-A, Kim B, Bhin J, et al. Bacterial uracil modulates *Drosophila* Duoxdependent gut immunity via Hedgehog-induced signaling endosomes. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2015;17(2):191-204. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.12.012
- Bosco-Drayon V, Poidevin M, Boneca IG, Narbonne-Reveau K, Royet J, Charroux B. Peptidoglycan sensing by the receptor PGRP-LE in the *Drosophila* gut induces immune responses to infectious bacteria and tolerance to microbiota. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2012;12(2):153-165. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2012.06.002
- Wu S-C, Liao C-W, Pan R-L, Juang J-L. Infection-induced intestinal oxidative stress triggers organ-to-organ immunological communication in *Drosophila*. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2012;11(4):410-417. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2012.03.004
- Ajjuri RR, O'Donnell JM. Novel whole-tissue quantitative assay of nitric oxide levels in *Drosophila* neuroinflammatory response. *J Vis Exp.* 2013;82:e50892. doi:10.3791/50892
- Myllymäki H, Valanne S, Rämet M. The *Drosophila* IMD signaling pathway. J Immunol. 2014;192(8):3455-3462. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1303309
- Kim S-H, Lee W-J. Role of DUOX in gut inflammation: lessons from *Drosophila* model of gut-microbiota interactions. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol*. 2014;3:116. doi:10.3389/fcimb.2013.00116

- Ha E-M, Oh C-T, Bae YS, Lee W-J. A direct role for dual oxidase in *Drosophila* gut immunity. *Science*. 2005;310(5749):847-850. doi:10.1126/science.1117311
- Chakrabarti S, Poidevin M, Lemaitre B. The *Drosophila* MAPK p38c regulates oxidative stress and lipid homeostasis in the intestine. *PLoS Genet*. 2014;10(9):e1004659. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1004659
- Anh NTT, Nishitani M, Harada S, Yamaguchi M, Kamei K. Essential role of Duox in stabilization of *Drosophila* wing. *J Biol Chem.* 2011;286(38):33244-33251. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.263178
- Tzou P, Ohresser S, Ferrandon D, et al. Tissue-specific inducible expression of antimicrobial peptide genes in *Drosophila* surface epithelia. *Immunity*. 2000;13(5):737-748. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(00)00072-8
- Broderick N, Lemaitre B. Gut-associated microbes of *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Gut Microbes*. 2012;3(4):307-321. doi:10.4161/gmic.19896
- Seeliger D, de Groot BL. Ligand docking and binding site analysis with PyMOL and Autodock/Vina. *J Comput Aided Mol Des*. 2010;24(5):417-422. doi:10.1007/s10822-010-9352-6
- McFedries A, Schwaid A, Saghatelian A. Methods for the elucidation of proteinsmall molecule interactions. *Chem Biol.* 2013;20(5):667-673. doi:10.1016/j.chembiol.2013.04.008
- Neyen C, Poidevin M, Roussel A, Lemaitre B. Tissue- and ligand-specific sensing of gram-negative infection in *Drosophila* by PGRP-LC isoforms and PGRP-LE. J *Immunol.* 2012;189(4):1886-1897. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1201022
- Tanji T, Hu X, Weber ANR, Ip YT. Toll and IMD pathways synergistically activate an innate immune response in *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Mol Cell Biol*. 2007;27(12):4578-4588. doi:10.1128/MCB.01814-06

- Foley E, O'Farrell PH. Nitric oxide contributes to induction of innate immune responses to Gram-negative bacteria in *Drosophila*. *Genes Dev*. 2003;17(1):115-125. doi:10.1101/gad.1018503
- Costa A, Jan E, Sarnow P, Schneider D. The Imd pathway is involved in antiviral immune responses in *Drosophila*. *PLoS One*. 2009;4(10):e7436. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0007436
- Shia AKH, Glittenberg M, Thompson G, Weber AN, Reichhart J-M, Ligoxygakis
  P. Toll-dependent antimicrobial responses in *Drosophila* larval fat body require
  Spätzle secreted by haemocytes. *J Cell Sci.* 2009;122(24):4505-4515.
  doi:10.1242/jcs.049155
- Brandt A, Gorenflo A, Siede R, Meixner M, Büchler R. The neonicotinoids thiacloprid, imidacloprid, and clothianidin affect the immunocompetence of honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.). *J Insect Physiol*. 2016;86:40-47. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2016.01.001
- 31. Petraki S, Alexander B, Brückner K. Assaying blood cell populations of the *Drosophila melanogaster* larva. *J Vis Exp.* 2015;105:e52733. doi:10.3791/52733
- 32. Iatsenko I, Boquete J-P, Lemaitre B. Microbiota-derived lactate activates production of reactive oxygen species by the intestinal NADPH oxidase Nox and shortens *Drosophila* lifespan. *Immunity*. 2018;49(5):929-942.e5. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2018.09.017
- Jones RM, Luo L, Ardita CS, et al. Symbiotic lactobacilli stimulate gut epithelial proliferation *via* Nox-mediated generation of reactive oxygen species. *EMBO J*. 2013;32(23):3017-3028. doi:10.1038/emboj.2013.224
- Lee K-A, Cho K-C, Kim B, et al. Inflammation-modulated metabolic reprogramming is required for DUOX-dependent gut immunity in *Drosophila*. *Cell Host Microbe*. 2018;23(3):338-352.e5. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2018.01.011

- Du EJ, Ahn TJ, Kwon I, et al. TrpA1 regulates defecation of food-Borne pathogens under the control of the Duox pathway. *PLoS Genet*. 2016;12(1):e1005773. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1005773
- Hildebrandt A, Bickmeyer I, Kühnlein RP. Reliable *Drosophila* body fat quantification by a coupled colorimetric assay. *PLoS One*. 2011;6(9):e23796. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0023796
- Tennessen JM, Barry W, Cox J, Thummel CS. Methods for studying metabolism in *Drosophila*. *Methods San Diego Calif*. 2014;68(1):105-115. doi:10.1016/j.ymeth.2014.02.034
- 38. Martins RR, McCracken AW, Simons MJP, Henriques CM, Rera M. How to catch a smurf? – Ageing and beyond... *in vivo* assessment of intestinal permeability in multiple model organisms. *Bio-Protoc*. 2018;8(3):e2722. doi:10.21769/BioProtoc.2722
- Crailsheim K, Brodschneider R, Aupinel P, et al. Standard methods for artificial rearing of *Apis mellifera* larvae. *J Apic Res.* 2013;52(1):1-16. doi:10.3896/IBRA.1.52.1.05
- Walters KFA. Data, data everywhere but we don't know what to think? Neonicotinoid insecticides and pollinators. *Outlook Pest Manag*. 2013;24:151-155. doi:10.1564/v24\_aug\_02
- 41. Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Chmiel JA, et al. Novel probiotic approach to counter *Paenibacillus larvae* infection in honey bees. *ISME J.* 2019;14:476-491. doi:10.1038/s41396-019-0541-6
- Trinder M, McDowell TW, Daisley BA, et al. Probiotic *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* reduces organophosphate pesticide absorption and toxicity to *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2016;82(20):6204-6213. doi:10.1128/AEM.01510-16

- 43. Bisanz JE, Enos MK, Mwanga JR, et al. Randomized open-label pilot study of the influence of probiotics and the gut microbiome on toxic metal levels in Tanzanian pregnant women and school children. *mBio*. 2014;5(5):e01580–01514. doi:10.1128/mBio.01580-14
- Daisley BA, Monachese M, Trinder M, et al. Immobilization of cadmium and lead by *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* GR-1 mitigates apical-to-basolateral heavy metal translocation in a Caco-2 model of the intestinal epithelium. *Gut Microbes*. 2018;10(3):321-333. doi:10.1080/19490976.2018.1526581
- 45. Oatley JT, Rarick MD, Ji GE, Linz JE. Binding of aflatoxin B1 to bifidobacteria *in vitro. J Food Prot.* 2000;63(8):1133-1136. doi:10.4315/0362-028x-63.8.1133
- Nowak A, Libudzisz Z. Ability of probiotic *Lactobacillus casei* DN 114001 to bind or/and metabolise heterocyclic aromatic amines *in vitro*. *Eur J Nutr*. 2009;48(7):419-427. doi:10.1007/s00394-009-0030-1
- Lili Z, Junyan W, Hongfei Z, Baoqing Z, Bolin Z. Detoxification of cancerogenic compounds by lactic acid bacteria strains. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr*. 2018;58(16):2727-2742. doi:10.1080/10408398.2017.1339665
- Hernandez-Mendoza A, Guzman-de-Peña D, Garcia HS. Key role of teichoic acids on aflatoxin B binding by probiotic bacteria. *J Appl Microbiol*. 2009;107(2):395-403. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2672.2009.04217.x
- Rosenberg M, Gutnick D, Rosenberg E. Adherence of bacteria to hydrocarbons: a simple method for measuring cell-surface hydrophobicity. *FEMS Microbiol Lett*. 1980;9(1):29-33. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6968.1980.tb05599.x
- Bellon-Fontaine M-N, Rault J, van Oss CJ. Microbial adhesion to solvents: a novel method to determine the electron-donor/electron-acceptor or Lewis acid-base properties of microbial cells. *Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces*. 1996;7(1):47-53. doi:10.1016/0927-7765(96)01272-6

- Islam SMA, Math RK, Cho KM, et al. Organophosphorus hydrolase (OpdB) of Lactobacillus brevis WCP902 from kimchi is able to degrade organophosphorus pesticides. J Agric Food Chem. 2010;58(9):5380-5386. doi:10.1021/jf903878e
- 52. Li C, Ma Y, Mi Z, et al. Screening for *Lactobacillus plantarum* strains that possess organophosphorus pesticide-degrading activity and metabolomic analysis of phorate degradation. *Front Microbiol*. 2018;9:2048. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2018.02048
- Hussain S, Hartley CJ, Shettigar M, Pandey G. Bacterial biodegradation of neonicotinoid pesticides in soil and water systems. *FEMS Microbiol Lett*. 2016;363(23):fnw252. doi:10.1093/femsle/fnw252
- 54. Kwong WK, Medina LA, Koch H, et al. Dynamic microbiome evolution in social bees. *Sci Adv.* 2017;3(3):e1600513. doi:10.1126/sciadv.1600513
- Rangberg A, Mathiesen G, Amdam GV, Diep DB. The paratransgenic potential of Lactobacillus kunkeei in the honey bee Apis mellifera. Benef Microbes. 2015;6(4):513-523. doi:10.3920/BM2014.0115
- 56. Vásquez A, Forsgren E, Fries I, et al. Symbionts as major modulators of insect health: lactic acid bacteria and honeybees. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(3):e33188. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0033188
- 57. Daisley BA, Trinder M, McDowell TW, Collins SL, Sumarah MW, Reid G. Microbiota-mediated modulation of organophosphate insecticide toxicity by species-dependent interactions with lactobacilli in a *Drosophila melanogaster* insect model. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2018;84(9):e02820-17. doi:10.1128/AEM.02820-17
- 58. Reid G. Fourteen steps to relevance: taking probiotics from the bench to the consumer. *Can J Microbiol*. 2020;66(1):1-10. doi:10.1139/cjm-2019-0148

## **Appendices**

Appendix A. Content license from Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution. URL available at: https://www.frontiersin.org/journals/ecology-and-evolution#.



#### Appendix B. Content license from mBio. URL available at: http://mbio.asm.org/.

#### **Proprietary Rights Notice**

ASM publishes *mBio* articles under Creative Commons Attribution licenses. Starting in 2016, articles are covered under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International license. The author(s) retains copyright under this license. Others may read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, adapt, link to, reorganize, and build upon the published work for any purpose, even commercially, as long as credit to the author and original article is given.

View License Deed | Legal Code

(Note that articles published prior to 2016 are covered by the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 Unported license.)

ANY USE of *mBio* journal content in whole or in part must include the customary bibliographic citation, including author and publisher attribution, date, article title, *mBio*, and the URL http://mbio.asm.org/. If an original work is subsequently reproduced or disseminated not in its entirety but only in part or as a derivative work, this must be clearly indicated.

Online ISSN 2150-7511

## Curriculum Vitae

Name:	John Antonio Chmiel
Post-secondary Education and Degrees:	The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada 2014–2018 B.MSc. Minor in Chemistry
	The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada 2018–2020 M.Sc. Candidate
Honours and Awards:	The Western Scholarship of Excellence 2014
	Summer Undergraduate Research Fellowship 2016–2017
	Dean's Undergraduate Research Opportunities 2018
	Regional Winner (US & Canada) in Life Science, The Global Undergraduate Awards 2018
	Dr. Fredrick W. Luney Graduate Entrance Scholarship 2018
	Alexander Graham Bell Canada Graduate Scholarship (NSERC- CGS-M) 2019–2020
Related Work Experience	Teaching Assistant The University of Western Ontario 2018–2019

#### **Publications:**

**Chmiel JA**, Daisley BA, Pitek AP, Thompson GJ, Reid G. Understanding the effects of sublethal pesticide exposure on honey bees: a role for probiotics as mediators of environmental stress. *Front Ecol Evol*. 2020;8(22):1–19. doi:10.3389/fevo.2020.00022

**Chmiel JA**, Daisley BA, Burton JP, Reid G. Deleterious effects of neonicotinoid pesticides on *Drosophila melanogaster* immune pathways. *mBio*. 2019;10(5):e01395-19. doi:10.1128/mBio.01395-19

Daisley BA, **Chmiel JA**, Pitek AP, Thompson GJ, Reid G. Missing microbes in bees: how systemic depletion of key symbionts erodes immunity. *Trends Microbiol*. 2020.

Daisley BA, Pitek AP, **Chmiel JA**, Al KF, Chernyshova A, Faragalla K, Burton J, Thompson GJ, Reid G. Novel probiotic approach to counter *Paenibacillus larvae* infection in honey bees. *ISME J*. 2019;14:476–491. doi:10.1038/s41396-019-0541-6

Daisley BA, Monachese M, Trinder M, Bisanz JE, **Chmiel JA**, Burton JP, Reid G. Immobilization of cadmium and lead by *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* GR-1 mitigates apicalto-basolateral heavy metal translocation in a Caco-2 model of the intestinal epithelium. *Gut Microbes*. 2018;10(3):321–333. doi:10.1080/19490976.2018.1526581

#### Submitted:

Daisley BA, Pitek AP, **Chmiel JA**, Gibbons S, Chernyshova AM, Al KF, Faragalla KM, Burton JP, Thompson GJ, Reid G. *Lactobacillus* spp. attenuate antibiotic-induced immune and microbiota dysregulation in honey bees. (Submitted).

Daisley BA, Chanyi RM, Abdur-Rashid K, Al KF, Gibbons S, **Chmiel JA**, Wilcox H, Reid G, Anderson A, Dewar M, Nair SM, Chin J, Burton JP. Hormone-derived oral cancer treatment preferentially enriches for the anticancer gut commensal *Akkermansia muciniphila*. (Submitted).